26728



National Library Biblioth**Aqu**e nationale. Sticlanada du Canada CANADIAN THESES ON MICROFICHE

THÈSES CANADIENNES SUR MICROFICHE

Man & a track where the care & <u>Historicette 11</u>	I CHLVERCR .
A THE ON THE OF THE THESE THE COMPOSILE	ion it the Callagenus
	Bune Predentive and
Comenture	
no estate incession - It recently of A	•
TE GRET FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESENTED	
YELR THIS DECREE CONFERRED A WNÉE D'OBTENTION DE CE GRADE	Fall 1975
NAME OF SUPERVISOR NOM DU DIRECTEUR DE THÈSE	1 Carmicheal
Permission is hereby granted to the NATIONAL LIBRARY OF	L'autorisation est, par la présente, àccordée à la BIBLIOTHÈ,
CANADA to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies	QUE NATIONALE DU CANADA de microfilmer cette thèse et
of the film	de prêter ou de vendre des exemplaires du film.
The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the	L'auteur se réserve les autres droits de publication, ni la
thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or other-	thèse ni de longs extraits de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés
wise reproduced without the author's written permission.	ou autrement reproduits sans l'autorisation écrite de l'auteur.
DATED DATESIGNED SIGNED SIGNE	il Cherelen
PERMANENT ADDRESS RÉSIDENCE FIXE <u>IT 2009</u> 83	25-113-Struct
Ed mente	n Illbesta

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

THE COMPOSITION OF THE COLLAGENOUS MATRICES OF BOVINE PREDENTINE AND CEMENTUM

by



A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

IN

ORAL BIOLOGY (BIOCHEMISTRY)

FACULTY OF DENTISTRY

EDMONTON; ALBERTA.

FALL, 1975

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

The undersigned certify that they have read and recommended to the Faculty of Graduate Studies for acceptance, a thesis entitled <u>"The Composition</u> of the Collagenous Matrices of Bovine Predentine <u>and Cemertum</u>". Submitted by Antoinette M. Chovelon in participal ulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science.

Supervisor

Date

To my husband, Guy-Michel

ABSTRACT

The existence of collagen in predentine and cementum can be regarded as firmly established. However as the amount of these tissues in teeth is very small, most studies have been histochemical in nature. The aim of this work was to extend the histochemical studies to a chemical basis.

Predentine was obtained from unerupted bovine teeth of animals one to two years old at slaughter. The translucent zone at the apex of the root was cut away and the predentine subsequently dissected from the dentine under a dissecting microscope. Cementum was collected from erupted bovine teeth. The roots of the teeth, from which the crowns had been sectioned off, were sliced longitudinally into thin lamellae of about 250 microns. Under the dissecting microscope, the cementum was carefully separated from the dentine.

A

Calcium and phosphorus determinations were carried out on both tissues. The EDTA decalcified insoluble collagenous matrices were then subjected to three major analyses: reducible cross-link, amino acid and neutral sugar determinations. An investigation was undertaken of the occurrence of phosphoprotein in these tissues.

Predentine:

Predentine was found to contain little calcium (.4%), an amount corresponding to 1% hydroxyapatite. The phosphorus content (.37%) was higher than could be accounted for as hydroxyapatite. The additional phosphorus was first thought to be part of the phosphoprotein Veis and coworkers^{185,187,189} had isolated from decalcified bone and dentine and postulated to be the site for epitactic nucleation of mineralization for the matrix. However upon analysis, predentine was found to be free Of the phosphoprotein, which is consistant with Weinsteck and Leblond's 193

/ radioautographic study showing that a phosphoprotein traverses the predentine to the mineralization front where it is deposited in the dentine.

The reducible intermolecular cross-link content of predentine showed the same pattern as other mineralized tissues, that is, dihydroxylysinonorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine are the major cross-links with dihydroxylysinonorleucine being the predominant one.

The amino acid composition of predentine collagen generally resembled that of other collagens except that the glycine content was low and the proline content high indicating the sample was not completely pure. The neutral sugar results suggested that one contaminant was a glycoprotein.

The collagen hexose determination indicated that predentine is a high hexose collagen as the hydroxylysine was completely glycosylated. However, only a part appeared to exist as the disaccharide, glucosyl galactosyl hydroxylysine.

Cementum:

The Ca/P ratio of cementum was determined to be 2.3 (w/w). That of hydroxyapatite is 2.2 (w/w). Thus the mineral of cementum is hydroxyapatite.

Cementum was also found to be free of phosphoprotein. This result indicates that the role of phosphoprotein in mineralization must now be reconsidered.

The reducible intermolecular cross-link determination showed that dihydroxylysinonorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine were the major cross-links of cementum as in other calcified tissues. Of the two, dihydroxylysinonorleucine was the predominant one.

The amino acid composition of cementum resembled that of other collagens although the high proline and low glycine content indicated that the sample was contaminated. This observation is supported by the neutral sugar results which indicated one contaminant as a non-collagenous glycoprotein.

The neutral sugar determination on the collagen hexose showed it to contain 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline. This value corresponds to 36.8% glycosylation of the hydroxylysine, of which only a part is the disaccharide.

Due to the limited amount of predentine and cementum samples, each determination was performed only once. Thus the results must be regarded as tentative.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincerest thanks to Dr. D.J. Carmithael, Dr. C.H. Pearson and Dr. K.A. McMurchy for their guidance during the experimental phase and preparation of the thesis text. Their constructive criticism as well as many suggestions were greatly appreciated, Many thanks are due to Mr. D. Carmel and Mrs. P. Mudry for the endless patience during the dissection and collection of sample. My special appreciation is extended to Dr. M. Wohllebe for carrying out the amino acid and cross-link determinations as well as to Mrs. C. Dodd for her excellent technical assistance with the phosphoprotein determinations. Also, I would like to thank Mrs. R. Fuller for excellent typing services and her great care in the final typing.

Financial support received in the form of Graduate Teaching a Assistantships during the period of laboratory work is gratefully acknowledged.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PAGE

CHAPTER

1.

2.

3.

4.

5.

6.

!..

INTRODUCTION	1		
THE PURPOSE OF THE INVESTIGATION	1		
REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE	2		
I. Structure of Collagens: The Present State of Knowledge	2		
II. Collagen Biosynthesis	· 7		
• III. Collagen Cross-linking	15		
IV. Sequencing of Chains	23		
V. Types of Collagen - Continuation of Structure: Special and Particular Cases	25		
VI. Mineralization	27		
VII. Collagen: A Glycoprotein	39		
VIII. Dentine, Predentine and Cementum: The Present State of Knowledge	43		
MATERIALS AND METHODS	51		
RESULTS	60		
DISCUSSION	65		
TABLES			
BIBLIOGRAPHY			

ix

LIST OF TABLES

Table	Description	Page
1.	Amino Acid Composition of Several Mammalian Tissue Collagens	83
2.	The Amino Acid Sequence of the 🛛 🗠 1 Chain	· 84
3.	The Amino Acid Sequence of the 🔗 2 CNBr Peptides Sequenced to Date from Chick, Rat and Calf Skin Collagen	85
4.	Amino Acid Sequence of ⊄ 2-CB2 from Calf, Human, Rabbit, Pig, Rat and Chick Collagen	87
5.	Amino Acid Composition of Selected CNBr Peptides Derived from Human Soluble Skin, Insolute Skin, and Insoluble Cartilage Collagen	88
6.	Amino Acid Composition of Glomerular Basement Membranes	90
7.	Phosphorus and Calcium Values of the Predentine and Cementum Fractions	91
8.	Diagrammatic Illustration of Typical Chromatograms for Neutral Sugar Analysis of G-25 Peak 1 and Peak 2	92
9.	Predentine, Cementum and Dentine Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis Results	93
10.	Amino Acid Composition of EDTA, Tris-NaCl Extracted Predentine and Dentine	94
11.	Reduced Cross-link and Cross-link Precursor Content of Dentine, Predentine and Cementum Matrix Collagens	95
12.	Neutral Sugar Composition of EDTA, Tris-NaCl Extracted Predentine and "Cementum	96
13.	Amino Acid Composition of Cementum, Bone and Dentine Matrix Collagens	97
14.	Reduced Cross-link Content of Dentine, Cementum, Bone, Cartilage and Skin Matrix Collagens	98
15.	Amino Acid Compositions of Type I, Predentine, Type II, Cementum and Type III Collagens	99
16.	Amino Acid Composition of Cementum	100

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Description	Page
1.	Triple Helical Structure of Collagen	• 3
2.	Perspective View of _o Collagen Structure for a Height of About 30 A	3
3.	Projection Down the Helix Axis of (Gly-Pro-Pro)n	5
4.	Two Dimensional Representation of the Packing Arrangement of Collagen Macromolecules	14
5.	Relation of the Main Dental Tissues	43
6.	Diagrammatic Illustration of an Unerupted Tooth	44
7.	Hematoxylip-Eosin Stained Predentine Showing Mineralization Front	51

xi

INTRODUCTION

THE PURPOSE OF THE INVESTIGATION

Despite the extensive information available on the biochemical nature of collapsen and other connective tissue elements, no definitive studies have been reported on the chemical character of the fibres found " in comentum and prodentine. Comentum is the thin layer of mineralized tissue which covers the whole root of the tooth. Its primary function is to attach the periodontal ligament to the tooth surface, thus relating the teeth to the jaws. It also plays a part in maintaining the width of the periodontal ligament and in repair of damage to the root of the tooth. Predentine, on the other hand, as the name implies, represents the precursor form of dentine. In contrast to dentine, however, our knowledge of predestine is meager. While the existence of collagen in this tissue has been firmly established, the identity of other components is less certain. Because of the very small amounts of tissue involved, most studies to date have been histochemical in nature. The aim of this work was to extend the histochemical studies to a chemical basis and so enlarge our knowledge of these two tissues.

I. STRUCTURE OF COLLACE AND DREADER STATE OF KNOWLEDGE

Connective tissues pluy many important roles in the body, serving portative, supportive, defensive, storage and reparative functions. They are composed of intereellular substances of which collagen is the principal component; and cells.

The fundamental unit of collagen is composed of three $\boldsymbol{\ll}$ chains. Each consists of about 1000 amino acids linked in an $-\pmb{\alpha}$ -amino peptide linkage and has a molecular weight of about 100,000. The most common structure is $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$. Two of the chains, the α_1 , have identical primary structures, whereas the third, the α 2, differs from the α 1 in amino acid composition¹. As a result, the $\checkmark 2$ chain is more basic. Recently it has been found that the $\not \propto 2$ is shorter than the $\not \propto 1^2$. At least four genetically-distinct collagen α chains designated $\alpha l(I)$, α^2 , $\alpha^1(II)$ and $\alpha^1(III)$ are found in the major vertebrate connective tissues. These chains appear to occur normally in three types of mole $c_{\rm v}$ les with the following chain compositions: $c_{\rm v}(I)$, $c_{\rm v}^2$, the Type I molecule which is the predominant collagen molecule in several tissues such as bone, tendon, dentine and mature dermis³; α l(II), the Type II molecule which is the predominant species of collagen in hyaline cartilages³; \propto 1(III)₃, the Type III molecule which coexists with Type I collagen in several tidues. Type IIT molecules are especially prevalent in young tissues⁴ (discussed in greater detail on p. 25).

Each polypeptide within the collagen molecule chain forms a left-handed helix; each complete turn in the helix contains 3.3 amino acids which are separated by 2.9 Å. To form the molecule, each helical

polypeptide forms a right-manded triple below in conjunction with two other α chains. The molecular dimensions are 3000 x 15 Å. However, the collaren molecule is not completely belied since the α chains have non-felical peptides at both the N-terminal and C-terminal ends.



Fig. 1. Triple helical structure of collaren.
A. Sincle chain word dimising elemptanded reax.
B. Ayis of (A) would in some elemptanded reax.
so that the single chain itself domais a compound helix. C, Arrangement of the axes of three chains the more in the collagen nolecule. In (C) the chains them, selves are omitted for simplicity 5.



. Fig. 2 Perspective view of the collagen structure for a height of about 30 A 90

The amino acid composition of collagen is unique in that about one-third of the residues are glycine, the simplest amino acid having a single hydrogen atom instead of a side chain. The two imino acids, proline and hydroxyproline, make up about two-ninths of the total amino

ų.

acids, and hydrosylvsine makes up about 1 percent. See Table 1 for the amino acid composition of various mammalian tissues. Promethis table, one sees that collaten contains significant amounts of all the common amino acids except cystine and tryptophan.

Glycine, proline and hydrosyproline, the three most abundant amino acids in collagen, have an important bearing on its structure. It is surprising that a protein having an amino acid composition like collagen can form a belix. The ring structure of proline and hydroxyproline would normally prevent belix formation. However, the structure of the triple belical molecule is such that elycine in every third position lies inside the triple belix, while the ring structure of proline and hydroxyproline and the side chains of the other amino acids lie on the outside, thus allowing for close packing and α belix (formation. Once formed, the presence of these rigid regions with bulky groups incorporated belps to stabilize it by preventing unwinding. The structure is also stabilized by hydrogen bonds between the peptide chains transverse to the axis of the molecule.

Several conformations for the triple helix have been proposed in the last two decades. Recently, an unambiguous structure determination appears to have been achieved. Traub and Yonath⁷ studied the polytripeptide (Gly-Pro-Pro)_n and found it to conform with the parameters of collagen, that is, this model conformed with the generally accepted bond lengths, bond angles, and minimum van der Waals contacts and is consistent with the x-ray pattern, infrared frequency, as well as other physical and chemical data relating to the structure. This conformation has only one hydrogen bond for three amino acids. A projection of this structure down the helix axis is shown in Pig. 3.

Until recently, hydroxypicline bad been they, it unessential for the structural intensity of the colla enpolecule. Its function may new have been revealed. Soveral workers^{9,10} have found that the amino acid



Fig. 3. Projection down the helix axis of (Glv-Pro-Pro), structure, including two water molecules per tripeptide, The structure is viewed from the carboxyl end. Dashed lines indicate hydrogen bonds.

is important for the thermal stability of collagen. Jeminez et al¹¹ prepared chick tendon protocollagen samples which contained varying amounts of hydroxyproline. The thermal stability was monitored by susceptibility to complete digestion by pepsin, an enzyme which does not degrade helical molecules. They observed that the thermal stability varied directly with hydroxyproline content. The protocollagen samples which lacked hydroxyproline completely were found to have a denaturation temperature of 24° C. This implies that hydroxyproline is necessary for the procollagen chains to assume the triple helix at body temperature

Existing models for the collagen structure do not make allow= ances for the participation of the hydroxyl group of hydroxyproline in hydrogen bonding within the triple helix. Evidence for the participation of hydroxyprolyl residues in the stabilization of the collagen helix requires a re-evaluation of the atomic structures proposed for collagen.

Once the monomers are formed, these protofibrils bind extracellularly by electrostatic forces to form fibrils. Fibrils then combine to form fibers. When viewed under the electron microscope, the fibers have a distinctive and characteristic 640 Å banding. The primary structure of collagen has two special aspects which account for this. Firstly, there is a recurrence of certain similar sequences of amino acids. Glycine occurs in every third position with proline and hydroxyproline frequently following. This sequence is found in the non-polar or crystalline regions of the molecule. Secondly, this, tripeptide alternates with a large polypeptide run which seems to have polar side chains of glutamic acid, aspartic acid and lysine. When collagen is stained with solutions of phosphotungstic acid or uranyl acetate, a characteristic band pattern is revealed which reflects the distribution of clusters of charged and uncharged amino acids along the molecule¹².

Recently, following the classical work of Kuhn and coworkers¹², Bruns and Gross¹³ have established the number and position of reproducible bands in segment-long-spacing crystallites of calf skin collagen which will permit precise identification of individual bands or segments of the band pattern. They were able to collocate, on the basis of band numbers, published observations on positively stained segment-long-

peptides, tragments produced by enzymatic cleavage, sites of scission by specific animal collagenages, amino acid residues identified by selective staining procedures, and clusters of specific residues where the amino deid sequence has been established.

The collagen becomes covalently cross-linked once the fibrils are formed. Two different types of cross-links form: intramolecular cross-links develop within the collagen monomer, whereas intermolecular cross-links form between the collagen molecules. The latter type of cross-link is physiologically important for strengthening the fibrils and rendering them insoluble. Evidence for cross-linking comes from denaturation studies on collagen. The products of such a study are \propto , β and γ components¹⁴. As a function of time, in vivo, cross-links form between chains to produce dimer components, the β components, which can be of two types when the cross-link is intramolecular, $\alpha_1 - \alpha_1$ (designated β_{11}) and $\alpha_1 - \alpha_2$ (designated β_{12}). When collagen is salt-extracted in the cold, predominantly \propto 1 and \propto 2 chains are obtained, making up 80-90 percent of the sample. On the other hand, when collagen is acid-extracted, 50-60 percent of the sample is β_{11} and This is because the acid-extractable collagen is more cross- β_{12} . linked than salt-extractable collagen. There also occurs a third component, the χ -component, which is a trimer composed of $\alpha 1 - \alpha 1 - \alpha 2$ (Υ_{112}) . These peptides account for the intramolecular cross-links. On the other hand, if other extraction methods are used, for example, 5M guanidine, pH 7.5, another type of β component can be extracted, the β_{22} , arising from intermolecular cross-linking between two of 2 chains.

II. COLLAGEN BIOSYNTHESIS

The site of protein synthesis is the ribosome, which contains

KNA and proteins. The genetic information is brought to the ribosome by the single stranded RNA known as "messenger" RNA (mRNA) which has a primary structure complementary to a portion of one DNA strand. The nucleotide sequences of mRNA determines the amino acid sequence of the protein. Amino acids are attached to the soluble transfer RNA (tRNA) molecules which transfer amino acids to sites on ribosomes. The tRNA molecules are specific for a given amino acid but some amino acids are recognized by more than one tRNA. The mRNA is read in units of 3 nucleotides (triplet codon) for the incorporation of a single amino acid and the tRNA possesses a triplet anticodon that is complementary to the codon of the mRNA. It is through such interactions that the genetic message of the mRNA, originally derived from the active strand of DNA, is translated into a polypeptide sequence, incorporating sequentially one amino acid residue at a time beginning at the N-terminal end of the peptide chain.

Collagen biosynthesis follows the same general pattern as that for non-collagenous proteins. It is accomplished by a series of sequential steps. Firstly, the polypeptide precursor of collagen, procollagen, is assembled on ribosomal complexes ¹⁵⁻¹⁸. Secondly, the appropriate proline and lysine residues are hydroxylated to form hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine. This step differs from non-collagenous protein synthesis in that these amino acids are altered after incorporation into the protein. The third step involves glycosylation of some of the hydroxylysine with galactose or glucosylgalactose in o-glycosidic linkage.

Though synthesis of the protein chains of collagen resembles that of other non-collagenous proteins, there is still some controversy as to how they are assembled. It was first thought that, due to their

size, the \propto chains were synthesized in submits which were released from the ribosome and subsequently joined in nonpeptidic covalent bonds 1^{9-2^2} . Now evidence discredits this theory. In the analogous case of hemoglobin^{24,25} the complete $\propto 1$ and $\propto 2$ chains have been shown to be synthesizel simultaneously as single protein chains by sequential amino acid addition from the amino-terminal end²³. It is still unknown whether the \propto chains combine to form the triple helix while still on the ribosomes. However, there is evidence which strongly indicates that both disulfide bond formation and triple helix assembly occur after release of pro \propto chains from the ribosome, probably within the cisternea of the endoplasmic reticulum²⁶⁻²⁸.

In the past few years, researchers have discovered that the first polypeptide chains of collagen synthesized by cells are larger than the \propto chains²⁹⁻³². All three chains of the procollagen molecules are found to have non-helical extensions at the NH₂-terminal end³³⁻³⁶. Each extension contains the same amount of cysteine, giving rise to disulfide bonds which link the three \propto chains³⁷. These bonds stabilize the procollagen trimer and are thought to determine the correct longitudinal alignment of the three strands³⁸. Perhaps these extensions, the registration peptides, initiate triple helix formation while the polypeptide is still on the ribosome. The tertiary structure of the complex, that is, the triple helical collagen plus the registration peptide, may keep the molecule from interacting and precipitating within the cell.

The first advances in knowledge of collagen biosynthesis came in the 1940's with Stetten and Schoenheimer³⁹. These researchers found that when $15_{N-proline}$ was fed to rats, it was incorporated in collagen

in the hydroxyproline as well as in the proline. In subsequent experiments, Stetten⁴⁰ found that when he fed rats with $\frac{15}{N-hydroxyproline}$. none of this was incorporated into the collagen. Other workers found a parallel situation for the incorporation of hydroxylysine 41-44. It was therefore concluded that some of the proline and lysine residues were hydroxylated after completion of chain synthesis. On the other hand, it was later suggested that prolyl tRNA and lysyl tRNA were hydroxylated and as a result the hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine were then incorporated directly into the collagen polypeptide 45-51. It has now been established that the correct view is the former of the two⁵¹. This was made possible with the discovery that it was atmospheric oxygen that was required for the hydroxylation step and not water 52,53. Experiments were carried out under anacrobic conditions where ¹⁴C-proline was incorporatedainto an unhydroxylated intermediate 54-58 of the same size as or larger than the α chains of collagen 57,59,60. A substantial amount of the proline in the intermediate procollagen was hydroxylated to hydroxyproline when exposed to oxygen. When it was found that ferrous ion was required as a cofactor for the hydroxylation of proline 57,61 similar experiments were set up using metal chelators such as α , α' -dipyridyl. Early studies ^{62,63} showed that when hydroxylation was inhibited, secretion of collagen was also inhibited. There was a concomitant accumulation of the unhydroxylated material within the cells. When more ferrous ion was added to these cells, the preformed procollagen was hydroxylated and secreted as collagen⁶². It is thought the unhydroxylated procollagen cannot form the triple helix and as a result cannot be secreted. Thus hydroxylation of proline has an important physiological role directly related to the regulation of secretion of

collagen.

When the enzyme procellagen hydroxylase was isolated⁶⁴, it provided further proof that procellagen was an intermediate in collagen synthesis⁶⁵. Secondly, it binds much more tightly to and hydroxylates much more readily a sequence of Gly-X-Pro in a large polypeptide than an identical sequence in a short polypeptide⁶⁵⁻⁶⁹. It would appear that hydroxylation occurs after the release of the mascent collagen chains from the ribosomal complex.⁷⁰⁻⁷².

The hydroxylation of proline also requires α -ketoglutarate as well as ascorbate⁷³⁻⁷⁶. Ascorbate is the least specific in that it can be replaced by other reducing agents such as enediols. It stimulates the synthesis of peptidyl proline hydroxylase as well as activates it <u>in vitro</u>. However, the requirement for α -ketoglutarate is specific. It cannot be replaced by pyruvate nor oxaloacetic acid. The synthesis of one mole of hydroxyproline involves a stoichiometric conversion of α -ketoglutarate to succinate and CO_2^{77} , that is the reaction is substrate dependent and there occurs a stoichiometric decarboxylation of α -ketoglutarate coupled to the hydroxylation of the peptidyl proline residue⁷⁸. The decarboxylation of α -ketoglutarate by the hydroxylase is not related to the decarboxylation of the same compound that occurs in the Krebs cycle in the mitochondria since it does not involve thiamine-pyrophosphate or require coenzyme A^{79,80}.

Hydroxylation of lysine follows the same mechanism as that of proline⁸¹. It requires oxygen, iron and \propto -ketoglutarate^{65,82-84} but the enzyme, lysine hydroxylase, is different. Nor does ascorbic acid play the same role. When there is a deficiency of this vitamin, the hydroxylation of lysine is much less affected than the hydroxylation of

proline¹³. Peptidyl lysine hydroxylase will not further hydroxylate native colligen strongly suggests that hydroxylation occurs prior to triple helix formation⁸⁵⁻⁸⁷. There is no evidence that hydroxylysine¹ has any effect on triple helix formation.

Glycosylation of the hydroxylysine is the final synthetic stare in completing the structure of the collagen molecule. It probably occurs while the mascent collagen peptides are still bound to the ribosomes⁸⁸. To the appropriate hydroxylysine, galactose¹⁹⁵ is "tacked on" first in a β -glycosidic bond. To some of the galactosyl residues, glucose is then linked¹⁹⁵ in an $\propto 1 \rightarrow 2$ -o-glycosidic linkage.

~ Once the collagen polypeptides are formed, hydroxylated, glycosylated and released from the ribosonal complexes, they probably mignate to the cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum. Several studies have shown that the Golgi apparatus and its associated vesicles Ts implicated directly in the secretion of procollagenThe Golgi vesicles were reported to contain filamentous threads while still associated with the Golgi and later as the vesicle traversed the cytoplasm, these threads appeared to aggregate into rod-like bundles of dimensions appropriate to aggregates of collagen molecules. According to Weinstock and Leblond⁹². the newly synthesized procollagen is transported to the Golgi either by way of a transition element or by fuzzy coated intermediate vesicles budding off from the rough endoplasmic reticulum. Experiments using micro disruptive drugs such as colchicine or vinblastine hat plicated microtubules in procollagen secretion as these drugs impair collagen secretion Presumably microtubules play the role of a transport conduit along which the secretory vesicles move from their place of biogenesis within the Golgi apparatus to their eventual fusion

with the plasma membrane and excretion of their contents from the cell.

When the procollagen molecules are extruded into the extracellular space they asgregate to form microfibrils. However, it is extruded as the undegraded precursor which appear in electron micrographs as bundles which are 3000 or 6000 Å in length 91,98. The packing arrangement in the larger bundles is such that the amino terminal regions are all oriented toward the center of the spindle and the carboxyl terminal regions point in opposite directions on either side of the central band. Recently , it has been demonstrated that the conversion of procollagen to collagen in vivo in rat skin, must be a multi-step process with at least two conversion steps. Intact procollagen and an inter-. mediate form can be isolated from rat and bovine skin during the period of rapid growth of the animal. In odontoblasts 91_194 , the first step in the formation of the extracellular fibre and fibril system is thus the dissolution of these antiparallel collagen molecule bundles and their conversion and reorganization into parallel alignment. This, perhaps, is the stage at which the enzyme procollagen peptidase makes its primary cleavage and serves in releasing individual molecules from the aggregate state. Electron micrographs⁹⁹ and pulse labeling studies¹⁰¹ have shown that this intermediate material possesses an amino terminal extension and it is this extension which is thought to facilitate fibril formation. The final step in enzymic conversion to collagen is thought to occur after the microfibrils form 101 .

In 1955, Schmitt et al¹⁰² proposed the quarter-stagger theory whereby collagen molecules of protofibrils were displaced longitudinally with respect to one another by a distance equal to one-quarter of the length of the component molecules. However, more recently, it has been

found that the stad er is not one-quarter but such that there is a "hole" region of about 410 Å between each collaren molecule as well as an overlap zone of about 270 Å⁻⁰¹⁰³. The length of the collaren molecule is 4.40^{-1} . 02D where D is the period in the native fibril, that is, 690 Å in the wet state. See Fi. 4.

It seemed clear to Schmitt and his coworkers that the band pattern stained with phosphotungstig acid must represent a molecular map of the distribution of basic side chains along the length of the colla gen macromolecule. In fact, collagen molecules have 5 charged regions 680 Å apart.



Fig.4. Two dimensional representation of the packing arrangement of collagen macromolecules in the native-type fibril where overlap zone =.4D and hole zone =.6D

Much interest has been generated by the hole region of the collagen fibrils. It is thought that perhaps it provides a nidus for the deposition of hydroxyapatite in the process of calcification.

111. COLLAGEN CROSS-LINKING

Cross-links form extracellularly once the molecules have agaregated into fibres. Two types of cross-links occur in collagen: intramolecular and intermolecular.

1

Both types of cross-links arise from lysyl or hydroxylysyl residues which are converted to the \sim aminoadipic- γ -semialdehyde, more often called allysine and hydroxyallysine. In other words, the first step in cross-linking is the removal of the ϵ -amino group of a lysyl or hydroxylysyl residue and the formation of an aldehyde¹⁰⁴.



The formation of these precursor aldehydes is catalyzed by lysine, oxidase 105 and are located most often in the nonhelical N-terminal region of the peptide although some have been found elsewhere in the chains^{106,107}

From these aldehydes, crosslinks are formed via two types of reactions. The first is a Schiff base formation by a condensation of an allysine with the amino group of lysine or hydroxylysine on another \propto chain. This precursor of desmosine and isodesmosine^{108,109} is not a stable cross-link and is considered not to be very important in collagen. However, Bailey¹¹⁰ believes it is a precursor for the intermolecular cross-link lysinonorleucine.



The second type of reaction involves an aldol condensation between two allysines on two adjacent α chains. The product is the <u>introduct in r</u> cross-line, allysine aldol, present only near the NH₂-terminal or collacent chains, deliverates readily and is not stable to acid hydrolyms¹⁰⁸, ¹¹¹. It transforms bering vibrit formation and is thought to be a precursor of the <u>intervolcentin</u> cross-line, hydroxylysine prefering¹¹²

since it disspears as this cross-link appears.



The role of intramolecular cross-links is in doubt since allysine aldol does not contribute significantly to molecular stability nor does it contribute to the stability of fibrils. Some researchers^{110,113} believe that intramolecular cross-links are precursors of intermolecular cross-links. The strongest evidence supporting this thesis arises from studies on lathyrism. Lathyrogens inhibit the conversion of lysine to the aldehyde and since both intramolecular and intermolecular crosslinking is inhibited, perhaps the aldehyde is involved in both processes¹⁰⁸.

The role of intermolecular cross-links is better known. Collagen fibers have the unique ability to withstand stress due to the system of covalent cross-links between the individual collagen making up the fiber. Experimental lathyrism clearly demonstrates the need for these cross-links, as it produces an extremely travile libre due to the slippage of adjacent molecules under, tension¹⁴. It is possible to recognize a time-dependent process of maturation of the fibre by the chances in physical properties. An extensive system of these covalent intermolecular bonds between adjacent molecules would increase the tensile strength of the fibre by preventing slippage and would also be a logical explanation of the formation of insoluble collagen.

Chetaical information on intermolecular cross-linking has been more difficult to obtain. Bailey and Peach^{115,116} isolated a reduced product of a Schiff base condensation between a hydroxylysyl`residue and an allysyl residue. The labile cross-link had the composition, hydroxylysinonorleucine.



It has been isolated in tendon as well as in reconstituted fibrils. This cross-link decreases with age and is thought to be, in part at least, an intermediate.

Mailey^{115,117} isolated in insoluble collagen from chick bone and human and bovine teeth another cross-link which seems to be a major component. It is also present in chick and bovine tendon¹¹⁸ from old animals and is a minor component of skin. This cross-link, syndesine, was first thought to be the product of an aldol condensation between an Jullysyl residue and a hydroxyallysyl residue. It was later shown to be an addimine derived from the condensation of hydroxyallysine and hydroxylysine^{119,120}.



However, this is inconsistent with the unusual stability of dehydrohydroxylysinohydroxynomleucine to heat, dilute acids and D-penicillamine. Subsequently, it was found that there occurs a migration of the double bond to form the stable keto form by a spontaneous Amadori rearrangement¹²¹. The cross-link must therefore exist in vivo as hydroxylysino-5-ketonorleucine.

The above accounts for all products resulting from an aldol or Schiff base condensation between lysine, hydroxylysine and their aldol condensation of two hydroxyallysine residues which has not been reported. However, a higher molecular weight compound (or compounds) has been reported and may be a cross-link.

Cross-links arising from amino acids other than lysine residues and the result of reactions other than aldol and Schiff base condensations have been isolated. Disulfide bonds^{122,123} are found in Ascaris cuticle collagen. There is also the aldol histidine which is found

predominant only in recentituted cowiskin collagen. It can potentially unite 3 polypeptide chains and is formed by a Michael addition of the imidazole of histidine, to the β -carbon of the \propto, β -unsaturated bond of an aldel condensation product ^{124,125}. Robins and Bailey¹²¹ now believe this cross-link to be an artifact. The absence of the geduced form of this component, histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine on reduction under acid conditions and a concomitant increase in the amount of the aldel condensation product support this strongly. They believe that the Michael addition of the histidine residue to the aldel is base catalyzed by the borohydride.



Merodesmosine, a trifunctional cross-link is found in collagen in small amounts in its monohydrated form. It is formed in reconstituted collagen and may arise via three alternate biosynthetic pathways. It may be an intermediate in cross-linking and it was proposed to be a precursor of histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine 125,126. However, in view of the current findings, it is difficult to assess the role of this crosslink.





Histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine

Stable intermolecular cross-link formation is important in the maturation of collagen fibers. Bailey¹²⁷ proposed that these reducible⁴ electrophilic cross-links, which are progressively lost during aging¹²⁸, are transformed into more stable non-reducible cross-links whose structures have not yet been determined. Pavis and Risen¹²⁹ tested this hypothesis and found that nucleophilic addition of lysine and/or hydroxy-lysine residues to the electrophilic double bond of the reducible cross-links. He also found that modification of lysine and hydroxylysine residues by destroying their ability to initiate nucleophilic attack on the electrophilic double bonds of the reducible bonds of the reducible cross-links this transformation while the modification of histidine, arginine, glutamic

acid and aspartic acid is without effect. They proposed the following tentative structures.



These cross-links are capable of joining more than two collagen molecules. Davis and Risen hypothesized that the formation of these crosslinks would explain the increasing resistance of maturing collagen fibers to dissolution in cold acid or alkali, to mechanical disruption, as well as to thermal disruption.

The location of intermolecular cross-links is difficult to ascertain. However, this information may soon be available as sequencing of the CNBr peptides of the \ll chains is well underway and cross-links have been isolated on various CNBr peptides^{112,130}.

IV. SEQUENCING OF CHAINS

The primary structure of collagen must carry information of higher levels of structure. It was with this thought in mind that researchers began concentrating on the sequencing of the ϕ chains.

Sequencing of the of (I) chains is gradually being accomplished

as a result of CBBr cleavage. This method developed by Gross and Witkop^{131,132}, is based on the fact that CNBr cleaves the α chains at the methionine residues. The resulting peptides, 6 to 9 from the α 1 chain and 6 from the α 2 chain, are then separated by column chromatography and further cleaved if necessary by various enzymes, such as trypsin. Investigations of calf and rat skin collagen have provided the entire sequence of the amino acid residues of the α 1 chain. See Table 2 for the combined result as the differences between the two are few. Attempts to sequence the α 2 has not been quite as fruitful. Three of its 6 CNBr peptides are very long and as a result difficult to sequence. See Table 3 for α 2 CNBr peptides sequenced.

When the sequence of the \propto 1 chain is examined, one notices some striking features. Prior to sequencing, it was postulated that although glycine had to be in every third position of the helical portion, the other amino acids could occur at random, that is, in either position X or Y of the tripeptide Gly-X-Y. However, this does not appear to be so. There is a preponderance of some amino acids in a particular position of the tripeptide. Leucine, phenylalanine and proline are restricted to position X and glutamic acid occurs frequently in this position. On the other hand, threonine, arginine, methionine, lysine and hydroxylysine occur frequently in position Y and hydroxyproline occurs exclusively in position Y. Another interesting feature is that the hydroxylation of proline and lysine is often incomplete. The significance of these observations has yet to be elucidated.

An interesting paper recently published by Hulmes et al¹³³ examines the primary structure of collagen for the origin of molecular packing. They looked at the amino acid sequence of the triplet region

of the α 1 chain to see if there would be complementary relationships that would explain the stagger of multiples of 670 Å between the molecules of the fibril. They found that when the chains are staggered OD, 1D, 2D, 3D and 4D (D = 234⁺ 1 residues) the interactions are maximal between amino acids of opposite charge and between large hydrophobic amino acid residues. Unexpectedly they found that the hydrophobic interactions showed a fine structure in their pattern whereas the charged residues were less regular. Positively-charged residues tended to be near negatively-charged residues but did not show a distinct periodicity.

Fietzek et al¹³⁸ have recently sequenced the \propto 2-CB2 from calf, human, rabbit and pig skin collagen and compared them to that of rat and chick skin sequenced by Highberger et al. See Table 4. They observed 6 positions of high interspecies variability. However, the substitutions were conservative and in all cases the functionally important side chains were preserved in definite positions. The substitutions involved uncharged polar or apolar residues except in position 15 where a lysine-arginine substitution is found.

Much work is still required on the $\ll 2$ chain. However, once the $\ll 2$ chain is completely sequenced, a more detailed diagram of the interactions between the \ll chains and between collagen molecules will be possible.

V. <u>TYPES OF COLLAGEN - CONTINUATION OF STRUCTURE</u>: Special and Particular Cases

0

Until recently collagen was considered to have a chain composition (\propto 1)₂ \ll 2. Tissues of such a chain composition include rat skin¹, dogfish skin¹³⁹, human skin¹⁴⁰, chick skin¹⁴¹ and chick bone¹⁴². Ex-
ceptions include codfish 143 where the three chains are different, and collagen from lower vertebrates and invertebrates where the three chains are identical 144-146. However, several researchers have isolated different types of collagen which are genetically distinct. Miller and Matukas¹⁴⁷ observed a lack of stoichiometry when trying to isolate \varkappa l chains from \propto 2 chains in chick cartilage. Prior to this collagens examined had had \ll 1: \ll 2 ratios of 2:1. They found that although a proportion of cartilage collagen was identical to that of bone and skin of the chick, the cartilage contained another type of \propto 1 chain which they designated as Type II. They suggested that car signate consists of 2 distinct collagen molecules, the $(\propto 1)_2 \propto 2$ and the $\propto 1(II)_3$. Trelstad et al¹⁴⁸ supports this view and added that the \propto l Type II had a much higher amount of carbohydrate, 5.5%, associated with it as compared to the .5% by weight of carbohydrate associated with Type I. Miller et al have more recently isolated a third type of collagen, Type III, in newborn human skin. They suggest that human skin collagen is a mixture of molecules with the chain composition $\propto l(I)_2 \propto 2$ and \propto 1(III)₃. See Table 5 for a comparison of amino acid compositions of selected CNBr peptides from the 3 types, and Table 15,

Collagen from basement membranes¹⁴⁹ has not been formally numbered but by convention would normally be termed Type IV. It is also composed of 3 identical chains and has a much higher content of hydroxyproline, hydroxylysine and carbohydrate than interstitial collagens. The proline and hydroxyproline make up about 20% and the lysine and hydroxylysine make up about 5%. The 10-12% carbohydrate is virtually all glucosylgalactose linked to hydroxylysine; that is, glucose and galactose exist in almost equimolar amounts and account for all hexose. Unlike other mammalian collagens it contains half-cystine. Another feature which distinguishes basement membrane is the low alamine content² and its high phenylalanine content which is about twice that found in tendon collagen. See Table 6.

Recent developments indicate that vertebrate collagens are a heterogeneous population of molecules which are made up of five distinct genetic types: \checkmark 1(I), \checkmark 1(II), \checkmark 1(III), \checkmark 1(IV) and \checkmark 2. More types may be discovered. Cited earlier was codfish collagen¹⁴³ which had a molecule composed of 3 \checkmark chains, each of which appears to be unique.

As a result of these findings, structure and function can be more easily correlated. Several examples come to mind such as the cartilage transition to bone accompanied by a change from the cartilage species of collagen, $\ll 1(II)_3$ to the bone species, $\ll 1(I)_2 \ll 2$, and the change in collagen type occurring during the maturation of fetal skin $\ll 1(III)_3$ to the adult form $\ll 1(I)_2 \ll 2$. It can be seen, from these examples, that as function changes, so do the collagen types. Thus future investigations in particular to the role of collagen must now take into account the different molecular species.

VI. MINERALIZATION

Calcification or tissue mineralization is the deposition of inorganic crystals in or on an organic matrix. The inorganic crystals are composed of calcium and phosphate, bound in a form resembling hydroxyapatite, $Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2$. The organic components are the protein matrix, collagen: the mucopolysaccharide ground substance, thought to be chondroitin sulfate and acidic glycoproteins; and lipids.

The mechanism of calcification is still poorly understood. The fact that only teeth and bone normally calcify whereas other tissues do not even though the extracellular fluids are supersaturated with calcium phosphate remains a perplexing question. Several theories have been put forward to explain the phenomenon.

Role of Glycosaminoglycans

In the body, glycosaminoglycans are found in the form of hyaluronic acid, sialic acid, chondroitin sulfates and various other protein polysaccharides. They form the basis of the ground substance but their function is still unknown. Several workers ¹³⁰⁻¹⁵² have found by progressive analysis of cartilage toward the ossifying from t that chondroitin sulfate decreased abruptly as the calcium content increased. Glimcher¹⁵³ suggested that free anionic groups of acid mucopolysaccharides may inhibit calcification by binding calcium ions thus making them unavailable for crystallization. Perhaps in calcifying tissues the mucopolysacchemiles are removed destroying their inhibitory action. At tum is released, raising its local concentration and the e for calcification. The opposite view that the glymaki bromote calcification has also been proposed. Rubin cosam and How on the basis of a conformity between metachromatic staining and uent mineral deposition, suggested that the property of of epiphyseal cartilage and of tendon was associated calcifia ased base-binding power of the matrix, the base-binding with an 🛔 chondroitin sulfate. On the other hand, Bowness suggests power be the acid mucopolysaccharides, which he believes exist in 2 tissue compartments, play both roles, that of nucleation and inhibition. These compartments consist of 2 main fractions of chondroitin sulfate; one

fibrons and concerned with nucleation, the other being true ground substance and concerned with inhibition of calcification. However, other experiments have been carried out to further clarify the role of chondroitin sulfates using the uptake of ³⁵S as an indicator of mucopolysaccharide formation and ³²P as an indicator of calcification. It was found that the fall in S compounds did not occur in the same zone as the initiation of calcification. When glucose was added to the medium, ³⁵S uptake was increased whereas the enzyme inhibitor phloridzin reduced it. However, calcification was unaffected in both cases suggesting that mineralization is independent of mucopolysaccharide degradation¹⁵⁴. Recent work on cathepsin D, which is thought to be one of the enzymes involved in the degradation, show it is not inhibited by most of the chemical agents which inhibit other proteinases.

Thus, the role of glycosaminoglycans in calcification still remains an open question.

Role of Lipids

In areas of teeth and bone where calcification is occurring, a substance which stains as a lipid has been detected. It exists in a form which is resistant to stain and must be treated with pyridine or alcohol to unmask it, that is, these solvents must remove a substance which protects it from the stain¹⁵⁵. Wuthier¹⁵⁶ studied the distribution of this lipid component in the growth plate of bone and found its concentration increasing toward the active calcification site and subsequently decreasing dramatically when calcification was complete.

This lipid disappears in vitamin D deficiency and reappears when vitamin D is administered. Many workers have shown that the vitamin encourages the incorporation of phosphorus into phospholipids.

1

Cotmore et al¹⁵⁷ provided further evidence to the concept that phospholipids are involved in biological mineralization when they studied the calcium binding properties of phospholipids. Submicroscopic spherules were observed to form when Ca^{+2} and PO_4^{-2} ions combined with phosphatidyl serime, an acid phospholipid which Wuthier¹⁵⁶ isolated and ' characterized from calcifying cartilage.

<u>Cellular Activity in Mineralization</u>

<u>Mitochondria:</u> Isolated mitochondria were found, by Vasington and Murphy^{158,159} and independently by De Luca and Engstrom¹⁶⁰ to accumulate large net amounts of Ca⁺² from the suspending medium during electron transport. They observed that the mitochondria could accumulate the calcium up to several hundred times the initial Ca⁺² content. Then in 1970, Lehninger¹⁶¹ proposed that micro packets of amorphous calcium phosphate could be released from the cell and diffuse to specific calcifying sites.

Matthews¹⁶² observed in the growth plate that ⁴⁵Ca was concentrated in the cells nearest the calcifying front. Subsequently, Martin and Matthews¹⁶³ found a gradient in ⁴⁷Ca concentration in the mitochondria in the chondrocyte. The gradient showed the concentration of ⁴⁷Ca gradually increasing in the mitochondria from the proliferative zone to that of provisional calcification at which point there was a decrease in mitochondrial calcium granules. In a later experiment, Matthews et al¹⁶⁴ examined and compared the mitochondrial granules in normal as well as rachitic rat epiphysis. They found that in rickets there were few granules in the mitochondria near the calcification front but when vitamin D was administered normal density and distribution of granules was reestablished. They suggested that both an apatite binding matrix and

inormanic phosphyte were required by the mitochondria to form such granules. More recently Arsenis¹⁰⁵ found that the mitochondria of the columnar and hypertrophic comes of crowth plate cells contained more enzymes which may be associated with calcification than did those of the resting zone.

<u>Vesicles</u>: Recently there has been another interesting development with the identification of vesicles containing crystallites between the hypertrophic chondrocytes in the growth plate as well as in osteoid and predentine.

Anderson et al 166,167 did an extensive study on the vesicles first described by Bonucci . They found such vesicles, which contained or were lipid and had lipid membranes, in the longitudinal septa of the growth plate from the hypertrophic cells downward. These vesicles were closely associated with dalcification, neighboring needle-like apatite structures. Théir enzyme content was high in alkaline phosphatase, alkaline pyrophosphatase and ATPases; enzymes thought to be connected with calcification. However, they were very low in acid phosphatase and therefore not of lysozomal origin. These enzymes could raise the local content of orthophosphate, destroy phosphate inhibitors and lead to the formation of hydroxyapatite. The vesicles were found to possess a mechanism for ATP dependent transport of calcium, and phosphorus into themselves. The crystals were initially closely associated with $\frac{1}{2}$ the inner surface of the vesicular membrane. Peress et al speculate that the membrane serves as a nucleating center for the crystals. Kashiwa and Komorous found mineralized spherules in cytoplasm of chondrocytes, in the matrix adjacent to the hypertrophic chondrocytes and also in the core of the spicules distal to the hypertrophic chondrocytes. They hypothesized that perhaps intracellular spherules might be the source of the extracellular ones. \leq

Bernard and Pease¹⁷¹ in studying intramembranous bone formation, described nucleating sites for apatite as being extrusions from osteoblasts within the osteoid. Crystals were seen to grow epitaxially into the surrounding collagen forming bone nodules which coalesced to form bone seams. Between coalescing nodules, fully formed collagen was observed.

Eisenmann and Glick¹⁷² studied the calcification process in rat incisor teeth. They observed that the first crystalline material appeared in small round membrane-bound bodies incerspersed among, but distinct from the collagen fibrils of predentine matrix. These crystalcontaining bodies appeared to be cellular in origin and can be seen only in the very early stage of mineralization. Crystals were later observed to radiate beyond the crystal bodies and only then appear to be associated with collagen fibers.

Bernard¹⁷³ studied developing molars of mice and observed that the initial crystal formation occurred, in and adjacent to, cellular extensions of the odontoblasts into the predentine. When crystal growth was more extensive, the plasma membranes of these cellular extensions disappeared. Crystals growing from the calcification loci became spheroidal and coalesced to form mantle dentine. Later Bernard and Pease¹⁷¹ observed that these vesicles budded off from osteoblasts and odontoblasts. Bernard believes that the involvement of structural protein is secondary to initial crystallization and that protein orients and structures the size of crystals rather than organizes their nuclea-

tion.

Role of Collegen

Since collagen fibrils and apatite crystallites have a close physical relationship, it is thought that collagen can act as a seed for the initiation of calcification. Termine et al¹⁷⁴ found that there is a direct physical binding between collagen fibrils and apatite crystallites.

Reconstituted collagen fibers act as a seed when placed in a solution supersaturated with respect to calcium and phosphate (epitaxy). Only native type fibrils having 640 Å banding are able to act as a nidus¹⁷⁵. Due to the exceedingly minute size of the first crystals laid down and the tight packing of the collagen fibrils observed in most species, it is difficult to detect by electron microscopy whether the crystals are located on, between or within the fibrils when seeding begins. However, once the crystals are detectable, they are seen within the collagen fibrils, 640 Å apart mainly in the region of the interband thus showing a relationship to the bands, that is, to some structure having a period similar to the bands of collagen.

Collagen macromolecules are staggered by one quarter of their length giving rise to "holes" at regular intervals which correspond to the interband (see section on Collagen biosynthesis, p. 14). Glimcher and Krane¹⁵³ believe these holes permit the packing of collagen fibrils with calcium phosphate crystals. This ability collagen has to act as a seed may be due to the presence of specific sites. In other words, the initial crystallites have a specific spatial relationship to the collagen fibers. However, evidence of the exact physical relationship between the fibres and crystals at the initial crystallization phase is lacking. Hohling et al¹⁷⁶ found 6-7 sites for nucleation in the hole zone and half as

many in the overlapping zone of dentine and bone collagen. Davis and Walker¹⁷⁷ expound that the carboxyl group of glutamic acid and aspartic acid may be the nidus. They found that if glutamic acid and aspartic acid of decalcified bone and dentine were converted to glutamine and asparagine, recalcification was completely blocked whereas the modification of lysine, hydroxylysine, histidine and arginine residues had no effect. Glimcher¹⁵³, on the other hand, thought that certain $\boldsymbol{\epsilon}$ -amino groups of lysine and hydroxylysine were nucleation centers. However, Davis (unpublished work) disagrees as he found that there was no effect on the rate or extent of calcification when the lysine and hydroxylysine were completely modified with ethoxyformic anhydride or acrylonitrile.

Katz and Li¹⁷⁸ have postulated that the molecular packing of collagen from different tissues may be a factor in calcification. They studied adult bovine dentine, adult rat bone, adult rat tail tendon and purified reconstituted steerskin collagen which they found to be compatible with the theory that collagen is packaged into hexagonal units containing 7 molecules (in cross section)¹⁷⁹. Most importantly they observed that the intermolecular gap in bone and dentine was 6 Å whereas in tendon it was 3 Å. Phosphate ions, having a diameter of 4 Å, could therefore penetrate the bone and dentine by ionic diffusion but not the tendon.

<u>Collagen Types</u>: Recent studies on the chemistry of collagen have shown differences in its composition when taken from different sources (see section on Types of collagen, p. 25). Miller et al⁴ have studied the composition of the different types of collagen monomers. They found that the $\propto 1(I)$ and $\propto 1(II)$ cyanogen bromide peptides differed in

amino acid content such as 4-hydroxyproline, aspartic acid and leucine. They also learned that the collagen of mature skin and bone was of the same genetic type, $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2^{142,180}$ and that the collagen of cartilage was of the $\propto 1(11)_3$ type¹⁸¹. It was observed that the type which calcifies is the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2^{182}$. Toole et al¹⁸² studied the collagen of rachitic osteoid (uncalcified layer between the osteogenetic fibers and bone) and found it to be of the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2$ type, like that of skin and bone but with one important difference. It had 50% more hydroxylysine than normal hone which they suggested could be glycosylated thus blocking calcification by steric interference with apatite crystal formation in the hole region of the collagen molecule.

Recently, Linsenmayer et al¹⁸³ studied the temporal and spatial transitions in collagen types during embryonic chick limb development. They perceived that at early stages of leg mesenchyme development, an $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ type collagen is produced. At a later stage, the limb cores began synthesizing $(\alpha_1)_3$ type collagen, while the outer portion of the limb still produces $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$. At the stage of bone production, the $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ type collagen reappears. The $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ thereafter predominates in bone and $(\alpha_1)_3$ in cartilage. Although the reason for the different types of collagen is still unknown, it can be supposed that this may be related to specific functions and therefore perhaps to calcification.

<u>Phosphoprotein:</u> Soft tissue collagens have a similar amino acid and carbohydrate composition as that of calcified tissues. However, one major difference between the two is that calcified tissue collagens possess a phosphoprotein moiety which soft tissue collagens do not possess 184

In 1964, Veis and Schleuter¹⁸⁵ isolated this phosphoprotein in

dentine and found it to be, at least partially, a phosphate bound to a ' serine as phosphoserine. They tentatively postulated that perhaps this phosphoprotein plays a role in the nucleation of mineralization as well as stabilizes the structure of collagen. Subsequently they further characterized the phosphoprotein finding it to be rich in aspartic acid. glutamic acid, depleted in hydroxyproline as well as possessing some herese¹⁸⁶. They also found it to be electrophoretically composed of a (S) and a fast (F) anionic component. They thought it to be localized in a few chain segments of the collagen molecule. Later Veis and Perry¹⁸⁷ characterized these S and F components. The S component, having a molecular weight of about 25,000, was found to be similar to the parent collagen and that the glycine, alanine, proline and hydroxyproline content made up 63% of the molecule. Also, it was rich in aspartic acid, glutamic acid and serine. The F component, found to be homogeneous by electrophoretic and ultracentrifugal techniques, was distinctly different, being rich in aspartic acid and serine but having small amounts of glycine, alanine and proline. It was of collagenous origin as hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine were present. The F component which was the phosphate rich component had a molecular weight of about 38,000 and contained almost all of the hydroxylysine which survived the periodate oxidation. In order for the hydroxylysine to have resisted periodate oxidation, its amino or hydroxyl group must have been involved in a covalent bond, otherwise it would have yielded ammonia and formaldehyde. Since the disaccharide glucosylgalactose is known to be linked to hydroxylysine¹⁸⁸, Veis and Perry proposed the F component to be composed of three parts: the first section comprised of proline, hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine among other amino acids, as

part of the peptide backbone of dentine collagen; the second portion, an oligosaccharide linked glycosidically to hydroxylysine to which the third part, the phosphoprotein molety is covalently linked. They found the phosphoprotein to be present in an amount of less than 2% of the total protein or in a ratio of one molecule of phosphoprotein to four to six molecules of collagen. Therefore, this phosphoprotein could serve as the site for nucleation in the hole zone of the collagen fiber.

Carmichael et al¹⁸⁹ later isolated glucose and galactose from degradation products corresponding to the phosphoprotein and suggested that perhaps the anionic moiety is attached to the collagen disaccharide through a serine phosphate diester linkage.

Subsequently, Butler et al¹⁹⁰ found that the phosphoprotein could be extracted via a gentle non-hydrolytic extraction procedure. They decalcified rat incisors in acetic acid and followed this by extracting the decalcified tissue in Tris-NaCl. The Tris-NaCl solubilized most of the phosphoprotein thus providing evidence that the phosphoprotein could not be covalently bound. Davis and Walker¹⁷⁷ support Butler's view that phosphoprotein is not necessary for mineralization, as they were able to get dentine to calcify at the same rate and extent once the phosphoprotein was removed by Tris-NaCl extraction.

Carmichael and Dodd¹⁹¹ proceeded to do a Tris-NaCl extraction followed by periodate oxidation on bovine dentine. They found that half the phosphoprotein was extracted in the Tris-NaCl but that the other half required periodate oxidation to release it. They also found that the carbohydrate content was greater in the Tris-NaCl extract material than in the periodate solubilized fraction. This they suggested may reo flect the degree of degradation occurring during periodate oxidation.

Veis et al¹⁹² characterized the Tris-NaCl soluble and the matrix bound phospheprotein, 'finding an overall similarity between the two. They suggested that the soluble and the matrix bound phosphoprotein may serve a dual role in locating the deposition of mineral on the collagen matrix and inhibiting calcification of predentine. Recently, its possible role in locating the deposition of mineral has received support from Weinstock and Leblond's¹⁹³ elegant radioautographic studies on the deposition of phosphoprotein at the mineralization front of dentine. They showed the phosphoprotein crossed the predentine zone into the mineralizing front thus suggesting it may play a role in mineral deposition.

Up to now, phosphoprotein has been chemically shown to be present in bone and dentine. Although it has been seen radioautographically in a transitory state in predentine, the tissue has never been chemically analyzed for it and nor has cementum. If the theory, that phosphoprotein plays a role in mineralization is valid, then cementum as a calcified tissue should possess it. Predentine, being a tissue which will mineralize, should contain it only at the mineralization front. As a result, predentine and cementum were analyzed to see if phosphoprotein is a necessary component of calcified tissues.

With the current theories and experimental evidence, mineralization can be explained in general terms. Cellular activity is certainly important. However, the involvement of the mitochondria and its vesicles does not explain how the mineral is able to penetrate the collagen fibers. It must be remembered that 60-80% of the mineral is within the collagen and that the intermolecular gap in the collagen fiber of bone and dentine is just large enough to accomodate a phosphate ion. Perhaps

the mitochondria and/or vesicles bring high concentrations of calcium and phosphate to the collagen fiber and depending which way the collagen fibers are packed, and what type it is, the phosphate is able to penetrate the intermolecular gap along with the calcium. Phosphoprotein and/or functional groups such as the carboxyl groups of glutamic acid and aspartic acid, act as the nidus for the initial crystal formation. The mitochondria and/or vesicles may then bring high concentrations of calcium and phosphate ions (or some compound containing these species) to the calcifying matrix allowing mineralization to continue on the exterior of the fibers.

Not much is known about how calcification is inhibited or controlled, what causes the local build up of calcium and phosphate nor why some tissues calcify more than others. From the above discussion, it is obvious that there is still much to be learned about the finer details of the process of mineralization.

VII. COLLAGEN: A GLYCOPROTEIN

Glycoproteins are proteins which have variable amounts of carbohydrate covalently linked to their peptide portion. They do not have characteristic amino acid compositions, although collagen is an obvious exception. On the other hand, their sugar components are distinctive and include D-galactose, D-mannose, D-glucose, L-fucose, D-xylose, Larabinose, N-acetyl-D-glucosamine, N-acetyl-D-galactosamine and the Nand O-acetyl and N-glycolyl derivatives of neuraminic acid.

Collagen's carbohydrate unit is an O(-1,2-glucosylgalactose)disaccharide¹⁹⁴⁻¹⁹⁶. As in almost all glycoproteins collagen commins

its carbohydrate units in varying stages of completion or with

modifications (microheterogeneity). The type of phycopeptide bond in collagen is a β -ghycosidic linkage between galactose and the hydroxyl group on the γ carbon of hydroxylysine^{188,195,197}. It is an unusual linkage as it involves a ghycosidic substitution onto a hydroxyl group vicinal to an unsubstituted amino group. In other ghycoproteins, asparagine, serine and threenine are the residues to which the carbohydrate units are usually linked¹⁹⁸. Collagen is unique in that only hydroxylysine is involved in the carbohydrate linkage. There is one exception. The carbohydrate units of annelid cuticle collagen are linked to serine and threenine and consist only of galactose mono-, di- and trisaccharides. This collagen contains no hydroxylysine but much larger amounts of serine and threenine than do other collagens^{199,200}.

Butler²⁰¹ has isolated the cyanogen bromide peptide which is rich in carbohydrate; the \propto 1-CB5. It is the fourth cyanogen bromide peptide from the amino terminal end and its probable sequence in the carbohydrate linkage region in guinea pig skin is -GIy-Met-Hyl(Glc,Gal)-Gly-His-Arg¹⁸⁸. Morgan et al²⁰² more recently determined the sequence in carp swim bladder and human skin collagen and found it to be only slightly different from that of the guinea pig skin isolated by Butler.

Skin and dentine collagen contain less than 1% hexose whereas cartilage collagen contains up to 5% hexose. In skin, approximately half of the hexose is present in the disaccharide form⁴.

The effect of the carbohydrate in collagen is still speculative. It is thought that the density of carbohydrate units may have an effect on the organization of collagen into fibrils. Tissues such as basement membranes having the largest number of hydroxylysine linked carbohydrate units show the least organization and no fibrillar structure. On

the other hand, tissues such as skin, tendon and sclera have the smallest number of hydroxylysine-linked carbohydrate units and display wide fibrils with distinct 640 $\stackrel{0}{A}$ banding. Tissues with intermediate amounts of hydroxylysine-linked carbohydrate units, such as corneal collagen, have narrow fibrils even though they possess 640 $\stackrel{0}{A}$ banding ^{194,202,203}. Morgan et al²⁰² feel that due to the size of the disaccharide prosthetic group, regular hexagonal packing of collagen in a quarter-stagger array could seriously be impaired.

The role of hydroxyfysine linked carbohydrate units in collagen is as yet unapparent. Eylar²⁰⁴ proposed some time ago that proteins are glycosylated so as to provide a passport for excretion from the synthesizing cell. Winterburn and Phelps²⁰ dispute this hypothesis and hypothesize that the carbohydrate tag determines the fate of the protein once it is extracellular. An example of this comes from Veis and Perry ¹⁸⁷ who proposed that the phosphoprotein linked to the carbohydrate units in calcifying fissues may serve as a nucleation site for the initial epitactic nucleation of calcium ions (see section on Mineralization, p.35).

Spiro²⁰⁷ has speculated that the sugars attached to hydroxylysine could possibly play a regulatory role indirectly, that is, the carbohydrate units may be attached to the hydroxylysine so that the residue could not participate in the types of cross-links occurring in collagens; this effect occurring due to steric hindrance. However, Eyre and Glimcher^{208,209} and Robins and Bailey²⁰⁶ have found evidence for a glycosylated cross-link in collagen. Therefore, steric hindrance of crosslink formation apparently does not occur.

As no work was undertaken on the glycosaminoglycans of predentine and cementum in this project, the topic will not be discussed here.

For a review on the subject see reference 210.

Proteoglycans and glycoproteins - Terminology: To understand the histochemical studies which are discussed below, a brief explanation of the an, proteoglycan and glycoprotein are given first. terms glyc Protein-ca nplexes in which the components are covalently link sues. The properties of the complex, depending ic cù on ortions of the protein and carbohydrate, will be ta t he peptide or sugar component. Such influences can be more al seen **f** ycans and glycoproteins.

saccharie and the protein-carbohydrate complexes in which polysaccharies are protein-carbohydrate complex. The protein component and on-collagenous and the carbohydrate, called glycosaminoglycans (in the mes called mucopolysaccharide), are polysaccharides containing here the. These polysaccharides include hyaluronic acid, chondroitin-aculfate, chondroitin-4-sulfate, keratan sulfate, dermatan sulfate, heparingulfate. The polysaccharide chains are unbranched except perhamenent. If présent in the free form, the constituent polysaccharie chains show little affinity for collagen, apart from the ionic interaction which is fairly easily broken. However, when the polysaccharide chains are linked to the non-collagenous protein, the large molecules associate more firmly with the collagen:

Glycoproteins, of which collagen is a special case, are a covalent compound of non-collagenous protein and sugar chains. The sugar chains are sometimes branched and do not contain more than 20 residues. A large variety of sugars are found in glycoproteins. These include hexosamines and galactose (which is found in only one proteoglycan, that

containing keratan sulfate) as well as mannose, fucose and sial cacid, the latter two often occupying terminal positions on the oligosaccharide chains. Glycoproteins do not contain uronic acid but a few appear sulfated like most of the glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans.

VIII. DENTINE, PREDENTINE AND CEMENTUM: The Present State of Knowledge

Teeth dec composed of three calcified tissues: enamel, dentine and cementum. Dentine forms the bulk of the tooth and encloses the pulp cavity. Enamel envelops the dentine of the crown whereas cementum covers the root dentine. In calcification of dentine, a collagenous matrix must be laid down first. The collagen fibers, arranged in a trellis-like framework, are produced by the odontoblasts which line the pulpal surface of the dentine. Since mineralization lags behind matrix formation, there exists a zone of uncalcified tissue called predentine especially noticeable at the apex of the immature tooth²¹¹.

nentine Dentina cellular Gingival tissue Cementai Commat cementum nihr cementum layer of Tome cellular

Fig. 5. Relation of the main dental tissues

43.



Fig.G. Diagrammatic illustration of an unerupted tooth

Dentine and Predentine: Little is known about predentine due to the small amount of tissue in teeth. As a result most studies on predentine have been histochemical in nature.

Considerable work has been done on dentine. Wislocki et al²¹² were the first to observe histologically the fresence of mucopolysaccharides in dentine using the periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) technique. Subsequently, using the same technique, Matthiessen²¹³ expanded these results to include predentine which he found to be PAS positive. Other histochemical investigations have shown significant amounts of acid mucopolysaccharide in predentine. Bevelander and Johnson²¹⁴ as well as Weill²¹⁵ found predentine intensely metachromatic. However, Greulich and Leblond²¹⁶ found that predentine stained weakly compared to dentine, indicating a relative absence of glycoprotein in predentine. This has been the observation of several other workers 217-219. Fullmer and Alpher²²⁰ were unable to detect any glycoprotein in predentine.

Recently Weinstock²²¹, using the acidified phosphotungstic acid technique²²² for glycoprotein, observed that the stained material in dentine occurred between and associated with the collagen fibers. In predentine the interfibrillar material was unreactive although the collagen fibers did stain slightly. Weinstock suggests that glycoprotein may play a role in the initiation of calcification as predentine acquires a carbohydrate rich material, probably glycoprotein, as it is transformed into dentine.

The proteoglycans of dentine have been subject of several recent studies. The limiting factor in these studies has been their low concentration in dentine. Clark et al²²³ found that the major acid glycosaminoglycan of human dentine-cementum was chondroitin-6-sulfate. They also reported a small amount of hyaluronic acid (2% of the total hexosamine) and were unable to detect keratan sulfate and dermatan sulfate. Engfeldt and Hjerpe²²⁴ have more recently characterized the glycosaminoglycans of both canine predentine and dentime. The major polysaccharides in both these tissues were galactosaminoglycans tentatively identified as chondroitin sulfate. They could not identify a small amount of material which corresponded to the amount of hyaluronic acid Clark et al had isolated from human denting-cementum. Thus Engfeldt and Hjerpe could not conclude that hyaluronic acid was excluded from predentine and dentine. These authors reported that the glycosaminoglycan hexosamine content of dentine was 0.06% of the organic dry weight and that of predentine was 0 A12%. Their results indicate that there is more

chendroitin-o-sulfate in predentine than deutine. Jones and Leaver attempted to clarify the conflicting reports concerning the nature and amounts of the constituent glycosaminoglycans of dentine. They demonstrated that the major glycosaminoglycan of human dentine is chondroi-tin-4-sulfate but it was suggested that the chondroitin-4-sulfate:chondroitin-5-sulfate ratio may vary with age since chondroitin-6-sulfate may be lost during maturation. Jones and Leaver also found 2-6% of hyaluronic acid, 2-3% of dermatan sulfate and a definite but small amount of keratan sulfate in human dentine.

Linde²²⁶ has recently isolated the glycosaminoglycans of the odontoblast predentine layer of porcine teeth. The total amount of hexosamine was found to be 0.29% of the dry weight. This figure includes hexosamine from the glycoprotein and glycosaminoglycans. He obtained five hexosamine containing fractions when the glycosaminoglycans were separated on CPC cellulose micro columns, each of which was predominant-' ly composed of one of the following components: chondroitin-4-sulfate (30% of the total), chondroitin-6-sulfate (16%), hyaluronic acid (14%), dermatan sulfate (7%), and keratan sulfate and glycoproteins (32%). The keratan sulfate was found to account for about 4% of the total hexosamine.

Veis and coworkers ^{185,187,192,227} have also done considerable work on dentine. They found that, although dentine collagen resisted acid swelling and had no neutral salt soluble or acid soluble collagen, there were few differences in composition from corium (dermis) collagens except for the presence of phosphoprotein in dentine (see section on Mineralization, p. 35). They reported that the two collagens contained a comparable quantity of hexose (2.2 residues/1000 amino acid residues).

Recently Volpin and Veis²²⁸ have studied the CNBr peptides of skin and dentine collagens. Except for variations in hydroxylation of proline and lysine, they found few differences of significance between the CNBr peptides derived from the \propto 1(I) and \propto 2 chains of insoluble bovine corium, dentine collagen and the corresponding CNBr peptides from the soluble bovine collagens. However, in the insoluble bovine corium and dentine collagens, three distinct new classes of CNBr peptides were detected. Both collagens were found to contain an acid stable intermolecular cross-link component, \propto 1-CB6' [\propto 1-CB6 + \propto 1-CB(0, 1)]. Both also contained twocadditional peptides attributed to the presence of an \propto 1(III) chain, the \propto 1(III)-CB3 and \propto 1(III)-CB (4,5). Evidence was also obtained indicating the presence of a peptide 🛛 2-CB4' consisting of \propto 2-CB4 and a noncollagenous polypeptide attachment. Both corium collagen and dentine collagens were analyzed for hexose and bound phosphate groups. In dentine collagen, only & (I)-CB5 contained the glucosegalactosyl hydroxylysine, while \propto 1(I)-CB3 contained only the galactosyl hydroxylysine which was also present in $\propto l(I)$ -CB5. The ∞ 2-CB4 and ∞ 2-CB5 contained mixtures of mono- and disaccharide attachments. In addition, Volpin and Veis were able to isolate from the dentine collagen '\$\$ 1(I)-CB6, \$\$2-CB4 and \$\$2-CB5 containing covalently bound phosphate groups which were not found in corium collagen. It seems likely that the hexose is present as a hexose phosphate rather than the phosphate attachment being via a serine hydroxyl. The acidinsoluble CNBr digestion residues were found to contain portions of collagen with uncleaved methionyl residues in close association with a highly acidic polypeptide. This was particularly true in dentine collagen where this polypeptide was rich in phosphoserine groups.

As mentioned above, Veis and Schleuter¹⁸⁵ have identified in dentine an acidic peptide containing a high content of organically bound phosphorus. Weinstock and Leblond¹⁹³ found that this phosphoprotein passed through the predentine to reach the mineralization front possibly playing a role in calcification at the dentine-predentine junction. <u>Cementum</u>: Cementum, the root covering of the tooth, is the calcified dental tissue which most resembles alveolar bone in its composition, structure and behaviour. It provides a medium for the attachment of the collagen fibers of the periodontal ligament that bind the tooth to the surrounding structures as well as playing a role in preserving the width of the periodontal ligament. It assists in maintaining the length of the root available for support of the tooth and effects repair of damage of the root²²⁹.

Cementum is formed in much the same way as dentine. Cementoblasts lay down an uncalcified collagenous tissue called cementoid or precementum which is subsequently mineralized to form cementum. However, since calcification is not as rapid as matrix formation, a thin layer of cementoid tissue is seen on the surface of the cementum.

Two types of cementum can be differentiated morphologically depending on the presence or absence of cells and they are therefore known as acellular (primary) cementum and cellular (secondary) cementum. See Fig. 5. Acellular cementum may cover the root dentine from the cementoenamel junction of the apex, but is often missing on the apical third of the root. The more predominant cellular cementum usually covers the apical root dentine and acellular cementum and includes cementocytes representing cementoblasts which have been left behind and surrounded during cementum formation.

Collagen fibrils of cementum are orientated two ways^{230,231}. Sharpey's fibers, the group of fibers which run at right angles to the cementum surface, originate from the periodontal ligament and are incorporated in the cementum as it mineralizes. The second group of fibers are thought to be produced by the cementoblasts. These fibers are not directly attached to the bone but are fundamental to the inherent structure of cementum. The two groups of fibers tend to run at right angles to one another.

Cementum is less calcified than dentine. Selvig and Selvig²³² found that the combined calcium plus magnesium content of human cementum was in the range of 25.7 to 26.6% whereas that of dentine was 26.8 to 27.6%. The phosphorus content of cementum ranged from 11.8 to 12.5% compared to 12.2 to 13.2% in dentine. Neider et al²³³ report similar findings. Selvig also observed differences in the distribution of mineral in the matrix fibers of cellular cementum as well as in those of acellular cementum. The acellular cementum, he noted to be more calcified than the cellular form, the latter also containing uncalcified cores of Sharpey's fibers.

Glimcher et al²³⁴ have determined the amino acid composition of coronal cementum (see Fig. 5) which was found to be characteristic of collagen, that is, the organic matrix contains at least 90% collagen. Cementum matrix collagen resembles bone and dentine collagens in that it is virtually insoluble in neutral and acidic buffers.

The non-collagen constituents of cementum have not been characterized nor has its collagen been studied in great detail. For example, it has yet to be determined whether the phosphoprotein moiety found in

bone and dentine, which is thought to serve as the nucleation site for mineralization, occurs in cementum 185,190,191,184

From the above it is apparent that further chemical analyses are required to gain additional insights on predentine and cementum.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

1. MATERIALS

17

Fresh bovine jaws were obtained from animals between 1 and 2 years old at slaughter. Unerupted and erupted incisors and canines were extracted as well as unerupted molars. The unerupted teeth were freed of their dental sacs, and the pulps were removed. These as well as the wupted teeth were then washed by soaking in distilled water at 4° overnight.

Predentine was obtained from the unerupted teeth by cutting away the translucent zone at the apex of the root. The fragments were then rewashed in distilled water and lyophilized. The predentine was subsequently dissected under a dissecting microscope to remove the adhering odontoblasts and the opaque dentine.



0.1 mm

Fig. 7. Hemotoxylin-cosin stained predentine showing mineralization front. The length of the predentine region is indicated: (By courtesy of Dr. K.A. McMurchy) The erupted teeth were scraped clean of any adhering soft tissue. The crowns were sectioned below the cervical line with a Gillings Hamco Fine Sectioning Machine. The root was then sliged longitudinally into thin lamellae of about 250 microns. Under the dissecting microscope, the somewhat more translucent cementum, which appears as a thin layer next to the dentine, was carefully separated from the dentine and then lyophilized.

II. METHODS

Density Gradient Isolation of Cementum

To ensure that the cementum was not significantly contaminated with dentine, the Manly and Hodge²³⁵ flotation method was performed on a sample of cementum. The sample was ground dry in a Heidelberg Colloidal Mill, and the resulting powder passed through a 60 μ sieve. The powder was then centrifuged in a mixture of bromoform and acetone having a specific gravity of 2.11. The sample separated into a light (cementum) and heavy (dentine) fraction. As an additional check for purity, the heavy fraction was examined for dentinal tubules under the light microscope.

Calcium

In order that any organically bound calcium might be freed, the calcium content of predentine and cementum was determined following acid hydrolysis in 10N H_2SO_4 . The calcium was determined by EDTA titration according to the method of Ericsson²³⁶. This method involves the firm binding of calcium in an un-ionized complex with EDTA. A small amount of MgCl₂ (.4 mls of ImM solution) was added so that the indicator, Eriochrome Black T, would shift from red to blue when all Mg ions had

been bound by the EDTA titration solution as with calcium alone the color shift is too gradual and indistinct.

Phosphorus

The phosphorus content was determined using the modifications by Eastoe²³⁷ of the Fiske and Subharow²³⁸ method with the exception that the amino-napthol sulfonic reagent was prepared according to the procedure of Bartlett²³⁹. This method is based on the reduction of phosphomolybdic acid by 1-amino-2-napthol-4-sulfonic acid which is blue in the presence of sulfite.

Decilcification

The predentine and cementum fragments were demineralized by repeated extraction at 4° in 0.5M EDTA adjusted to pH 7.4 with NaOH. Extraction of cementum continued for 17 days and predentine, which contained little calcium, for 4 days, at which time calcium could no longer be detected in the residual matrix by atomic absorption spectrometry. The method employed here was a modification of the procedure of Willis²⁴⁰. Lanthanum was used in the analysis to prevent interference by phospho; rus. With this procedure, calcium content cannot be detected below 0.15 parts per million. The residual cementum and predentine were washed with distilled water until EDTA could no longer be detected. The EDTA test⁴ involves the Ericsson²³⁶ method where adding Mg to a 5 mls portion of the water wash indicates the presence of EDTA using Eriochrome Black T as the indicator.

Tris-NaCl Extraction

Butler et al¹⁹⁰ showed that phosphoprotein could be removed by a gentle non-hydrolytic extraction with Tris-NaCl. Thus, the decalcified predentine and cementum residues were extracted for 3 periods, each of 24 hours, in 500 volumes of 0.5M Tris-NaCl (pH 7.4) containing 1.0M NaCl. The remaining residues were washed in distilled water and lyophrlized. The extracts were dialyzed against distilled water and lyophilized.

Phosphoprotein Determination

Carmichael and Dodd¹⁹¹ found that not all the phosphoprotein was Tris-NaCl soluble and that some required periodate oxidation to remove it. As a result, the EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracted predentine and cementum matrices were subjected to oxidative degradation for 44 hours with sodium metaperiodate following the procedure of Carmichael et al 189 The 54 mg of predentine and 71 mg of cementum which were solubilized in 10 mls of sodium metaperiodate (0.025M NaIO, + 0.025M NaHCO, pH 7.75) were dialyzed at 4°C against 4 liters of 0.01M sodium bicarbonate for 3 days, changing the sodium bicarbonate twice daily. The retentate was subsequently dialyzed exhaustively against distilled water and then lyophilized. The dried residue of each weighed about 45 mg, and each was analyzed for calcium and phosphorus. Using the procedure of Clark and Veis²⁴¹, electrophoresis of 50 µl and 100 µl of predentine (270 µg lyophilized periodate soluble material/ml Tris-Glycine buffer) and cementum (310 µg lyophitized periodate soluble material/ml Tris-Glycine buffer) in a polyacrylamide gel at pH 8.4 and run at 4mA/tube, separated the non-diffusible components. Following electrophoretic separation, the gels were sliced transversely and analyzed for phosphorus.

Determination of Lysine-derived Cross-links

Suspensions of 12 mg each of predentine preparation and cementum

-54

CD

preparation in 1.8 mls of 0.15M saline (pH 7.4) were reduced with 0.2 mls of tritiated sodium borohydride (18.4 mCi/mmole) dissolved in 0.01M NaOH (30:1 w/w ratio of predentine and cementum preparations to NaBH₄). The tritiated sodium borohydride was standardized, according to Paz et al²⁴², by reduction of 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butyraldehyde to 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butyraldehyde to 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butanol which had a specific activity of 5.45 mCi/mmole. The pH was adjusted to 9.0 and the reaction mixture stirred at room temperature. for 1 hour. After acidification to pH 4.0 with 50% acetic acid, the reaction mixture was exhaustively dialyzed against distilled water at 4^o and then lyophilized.

Acid hydrolysis in 6N HCl under N_2 in sealed tubes at 108° for 22 hours or alkaline hydrolysis in 2M KOH under N2 in teflon bottles at 108° for 20 hours was carried out on portions of the reduced cementum and predentine preparations. Reduced aldimine cross-links were determined in the acid hydrolysates using the Jeol 5AH amino, acid analyzer $(0.8 \times 45 \text{ cm column, LCR-2 resin, 60}^{\circ})$ eluting with 0.35M (Na⁺) sodium citrate buffer, pH 5.28 at a flow rate of 0.62 ml/min. Reduced crosslink precursors ϵ -hydroxynorleucine and δ , ϵ -dihydroxynorleucine were determined in alkaline hydrolysates using the amino acid analyzer $(0.8 \times 45 \text{ cm column, LCR-2 resin, 54}^{\circ})$ eluting with 0.2M (Na⁺) citrate buffer, pH 2.93 containing 3% propanol, 0.2M (Na⁺) sodium citrate buffer, pH 3.35, and 0.2M (Na⁺) sodium citrate, pH 4.10, at a flow rate of 0.80 ml/min. For both the reduced cross-links and the cross-link precursors. fractions were collected using a split stream device, and each fraction was mixed with 10 ml Aquasol (New England Nuclear) and counted in a Nuclear Chicago Mark I Liquid Scintillation System.

Amino Acid Analysis

Samples of predentine and comentum matrices were hydrolyzed in 6N HCl at 110° in sealed pubes under N₂ for 22 hours. Amino acid analyses were carried out using the two-column system on a Jeol 5AH analyzer. No corrections were made for hydrolysis losses.

Separation of Collagen and Non-collagen Glycopeptides 243

EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracted predentine and cementum matrices were each digested 16 hours at 65° with 0.03 ml of previously activated papain (Sigma, 2x recrystallized) in 4 mls of 0.1M acetic acid sodium acetate buffer (pH 6.0) containing 88 mg of cysteine hydrochloride and 186 mg of EDTA/100 mls. 3.0 mls of the digest were added to a Sephadex G-25 column (fine grade, 33 x 1.5 cm) and eluted with water at room temperature. The flow rate was 45 mls/hr and 2.5 - 3.0 mls fractions were collected. A monitor for non-amino sugars was performed on 0.1 ml of each fraction. This was done by modifying the orcinol-H₂SO₄ method for increased sensitivity; that is, 1.5 mls of 80% H₂SO₄-1% orcinol solution was added to the 0.1 mls portion of each fraction previously diluted to 0.5 mls. Two orcinol positive peuks were detected; peak 1 at the void volume containing the higher molecular weight, non-collagen glycopeptides and the retarded peak 2, containing the collagen glycopeptides²⁴³.

Neutral Sugar Analysis

The fractions containing peak 1 were pooled as well as those for peak 2. The pooled fractions were then lyophilized and hydrolyzed in 2N HCl for 4 hours at 105°. However, before hydrolysis, 25 µg of L-Rhamnose was added to each to act as an internal standard. The hydrolysates were neutralized with the bicarbonate form of Dowex 1 x 8 (20-50 mesh beads). The slurries were then poured into small chromatography columns collecting the effluent and several water washes. These were a lyophilized and analyzed for neutral sugars on a Technicon Carbohydrate Autoanalyzer. The dry residue was dissolved in 1.0 ml of borate buffer 1 and added to the carbohydrate column (type S chromobeads). A similar buffer gradient as the standard method was used except that the volume per chamber was reduced from 50 ml to 30 mls. The temperature was as in the standard method.

In the standard method, the column was 68 cm x 0.6 cm long which corresponds to an 8 hour run. As a more rapid separation was desired and this column length separates a rather large number of sugars (including disaccharides) some of which were not expected in our analyses, the column length was shortened to 33.5 cm. The sugars of interest, mannose, fucose, galactose, xylose and glucose, were well separated.

Elution was achieved at 45 mls/hr at 53.5° C with the following gradient in a nine chambered autograd: chambers 1 and 2, 30 mls of buffer 1 (0.1M H_3BO_3 , pH 8.00); chamber 3, 15 mls of buffer 1 and 15 mls of buffer 2 (0.1M $H_3BO_3 + 0.05M$ NaCl, pH 8.00); chamber 4, 12 mls of buffer 3 (0.1M $H_3BO_3 + 0.1M$ NaCl, pH 8.00) and 18 mls of buffer 4 (0.2M H_3BO_3 , pH 8.00); chambers 5, 6 and 7, 15 mls of buffer 4 and 15 mls of buffer 5 (0.2M $H_3BO_3 + 0.2M$ NaCl, pH 9.50); chambers 8 and 9, 30 mls of buffer 5. The effluent was analyzed for neutral sugars with orcinol- H_2SO_4 (70% H_2SO_4 -0.1% orcinol, Sigma). This colorimetric system was as in the standard Technicon system for carbohydrates (Technicon Development Bulletin 124). The individual monosaccharides were quantitated by comparing their areas with that of Rhannose. See Table 8 for a diagrammatic illustration

of typical chromatograms of G-2. Peak 1 and Peak 2. It can be seen that the sugars of interest were very well reparated but one or two unknown oreinol positive compounds were detected especially from the G-25 Peak 1 hydrolysate. The final unknown peak immediately following glucose appeared in all chromatograms including those from unhydrolyzed standard mixtures of pure sugars and therefore did not appear to be a hydrolysts artifact. This unknown could possibly be due to degradation products of more than one sugar, formed on the column under the alkaline conditions and elevated temperature.

The color yields in the orcinol method are different for each sugar. The acid hydrolyses losses were different for each sugar. There was also a possibility of mechanical losses particularly during the lyophilization of the resin neutralized hydrolysate. The addition of a known quantity of L-Rhamnose before acid hydrolyses eliminates some of these problems. However, it was necessary to carry out analysis of hydrolyzed standard mixtures of sugars, including L-Rhamnose, in order to obtain reliable colour yields relative to L-Rhamnose. The colour yields relative to Rhamnose also varied to some extent with the total quantity of sugar in d given peak; in other words, the standard curve was not linear. This had to be taken into account when applying the colour factors.

<u>Hydroxyproline</u>

Hydroxyproline content was determined by the method of Stegemann and Stalder²⁴⁴ on a 0.1 ml portion of the papain digest which was hydrolyzed in 6N HCl at 103° for 23 hours. The hydrolysates were evaporated to dryness in vacuo over P_2° and NaOH. The small amount of acid remaining in the residues were neutralized before the analyses were performed.

The range of this method is from 1 pay to 8 pg-hydroxyproline per 2 mls of sample.

•

· x

50

.

1. PREDENTINE

Prior to EDTA extraction, the calcium content of predentine was determined to be 0.47 (Table 7). This value corresponds to a hydroxyapatite content of 15 which in turn corresponds to a phosphorus content of 0.18... However, the phosphorus content was found to be 0.37%. The predentine fraction was 99° or gamic material.

The EDTA extract was dialyzed against distilled water and then lyophilized. The dry residue was found to have a phosphorus content of 0.07%. The phosphorus content of the pooled Tris-NaCl extracts was 1.7%, this being considerably lower than the comparable Tris-NaCl extract of dentine.

In the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine residue neither phosphorus nor calcium (by the method of $Ericsson^{236}$) could be detected.

When subjected to oxidative degradation with sodium metaperiodate, the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine was completely solubilized. The resulting extract, which had been dialyzed first against sodium bicarbonate and then against distilled water, was lyophilized and analyzed for phosphorus. The phosphorus content was found to be 0.02%. Several anionic components were revealed by electrophoresis of this fraction, including a lightly staining band with a mobility corresponding to the phosphoprotein component previously demonstrated in dentine¹⁸⁵. See Table 9 for gel results. However, no phosphorus could be detected in this band. Total absence of phosphorus in this fraction cannot be regarded as established in view of the small sample size, low phosphorus content of the sample, and low staining intensity of this band. However, the use of a comparable sample size of dentine produced a signifi-

cant amount of phosphoprotein at this position.

The amino acid composition if the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine (Table 10) generally rescale in the dentine matrix collagen. The glycine content was reduced from the dentine of about 320 residues/1000 amino acids to 281 residues/1000. The hydroxyproline content of 90 residues/1000 was also low compared to the normal value of about 100 residues/1000. The proline (174 residues/1000) and the hydroxylysine (12.4 residues/1000) were high as compared to the normal values for proline (about 115 residues/1000) and hydroxylysine (about 4-8 residues/ 1000) as in skin or dentine collagen.

Chemically reduced aldimine cross-link content as well as crosslink precursor content are recorded in Table 11 accompanied with similar data for dentine matrix collagen. The hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine content of predentine was 4.8×10^{-1} lysine derived residues/1000, while the hydroxylysinonorleucine content was 3.5×10^{-2} . Thus, the major cross-link of predentine is hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine. The cross-link precursors, dihydroxynorleucine and hydroxynorleucine, were present in concentrations of 1.2×10^{-2} lysine derived residues/1000.

The neutral sugar results are given in Table 12. The total neutral sugar content of the Sephadex G-25 peaks was considered more accurate when obtained from the sum of the results derived from the autoanalyzer than from the modified orcinol results. The total in each case was expressed as g neutral sugar/14g hydroxyproline. (The hydroxyproline content of the papain digest was used in this calculation as this avoids errors due to the possibility of incomplete digestion of the collagen by papain.) This value gives quantities which are close to a percentage on the dry weight of a pure collagen. The G-25 peak 2 re-
sults (collagen hexose) for predentine collagen corresponded to 4.9g hexose/14g hydroxyproline, of which 52° was galactose and 41% glucose. The hexose of the non-collagen glycoprotein associated with the predentine collagen (G-25 peak 1) corresponded to 2.2g hexose/14g hydroxyproline. This hexose was made up of 20% glucose, 33% galactose, 23% mannose, and 10% fucose.

II. CEMENTUM

Undecalcified cementum, examined by the flotation procedure, contained less than 1% of the heavier "dentine" fraction. However, when scrutinized under the microscope, this heavier fraction was also found to be mainly cementum.

Cementum was shown to have a calcium content of 26.3% by weight (Table 7). This percentage of calcium corresponds to a hydroxyapatite content of 66% and an organic content of 34%. Phosphorus content was determined to be 11.4%, and hence the Ca/P ratio is 2.3 (w/w). The Ca/P ratio of hydroxyapatite is 2.2 (w/w). Thus, the mineral of cementum is hydroxyapatite, like that of other calcified tissues.

The phosphorus content of the EDTA extract was 0.14%, whereas that of the pooled Tris-NaCl extracts was 1.76%. No phosphorus or calcium could be detected in the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum.

Decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum was completely solubilized when subjected to oxidative degradation with sodium metaperiodate. The resulting extract was dialyzed against 4 liters of 0.01M sodium bicarbonate, and then exhaustively dialyzed against distilled water. The retentate was lyophilized and the calcium content was determined to be 0.37 and the phosphorus content to be 0.03%. Upon electrophoretic examination, a large diffuse anionic component and a discrete band with a e2

mobility approximately that of the phosphoprotein found in dentine were revealed. See Table ^a. The gels were analyzed for phosphorus and found to be free of this element. Since the sample size was small and the consequent component concentrations were low, a control experiment was set up with a comparable weight of decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted dentine. The periodate extract was analyzed just as that of the cementum, and then lyophilized. The dried residue was then subjected to polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis, and the phosphoprotein fraction was analyzed for phosphorus. The presence of phosphorus was clearly established in this fraction.

Amino acid analysis of the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum matrix revealed its composition to be characteristic of collagen (Table 13). The arginine (57.6 residues/1000 amino acids) and the proline (156 residues/1000) are higher than in bone and dentine.

Table 11 shows the contents of reduced aldimine cross-links and cross-link precursors, jointly with similar results for dentine matrix collagen. The cross-link, hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine, was present in the concentration of 2.6 x 10^{-1} lysine derived residues/1000 where hydroxylysinonorleucine was detected to be 5.2 x 10^{-2} . Thus, the major cross-link of cementum is hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine. The cross-link precursor, dihydroxynorleucine, was found to occur in concentrations of 3.2 x 10^{-2} lysine derived residues/1000 and hydroxynor-leucine content was 1.1 x 10^{-2} .

The neutral sugar results are given in Table 12. The G-25 peak 2 result for cementum collagen was 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline of which 62% was galactose and 38% glucose. The hexose of the non-collagen glycoprotein associated with the cementum collagen (G-25 Peak 1) corresponded to 0.9_{\pm} hexose/14 \pm hydroxyproline. This hexose was composed of 40% galactose, 26% mannose, 7% fucose, 16% glucose, and 11% of an un-. . known. t. €t

.

.

1

64 -

DISCUSSION

Few chemical analysis have been carried out on predentine. Most studies have been histological in nature apart from the recent studies on glycosaminoglycans. Cementum has not been studied chemically in great detail either. Selvig²⁴⁵ has studied its genesis and fine structure histologically as well as with the electron microscope and determined its mineral content. Glimcher²³⁴ has reported the amino acid composition of the less typical coronal cementum whereas Birkedal-Hansen et al²⁴⁶ have reported the amino acid composition of bovine cementum. As a result further chemical analysis were cartied out on these tissues in order to acquire more information about their nature. These included four major analyses: reducible cross-link, amino acid and neutral sugar determinations and an investigation of the occurrence of phosphoprotein in predentine and cementum.

I. PHOSPHOPROTEIN

<u>Predentine:</u> The inorganic crystals of teeth closely resemble hydroxyapatite, $Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2$. From its molecular weight of 1000, the calcium content of hydroxyapatite is calculated to be 40%. The calcium content of predentine (0.4%) therefore corresponds to 1% hydroxyapatite. Based on this figure of 1% hydroxyapatite one can now estimate the phosphorus content of predentine to be 0.18%. However, upon analysis, predentine was found to contain 0.37% phosphorus. This additional phosphorus may be organically bound and/or inorganic.

Veis and coworkers^{185,187,189} have isolated, from decalcified bone and dentine matrix, a highly anionic phosphoprotein which is covalently linked to the collagen. They suggested it may provide the

sites for the epitactic nucleation of mineralization for the matrix. This phosphoprotein was also found in Tris-NaCl extracted decalcified dentine matrix¹⁹¹. Thus it was logical first to extract this soluble phosphoprotein from predentine. However, once the predentine had been extracted with EDTA and Tris-NaCl, phosphorus could no longer be detected in the residue. This would tend to indicate that the collagen bound phosphoprotein was absent in predentine but the possibility that phosphorus was present below the limits of detection (0.3 µg phospherus/aliquot analyzed) could not be excluded. Thus the insoluble residue was examined for the presence of small quantities of phosphoprotein. Oxidative degradation, carried out on a sample of predentine, led to the solubilization of a fraction containing a low concentration of phosphorus (0.02%). This fraction, upon electrophoretic examination, was shown to be composed of several anionic components, one of which displayed an electrophoretic mobility closely similar to that of dentine phosphopro-No phosphorus could be detected in this band. However, calculatein. tion showed that even if all the phosphorus known to be present in the fraction obtained after periodate treatment was in one electrophoretic band, the concentration in the final analytical solution was below the limit of detection (0.3 µg phosphorus/aliquot analyzed). Therefore, there was no proof that the phosphoprotein was absent. However, the predentine component isolated by electrophoresis could not be the same as the dentine phosphoprotein as the absence or virtual sence of phosphate from the protein would result in it having a significantly different mobility. Hence, it is probable the two components differ in primary composition, but this could only be determined by an amino acid determination and there was insufficient sample for this.

The above results suggest the absence of a bound phosphoprotein in predentine and thus support Weinstock and Leblond's ¹⁹³ radioautographic study on the deposition of a phosphoprotein in dentine. These researchers, using ³³P and ³H proline labels, were able to demonstrate that a phosphoprotein, secreted by the odontoblasts, traverses the predentine to the mineralization front where it is deposited in the dentine.

EDTA extracts¹⁹² as well as Tris-NaCl extracts¹⁹¹ have been found to contain soluble phosphoprotein. Both the EDTA extract and the Tris-NaCl extract of predentine contained non-diffusible fractions containing phosphorus. However, the EDTA extract and the Tris-NaCl extract of dentine contain much more phosphorus than those of predentine. The Tris-NaCl soluble non-dialysable fractions of both dentine and predentine matrices form about 5% of the organic matrix¹⁹¹. Hence, if a soluble phosphoprotein is present in predentine, it is present in a much lower concentration than in dentine. One should expect to find a very small transitory fraction.

<u>Cementum</u>: The values obtained in this study for the calcium (26.3%) and phosphorus (11.4%) contents of bovine cementum are in agreement with the results given below for human tissue. The calcium and phosphorus contents of human cementum range from 25.7 to 26.6% and 11.8 to 12.5% dry weight respectively²³². The organic content of bovine cementum was found to be 34%.

Phosphoprotein is thought to be the site of nucleation for mineralization¹⁸⁵. The content of this component found in cementum / closely resembles that of predentine. The Tris-NaCl extraction solubilized about 5% of the decalcified cementum matrix. The non-diffusible components of this extract contained 1.76% phosphorus.

When the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted communimatrix was analysed for phosphorus and calcium, neither of these two elements were detected. Oxidative degradation solubilized a non-diffusible material which contained 0.03% phosphorus and 0.3% calcium. Electrophoretic examination of this material revealed a large diffuse anionic component and a discrete band which had a mobility similar to that of dentine phosphoprotein. However, no phosphorus could be detected in the gel although phosphorus was clearly discernible in a control experiment utilizing an equal weight of dentine. As in the case of the predentine, the level of phosphorus in the fraction obtained after periodate treatment was so low that when the resulting electrophoretic band was analyzed, the concentration of phosphorus would have been below the limits of detection. Therefore, the complete absence of the phosphorotein was not proved.

The lack of phosphoprotein in cementum is very surprising. Veis and coworkers ^{140,185,187,189} isolated the phosphoprotein in the mineralized tissues, bone and dentine ¹⁸⁴, but were unable to detect it in skin. As a result they hypothesized that it may play a role in mineralization. As this fraction is imperceptible in cementum, the function of phosphoprotein in calcified tissue matrices must be reviewed.

II. REDUCIBLE CROSS-LINKS:

Ľ

Because of the fundamental role of cross-links in preserving tissue integrity, it was important to establish the cross-link pattern in these tissues. It is important to remember that with the techniques presently available, only reducible cross-links can be investigated. Perhaps other cross-links, which are not reducible, are present in collagen in addition to the reducible ones.

<u>Predentine:</u> The most abundant reducible intermolecular cross-link in mineralized^{117,120} and embryonic tissues²⁴⁷ has been reported to be dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine. During aging this cross-link is replaced by other polyfunctional cross-links^{247,128}. It is therefore not surprising that the major reducible cross-link of predentine (4.8 x 10⁻¹ lysine derived residues/1000 amino acid residues) and dentine (5.8 x 10⁻¹ residues/1000) from unerupted teeth is dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine, detected as the reduced aldimine. There is a slight increase of the cross-link in dentine which may be accounted for by taking into consideration the age of the tissue. The source of the dentine was unerupted teeth, that is, a young organ in which growth and cross-link formation is at a peak. Davis²⁴⁸ found dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine to be reduced to 1.6 x 10⁻¹ residues/1000 in erupted bovine molar dentine collagen. As predentine matures, the cross-links peak in uncrupted dentine and subsequently drop-significantly in the erupted dentine.

Dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine also decreases in concentration with age after having peaked during the period of maximum rate of growth ¹²⁸. Comparing the results obtained for predentine and dentine, one observes a considerable drop in the concentration of this reducible crosslink in dentine. Hence, the decrease of dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine occurs much more rapidly than is the case for dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine.

Bailey¹²⁷ proposed that the reducible cross-links were intermediates which are transformed into more stable non-reducible crosslinks. Davis and coworkers^{129,249} have recently shown that lysine and/or hydroxylysine residues can be added to the electrophilic double bond of the reducible cross-links, transforming these into stable non-reducible

cross-links which in turn can join more than two collagen molecules.

Thus the above observations that debydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine and dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine decrease, that is, are transformed with age in predentine, are in accord with the current theories on the fate of collagen cross-links in maturing tissues.

Although less marked, the cross-link precursors show a similar relationship to development as the cross-links. Dihydroxynorleucine is slightly increased in the dentine matrix collagen while hydroxynorleucine is decreased, because there is more hydroxylysine in regions susceptible to lysine oxidase.

The equilibrium between reducible cross-links and their precursors is much more favourable in the case of hydroxyallysine derived reducible cross-links than allysine derived reducible cross-links. This is a result of isomerization of the hydroxyallysine derived cross-links to the more stable *X*-keto-amine cross-links. Therefore, one equivalent of hydroxyallysine will be in equilibrium with more of its derived crosslinks than will one equivalent of allysine.

<u>Cementum</u>: As in other calcified tissue collagens, as well as predentine, the major reducible cross-link of cementum is dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine. This reducible cross-link decreases in concentration with maturation of the tissue probably brought about **o**it modification to a more stable non-reducible cross-link. Therefore, it is to be expected that this cross-link is considerably lower in concentration in cementum mature than in dentine matrix as the cementum was collected from erupted teeth and the dentine from younger unerupted teeth. On the other hand, the minor cross-link of cementum, dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine, occurs in greater concentration than in dentine.

Cementum is the calcified tissue which most resembles alveolar bone in its composition, structure and behavior. Comparison of the cementum cross-link results with those obtained by Davis²⁴⁸ on bone (Table 14) shows the cross-link content of the two matrices to be very similar. In this comparison, it will also be noted that less calcified tissues, cementum included, seem to contain more dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine • than the more calcified tissues.

The cross-link precursor results are similar to those of dentine, that is, the dihydroxynorleucine in cementum is more plentiful than hydroxynorleucine. Mechanic¹²⁰ found this to be also the case in bone. As discussed in section on predentine cross-links, this indicates that there is more hydroxylysine in regions susceptible to lysine oxidase.

The implications of the cementum cross-link and precursor results are the same as that for the predentine results, that is, the equilibrium between reducible cross-links and their precursors is more favorable in the case of hydroxyallysine derived reducible cross-links than allysine derived reducible cross-links.

III. AMINO ACID COMPOSITION

<u>Predentine:</u> The EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine matrix proved to have an amino acid composition generally similar to that of dentine matrix collagen. Comparison of these results reveal that the lysine (23 residues/1000) and the hydroxylysine (12.4 residues/1000) of predentine are higher than the lysine (18.9 residues/1000) and hydroxylysine (9.2 residues/1000) of dentine. The sum of hydroxylysine and lysine (35.4 residues/1000) is slightly higher than the normal range for tissue collagens (29-33 residues/1000) and significantly higher than the sum in den-

tine (28.1 residues/1000). The hydroxylysine content of collagen is known to vary widely from the sue to tissue and with the age of the animal in the same tissue 250,142 even though the total of lysine and hydroxylysine remains constant. A progressive loss of hydroxylysine and an equivalent increase in lysine content has been observed in maturing rat and chick skin²⁵⁰ as well as in mineralizing turkey tendon collagen ²⁵¹, that is, the sum of these two amino acids remained constant. This constancy was not observed in the transformation of predentine to dentine. It must be remembered that only one amino acid analysis was performed on the predentine matrix and that the above observation may be due to experimental error. However, if the experimental errors are not significant, this finding may be significant and may indicate that maturation is not the only process occurring in the transformation of predentine to dentine.

Cartilage collagens²⁵³, are known to contain higher levels of hydroxylysine than the Type I collagen is skin, tendon and bone. This is due to the genetically different types of collagen known to occur in this type of tissue. The amino acid composition of these different types of collagen are being determined. Type III collagen which was first isolated from fetal skin⁴ has been recently isolated from dentine²²⁸ and gingival tissues²⁵⁴. Its amino acid composition does not exhibit higher levels of hydroxylysine than the Type I (skin, bone, tendon) and as a result it is difficult to compare predentine with Type III collagen^{253,255} ²⁵⁶. See Table 15. However, Type II (cartilage) does have an increased hydroxylysine content²⁵⁷⁻²⁶⁰. Recently Linsenmayer ²⁶⁰ compared the al(II) and α 1(I) chains of embryonic chick cartilage. The sum of hydroxylysine and lysine of the α 1(II) chain (36 residues/1000) was

θ.

higher than that of the $\propto 1(1)$ (32.2 residues/1000). There was also considerably more hydroxylysine in the Type II collagen (19 residues/ 1000) than in the Type I collagen (7.2 residues/1000). In both predentine and Type II collagen (see Table 15), the alaning content is low while the tyrosine is high. Thus from the point of view of amino acid composition, predentine approaches the Type II values more closely than the Type I. Hence, the transformation of predentine to dentine may be analogous to bone formation, that is, Type II collagen is replaced by Type I collagen.

The proline and hydroxyproline results are more difficult to 'account for. The sum of proline (174 residues/1000) and hydroxyproline (90 residues/1000) in predentine is 264 residues/1000, while in dentine it is 216.5 residues/1000. The normal range is from 213 to 218 residues/ 1000. Bornstein $\frac{261,262}{1,262}$ had observed incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues in early sequence studies of rat skin and tail tendom collagen. He hypothesized that age as well as dietary factors may have a possible effect on hydroxylation of proline. Juva and Prockop⁶⁹ have shown that the reduced affinity of prolyl hydroxylase for partially hydroxylated chain accounts for the phenomenon of incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues observed by Bornstein. Berg and Prockop⁸⁶ as well as Murphy and Rosenbloom⁸⁵ have reached the conclusion that the triple helical conformation prevents its further hydroxylation. Several laboratories 142,263 have reported that there is no change in the overall extent of proline hydroxylation with age. A comparison of the sum of hydroxyproline and proline contents of the * ox 1(1), α 1(II) and α 1(III) shows no significant differences. See Table 15. The glycine and hydroxyproline contents of predentine proved to be low

whereas the proline content was high. As animal non-collagenous proteins contain no hydroxyproline and are relatively low in glycine but faxrly rich in proline 89,204,205, the above discrepancies in the analysis of predentine collagen are understandable. The reduced glycine and hydroxyproline content and the elevated proline value are probably due to the predentine cullapen being contaminated with non-collagenous protein. The neutral sugar results suggest that the contaminant is glycoprotein. The amino acid composition of the EDTA - Tris-NaCl extracted Cementum: cementum matrix is in general agreement with that of other calcified tissues. The hydroxylysine content of cementum (10.6 residues/1000) was similar to that of dentine (9.2 residues/1000) but much higher than that of bone (6.4 residues/1000). See Table 13. This trend is also observed in the less typical coronal cementum 234 as well as in the bovine cementum Birkedal-Hansen et al analyzed. See Table 16. The per cent hydroxylation of lysine in cementum collagen (35%), dentine (32%) and bone (19.5%) also showed the same pattern. This difference between the dental tissues and bone may prove to be significant. The hydroxylysine content of cementum collagen is very similar to that obtained from periodonal ligament collagen from which the Sharpey's fibres originate²⁶⁹. The sum of the lysine and hydroxylysine in cementum (39,6 residues/1000) was intmediate between that of bone (32.8 residues/1000) and dentine (28.1 residues/1000); the normal range for mammalian tissues being between 29 and 33 residues/1000.

From the above experimental data, cementum collagen appears to resemble dentine collagen rather than that of bone. This is surprising as cementum has always been thought to resemble bone more than any other tissue. These results are difficult to explain in terms of the genetic

types of collagen as bone and dentine have the same genetic type, the $\alpha I(1)_2 \alpha 2$. Very recently Butler et al²⁵² have shown that begine commutum collagen is predominantly Type I, with less than 5% of Type III present. The effect of the latter on the average amino acid composition as obtained in the present work would be negligible. However, the difference observed between commutum and bone may be due to the presence of some Type II collagen in commutum as this type of collagen has elevated levels of hydroxylysine²⁵⁷⁻²⁶⁰. There are no reports of Type II collagen in commutation.

Cementum proved to have a low hydroxyproline content and a high proline content as compared to bone and dentine. The sum of proline (156 residues/1000) and hydroxyproline (81.2 residues/1000) was 237.2 residues/1000 which is higher than the normal range of 211 to 218 residues/1000. The glycine content was somewhat low indicating the cementum collagen was not pure. This is also reflected in the low hydroxyproline and high proline content. One contaminant was an insoluble non-collagenous glycoprotein associated with the collagen.

The differences in amino acid composition observed between cementum, bone and dentine may partly be due to the different purification methods utilized, such as different periods of extraction in EDTA and whether or not the tissue was extracted with Tris-NaCl. It may also be that the same purification methods were more effective on one tissue than another, but if so, this may indicate some fundamental differencessuch as non-collagenous components more closely associated with one collagen than with another.

Some reservations should be made about comparing average amino acid values obtained here for predentine, dentine and cementum with values for individual purified $\propto 1$ chains of Types I, II and III. For example when looking at the individual $\propto 1$ chains of the Type I collagen, the $\propto 2$ is not taken into consideration. Also the fact that these chains are highly purified does not show the repercussions of even a very small amount of contaminant on the average amino acid composition.

IV. NEUTRAL SUGARS

<u>Predentine:</u> The separation of collagen and non-collagen glycopeptides released from insoluble tissue fractions by papain is similar to that obtained when collagenase is employed followed by trypsin or pronase²⁰⁷ 266

Only one analysis for neutral sugars was carried out on the separated glycopeptides, and hexosamines and other sugars were not determined due to the small amount of predentine available. Accordingly, the quantitation of collagen hexoses (peak 2) requires confirmation. Although the modified manual orcinol method yielded a lower result than the Technicon carbohydrate method, both values were still much higher than has been found for skin^{148,243} and dentine¹⁸⁵ collagens, which contain less than 1% hexose. Predentine collagen seems to resemble cartilagenous tissue collagens^{148,243} in its apparent high hexose content. It has yet to be proven that the sugar is linked to the hydroxylysine because there was not enough of the G-25 peak 2, the collagen glycopeptide containing peak, to determine the glycosylated amino acids by methods of Spiro^{194,270}.

The galactose content corresponds to 13.5 residues of galactose/ 1000 amino acids. This indicates, with an 8% discrepancy, complete glycosylation of the hydroxylysine. The calculation for predentine is as follows:

- let y = number of grams of galactose 14 grams of hydroxyproline (4.9g neutral sugar/14g hydroxyproline of which 59% is galactose = 2.9g galactose/14g hydroxyproline)
- 131 = molecular weight of hydroxyproline (M.W. hypro)
- 180 = molecular weight of galactose (M.W. gal.)
- 90 = number of residues hydroxyproline/1000 amino acid residues determined by amino acid analysis (res. hypro/ 1000 res.)

residues of galactose/1000 amino acids residues

$$= \frac{y}{14} \times M.W. \text{ hypro. x res 'hypro/1000 res.' x } \frac{1}{M.W. \text{ gal.}}$$
$$= \frac{y \times M.W. \text{ hypro x res hypro/1000 res.}}{14 \times M.W. \text{ gal.}}$$
$$= \frac{2.9 \times 131 \times 90}{14 \times 180}$$

= 13.5 moles galactose/1000 mmino acid residues

The excess of galactose over glucose indicates that only a part of the hexose is in the disaccharide form. Presumably galactosylhydroxylysine is also present as in other collagens $^{194-196}$ such as dentine 228 and skin collagen 4,228 .

Peak 1 was found to contain significant amounts of mannose, fucose and galaotose. These hexoses are the major sugar components of noncollagenous glycoproteins⁸⁹,243,264,265,267. This strongly suggests

that, as in other connective tissues, glycoproteins were important com- **Fonents** of the non-collagenous material associated with the insoluble collagen. Gluçose, which is frequently found in tissue glycoproteins 243,265,266,267 but not in serum glycoproteins occurred in relatively

high concentration. The significance of insoluble glycoproteins has yet to be elucidated. Their wide distribution in connective tissues, sometimes in quite large amounts 243 , has become increasingly evident in recent years.

Perhaps the limited PAS staining of predentine, mentioned earlier, may be due to the insoluble glycoprotein further work is required on the proteoglycans and soluble glycoproteins of predentine. <u>Cementum</u>: The soluble glycoproteins and proteoglycans of cementum were not studied in the present work as the sample was small and the EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracts were utilized for the calcium and phosphorus determinations: As a result we concentrated on the insoluble glycoprotein fraction. This non-collagenous fraction appeared in peak 1 of the Sephadex gel chromatography of the cementum papain digest. It was found to contain glucose and generally resemble glycoproteins from other connective tissues in containing significant amounts of galactose, mannose and fucose²⁴³,264,265,268</sup>. This fraction is probably heterogenous like the similar fraction of other connective tissues²⁴³,264,265,268</sup> Its composition may vary with age and from tissue to tissue²⁴³.

As opposed to skin collagen which contains about 0.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline^{148,243}, (0.46g hexose/14g hydroxyproline'in our lab - unpublished results) cementum collagen was found by a similar technique to contain 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline, of which 627 was galactose. This corresponds to 3.9 residues of galactose/1000 amino residues. See calculation for predentine on p. 76. Comparing this value with the number of hydroxylysine residues (10.6/1000) indicates 36.87 glycosylation, of which only a part is the disaccharide. However, as with predentine, there was insufficient times for proof to be obtained that the hexoses were linked to hydroxylysine.

From the above hexose results on predentine and cementum

tentative prediction can now be made concerning collagen types.

Trelstad et al¹⁴⁸ have found that there is a relatively high amount of carbohydrate, 5.5% by weight, covalently bound to the cartilage Type II collagen as compared to the 0.5% hexose in skin Type I collagen. We, therefore, have indirect evidence that predentine, by its carbohydrate content, may be of the cartilage Type II collagen. The rather high per ćent of hydroxylated lysine residues is consistent with the increased sugar content. However, the increase in sugar content (4.9g hexose/14g hydroxyproline in predentine as compared to 0.46g/14g hydroxyproline in skin) was much larger than the increase in hydroxylated lysine (12.4 residues/1000 amino acid residues in predentine as compared to an average value of 6.8 residues/1000 for Type I collagens).

Cementum has a sugar content of 1.5% which is intermediate between dentine and skin, and cartilage. This may be an indication that cementum collagen, which contains two types of fibers, the Sharpey's fibers and the intrinsic, is a mixture of two types of collagen, that of skin and dentine: the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2$ and that of cartilage: the $\propto 1(II)_3$, although the hydroxylysine results show no indication of this. The hydroxylysine content is not significantly higher than that of the periodontal ligament²⁶⁹. See Table 16.

The hexose content of the collagen of dental tissues is of interest as it is thought to have a relationship with the morphology of the collagen fibers^{203,207,243} (see section on Collagen: a glycoprotein, p. 40) as well as with calcification.

It is thought that the seeding site for spatite crystals occurs in the hole region of the collagen fibrils (see sections on Collagen binsynthesis, p. 14 and Mineralization, $p^{\frac{1}{2}}$ 33); and that modification of the

 $\boldsymbol{\ell}$ -amino groups of lysine and hydroxylysine in this vicinity inhibits nucleation¹⁵⁴. Since the glucose-galactose molety attached to the hydroxylysine is thought to project in the hole region²⁰¹, calcification may be hindered by steric interference. Transformation of a non-calcified tissue to a calcified one, such as predentine to dentine, might then involve an enzymic modification of these strategically located residues, although there is no evidence for such a change in fully formed collagen fibers. There are other possibilities. The transformation of predentine may involve the resorption of collagen which is Type I, but nevertheless has a high hexose content, with a concurrent replacement with Type I collagen having a low hexose content. On the other hand, the transformation may involve a Type II collagen replacement with Type I. There is no evidence for the above statements, however. Collagen is not thought to be resorbed in the predentine to dentine transformation.

In the section on the role of glyoosaminoglycans in mineralization (p. 28), it was suggested that acid mucopolysaccharides can either initiate or inhibit calcification^{153,271}. Bowness²⁷², on the other hand, suggested that they could do both if a two compartment system was considered; one compartment being fibrous and concerned with nucleation and the other being the true ground substance and concerned with the inhibition of calcification. The two compartment theory may also be applicable to glycoproteins. However, as opposed to Bowness's theory, the insoluble glycoprotein, which may be presumed to occur in the fibrous compartment, may act as an inhibitor of calcification. These glycoproteins have high contents of glutamic and aspartic acid which are cabable of binding calcium. One would therefore expendituat it would be necessary for the insoluble glycoprotein to be removed before

calcification can occur. It is interesting to note that, using similar methods, the non-collagenous neutral sugar content of dentine (Pearson unpublished results) was determined to be one-tenth that of predentine.

V. SUMMARY:

Predentine was found to be virtually phosphoprotein free. As the basic premise was that phosphoprotein provided a nidus for calcification and therefore should not occur in uncalcified tissues and if so, only in very small quantities as in a transitory state, this result was expected. The lack of this component in cementum, however, did come as a surprise and now the role of phosphoprotein in calcified tissues must be reconsidered.

The major cross-links of the calcified tissues bone and dentine are hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine. These were found to be the major cross-links in predentine and cementum also. Of the two cross-links, hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine was the predominant one in both tissues. The cross-link precursors dihydroxynorleucine and hydroxynorleucine showed the same trend as that of the cross-links.

The amino acid compositions of predentine and cementum generally resembled that of other collagens. There is some indication that predentine may possess Type II collagen, this being also reflected in its apparently high collagen hexose content. Cementum is probably mostly Type I collagen judging by its amino acid composition. However, its collagen hexose content indicates a possible mixture of Type I and IT collagen. The non-collagenous fleutral sugar results indicate that the predentine and cementum collagens are associated with an insoluble glycopsotein as in other connective tissues,

VI. SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER WORK

From the discussion above it is obvious that there were many quantitation problems as the amount of sample for each analysis was very limited especially in the case of predentine.

Engfeldt and Hjerpe²²⁴ chose to use dentine and predentine from rachitic beagle puppies **b**r studying the glycosaminoglycans of these tissues, as this provides a large predentine zone and therefore high yield of predentine. This method of obtaining predentine was not satisfactory in this project as it is not known what effects richets may have on the collagen or on the predentine tissue as a whole. Linde 226 chose. on the other hand, to obtain the odontoblast-predentine layer by scraping the pulp cavity of unerupted porcine teeth. This method was not chosen either as it invites contamination of the predentine sample with odontoblasts as well as with dentine. Perhaps in future, whole teeth could be decalcified, although the decalcification process would take much longer than the usual way where the teeth are broken into splinters; The decalcified tooth could then be sectioned longitudinally and the predentine dissected from both the apex of the tooth and the pulp cavity. This method was recently used very efficaciously on erupted bovine teeth by Birkedal-Hansen et al^{246,252} to obtain cementum and thus could also be used in future to collect predentine as well.

Having thus obtained sufficient sample of both predentine and cementum, the phosphoprotein determinations should be repeated with enough sample such that the BETAC and Tru-NaCl soluble phosphoprotein (if any) as well as the periodate soluble phosphoprotein (if any) can be isolated and their amino acid and hexose composition characterized. The emino acid composition, cross-link and cross-link precursor content of both the predentine and cementum matrix should be verified as well as their neutral sugar composition. The glycosylated amino acids could then be identified and quantitated by ion exchange column chromatography 194,270. The non-collagenous contaminants referred to earlier in the neutral sugar section (p. 76) could be isolated by first digesting the insoluble residue with collagenase so as to rid the sample of collagen. The remaining residue could be treated with reducing agents so as to solubilize the insoluble proteoglycans and glycoproteins thus enabling their separation characterization by usual methods^{223-226,243,264,265}. The soluble proteoglycans, and glycoproteins of both tissues could also be investigated. It would also be very interesting to see a collagen type determination on predentine.

PUBLICATIONS

1.

2.

Δ

The following publications will appear based on the present work: ...

Carmichael, D.J., Chovelon, A. and Pearson, C.H.: The composition of the insoluble collagenous matrix of bovine predentine. Calc. Tiss. Res.: in press, 1975.

Chovelon, A., Carmichael, D.J. and Pearson, C.H.: The composition of the organic matrix of bovine cementum. Arch. Oral Biol.: in press, 1975.

TABLE 1

AMINO ACID COMPOSITION OF SEVERAL MAMMALIAN TISSUE COLLAGENS

		Tendon	Skin	Uterus	Renal Reticulum	Bone	
•	Alanine	110.7	414.5	95.9	96,5	113.5	
	🐨 Glycine	324	324.4	337.1	3 09	319	
,1 ,	Valine	-25.4	24.5	21.6	26.8	23.6	:
	Leucine	26.0	24.8	24.5	35.8	25.5	
	Isoleucine	11.1	10.4	10.8	18.0	13.3	
•	Proline	126.4	125.1	108.2	97.2	123.4	×
	Phenylalanine	14.2	12,.6	12.3	18.1	13.9	
<u>a</u>	Tyrosine	3.6	. 3.5	2.2	3.0	4.5	
	Serine	36.9	36.9	41.9	42.8	35.9	
	Threonine	18.5	18.3	20.6	21.9	18.4	•
	Cystine	•	trace	trace		,	x. X
	Methionine	5.7	7.0	5.8	8.6	.5.3	
	Arginine	. 49.0	49.0	49.0	45.3	47.1	6
~	Histidine	5.4	5.4	5.4	5.3	5.8	
•	Lysine •	21.6	26.6	24.9	21.6	28.0	•
2	Aspartic acid	48.4	47.2	52.5	52.9	47.0	
	Glutamic acid	72.3	77,7	73.6	76.7	72.2	•
	Hydroxyproline	92.1	90.9	108.6	107.7 '.	100.2	•
	Hydroxylysine	4 8.9	5.9	5.1	12.2	3.5	
۰ ۲		•	· · ·	•			

Values expressed in amino acid residues per 1000 total amino acid residues.

1. Values obtained from Eastoe, J.E.

TABLE 2

THE AMINO ACID SEQUENCE OF THE **C**1 CHAIN

pClu-Net-Set-Tyr+Gly-Tyr-Asp-Clu-Lye-Set-Ala-Cly-Val-Ser-Yel-Pro-

w-Ale-Gly-Eye-Pro-Gly-Arg-Hyp-Gly-Gln-Arg-Gly-Pro-Kyp-Gly-Pro-Gln-Gly-Ale-Arg-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Thr-Ale--Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Ale-Ale-Gly-Ale-Lys-Gly-Slu-Ale-Gly-Pro-Cln-Gly-Ale-Arg-Gly-Ser-Glu-Gly-Fro-Glny-Ser-Hvp-Giv-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Lya-Gly-Ser-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Gly-Ala-Gly-Arg-Hyp--Gly-Met-Hyl-Gly-Nis-Arg-Gly-Phe-Ser-Gly-Leu-Asp-Čly-Als-Lys-Gly-Ass-fir-Gly-Pro-Als-Gly-Pro-Lysrr-Ala-Gly-Ala-Arg-Cly-Asp-Asp-Asp-Gly-Ala-Val-Cly-Ala-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Thr-Gly-Pro-Thry-Pro-Ala-Giy-Ala-Giv-Giv-Fro-Ala-Giy-Asn-Hyp-Giy-Ala-Asp-Giy-Gin-H+py Ala-Lyardly-Ala-Aan-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Ile-Ala-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Arg-Gly+Fro-Ser-Gly-Pro-Glnla-dan-ser-Gly-Slu-Hyp-Gly-Ale-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gys-Gla-Aap-Thr-Gly-Ale-Lyeiv-Gly-Hyp-Gly-Ser-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Aap-Gly-Val-Alay-Lys-Als-Gly-Stu-Arg-Giy-Val-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Als-Gly-Sly-Ble-: y-Pro-Aley-Glx-Asx-Gly-Ala-Nyp-Gly-Gln-Met-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Clu-Arg-Gly-Arg-Hyp-: <- Lro-A: 3-G! y-Clu-G! y-Cvs-Arg-G! y-A: <- A: 8-G! y-G! v-G. Leu-Thr-Gly-Ser-Hyp-Gly-Ser-Hyg-Gly-Fro-Asp-Gly-Lvs-Thr-Gly-Pro-Hypy-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Glu-Glu-Gly-Pro-Alaly-Pro-Ale-Giv-Pro-Ryp-Giv-Giu-Ale-Giy-Lys-Hvp-Giv-Giu-Gin-Giy-Vel-Hypiv-Glu-Arg-Glw-Ala-Ala-Gly-Leu-Hvr-Gly-Pro-Lvs-Glv-Asp-Arg--Ála-Gly-Pro-Lya-Gly-Ala-Asp-Gly-Ala-Pro-Gly-Lya-Asp-Gly-Vala l-Árg-Gly-Leu-Thr-Gly-Pro- [le-Gly-Pro-lyp-- BIG- AIE--CAIN-AIN-A .y-Gla-Arg-Cly-Val-Val-Gly-Leu-Hypy-Lva-Gla-Gly-Pro-Ser-Gly-Alg-Seru-Ser-Giy-Arg-Glu-Giy-Ala-Hvpy-Glu-Thr-Ciy-Fro-Ala-Giy-Ala-uvp-y-Pro-Hvpiglv-Pro-Wp-Gly-Ser-Hvpy-Ser-Ala-Gly-Ser-Nvp-Gly-Lva-Ampyr Atg-Hyp-Gly+Pro-Ala-Gly+Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Arg-Gly-Gln+Ala-Gly+Caly-Set-Met-Gly-Dhe-Hyp. y-Ala-Arg-Jiv-Glu-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hvp-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Val-Glu-Clu-Clu-Clu-Clu-Cly-Pro-Hvp. y-Ala-Myp-Gly-Ann-Asp-Gly+Bla-Lyss-Gly-Asp-Als-Gly-Ala-Wyp-Gly-Ala-Wyp Giy-Fro-Met-Giy-Fro-Set-Giy-Fro-Arg-Giy-Leu-Hyp-Giy-Pro-Hyp-Giy-Ala-Hyp-Giy-Fro-Gin-Giy-Fhe-Gin-Giy-Fre-Giny-Glu-Ayp-Cly-Clu-Hyp-Cly-Ala-Ser-Cly-Prd-Met-Cly-Prd-Met-Cly-Pro-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Hyp-Cly-Lya-Aan-Cly-Aap-Aap iv-Pro-Ser-Gly-Tra-Ala-Gly-Thr-Arg Gly-Ala-Myp-Gly-Amp-Arg a-Lyá-Cly-Asp-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ile-Gly-As-Yai y-Phe-Hvp-Giy-Ala-Ala-Giy-Arg-Val GIÝ+Læu-Aan-Cly-Leu-Ryp-Gly-Pro-Ile-Gly-Myp-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Arg-Thr-Gly-Aap-Ale-Cly-Pro-Ale-Gly-Pro-Hyp .×+Gln-Hyp-Gly-Alm-Lvg-Gly-U-Hy r<mark>p-Gly-Pra-ser-Gly-Asn-Ath-G</mark>ly-Pro-Yvp-Glv-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ly**s**-Gly-Cly-Cly-Cly-Cely-Celya-G y_Asp-Arg-Gly-Glu-Jhr-C) y-Pro-Ala-Gly-Glu-Lya-C -Pro-Arg-Gly-Ass-Nyl-C .a-Hýp-Gly-Pro-Hyl-Gly-Ala-Arg-Glv-Sér-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Kla-Thr-Gl ទុ y-Ala-Asp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ala-Hyp-GlywIhr-Pro-Gly-Pro-Gln-Gly-Ile-Ala-Gl Gly-Glu-Glu-Gly-Pro-Ser-Gly-Ala-Ser-Gly+Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gl (y-Pro-Hyp-Gky-Ala-AsbaC U-HYD-C -Pro-Hyp-C V-Asp-Are-G y-Glu-Thr-Gly+Pro-Ala-Gly-Arg-Hyp-Gly-GlugVal-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Fro-Hyp-0-1-4 10-01 -IY-Pro-Ala-Gly-I u-Are-Giv-Pro-Hv<u>a</u>eGiy-Pro-Met-Giy-Pro-Hyp-Giy-Leu+Aia-Gi<mark>w</mark> n-Arg-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ser+G iv-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Fro-Val-Gly-Pro-Ala-G a-Gly-Asa-Arg-Gly-Ile-Hyl-Gly-His-ArgeCly-Phe-Ser-Gl Gly-Arg-Aop-Giy-Ser-Hyg-Giy-Àla-Lya-(-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Gln-Gly-Fro-Hyp-G y-Glu-Arg-C (いー いろにー いもおドネ) U-A1A-C -GIy-Pro-Ala-GIy-PhgrAla-G IJ-Pro-Ile-GIJ-Pro-Val-GIY-Pro-Ala-GIJ-Ala-Arg-GI GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Prob-Als-Cly-Als-Hyp-Cly-Asp-I.vs-Cly-C 1 **CIT_Pro-Ser-CIT-Ala-Hyp-Clt-Pro-Lvg-**CI y-Ale-Hyp-Gly-Leu-Gln-Gl rcly-clu-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Hyp-C LV-Pro-Hyp-G |y-Glu-Arg-G ly-Ale-Lye-G u-live-C |y-Ale-Gln-G CeueHyp-G To-Ser-G ro-Ala-Gly-Fro-Arg-Gly-Ala-Asn-G 5-2 Y-Ala-Nvo-Gla-I he-Cln-Cly-Ser-Hyn-Cl Gly-Pro-Ser-Cly-Leu-Nyp-C J-Fro-Lye-Gly-Fro-Ale-G T-Glu-Ala-Cly+Leu-Kyp-G U-ALA-U n-Asp-C T-Pro-Lys-Cly-Als-Als-C UNYP-CLY-Pro Wyp 2-1-1 y-Ser-Hy Als-CIT-AL 7-Pro-Ale-Gly-C 3-Ser-Hyp-G13-P 100 10-44 -Lye-Asp-Gl []-n2] -Ser-Gia-Ci 13-910-Hyp-G1 ないしょう 66, - - n] The second C1 - - Val - AP H-OLL-A CI4-CIE-C C1 7 2 20-Ģ U T T ũ ü ជ G ü ū u ē ü ū .961 5 59 8 28 3 ł 22. 23 -8 3 609 58

Ser-Gly-Gly-Syr-Asp-Leu-Ser-Phe-Leu-Pro-Gln-Pro-Cln-Gln-Gln-Gln-Glx-Lys-Als-His-Asp-Gly-Gly-Arg-Tgr-Tyr

ğ amino acid poquence of the all abain from rat (residure 1-402) and calf (residues 403-1011) skin collagen. The N terminal (from rat) C terminal (from calf) non helical regions are reparated from the triplet region and are not numbered.

Table is taken from Hulmes et al^{1.3}

ΤA	BI	Æ	3	
_		_		

AMINO ACID SEQUENCE OF ∝2CNBr PEPTIDES SEQUENCED TO DATE FROM CHECK, RAT AND CALE SKIN COLLAGEN

∝2CNBr	<u>prprides</u>	•
≪ 2 - CB]		м, ^с
Chick	Pca-Tyr-Asp-Pro-Ser-Lys-Ala-Asp-Phe-Gly-Pro-Gly-Pro-Met	•
Rat	Péa-Tyr-Ser-Asp-Lys-Gly-Val-Ser-Ala-Gly-Pro-Gly-Pro-Met	•
∝ 2- cr ₍		•
		•
Rat	Gly-Leu-Met 🙀 👘 🔹	₩ ¹
∝ 2-CR4	42 N-terminal amino acids of 330 residues	
Rat	Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ald-Val-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Gln	
Calf	Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Scr-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Gln	•
	20	
Rat	Gly-Phe-Gln-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Gln-Hyp	•
Calf	Gly-Phe-Gln-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Gln-Hyp	1
8	•	
Rat	Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp	4
Calf	Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ala-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp	•
∝ 2 - CB2	3	
Chick	Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Ala-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gry-Val-Lys	, •
Rát	Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Thr-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Arg	· · ·
	ory no hypory hou hig organic out the hid ory fur high	
Chick	*Gly-Pro-Asn-Gly-Asp-Ala-Gly-Arg-Myp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Leu-Hse	• • •
Rat	Gly, Pro, Asp, Gly, Asp, Ala, Gly, Arg, Hyp, Gly, Gln, Hyp, Gly, Leu, Hse	• •
x 2 - CB3		
X 2-CB 5		
Rat	Thr-Gly-The-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Ala-Gly-Arg-Thr-Gly 20 25 30	
•	* Ser-Gly-Ile-Thr-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly-Gly	· · ·
•	Glu-Gly-Ile-Lys-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Asp-Gln-Gly-Pro-Val-Gly-Arg	star 🖌

.

• 2



or canada.

National pibrary.

128

.

Biblioth**èq**ue nationale du ganada CANADIAN THESES ON MICROFICHE

THÈSES CANADIENNES SUR MICROFICHE

	· · · ·
non a construction of the the the the the	CHLVERCR .
The on the worther work these the Competent	ion it the Callagences
Party cas of 1	Bune Predentive and
Cementury	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·
NO ERVETY O NOVERSON <u>IL MARKET F</u> TE VRET FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESENTED RIMON POUR LETULEL CETTE THÈSE FUIT PRÉSENTÉE <u>MAS</u>	
YE & THIS DECREE CONFERRED A WALL D'OBTENTION DE CE GRADE	Fall 1975
NAME OF SUPERVISOR NOM DI DIRECTEUR DE THÈSE DC.	1 Carmicheal
	٠ ٣
Permission is hereby granted to the NATIONAL LIBRARY OF	L'autorisation est, par la présente, àccordée à la BIBLIOTHÈ.
LANADA to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies	QUE NATIONALE DU CANADA de microfilmer cette thèse et
of the film	de prêter ou de vendre des exemplaires du film.
The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the	L'auteur se réserve les autres droits de publication, ni la
thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or other-	thèse nu de longs extraits de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés
wise reproduced without the author's written permission. \sim	ou autrement reproduits sans l'autorisation écrite de l'auteur.
BATED DATE SIGNE SIGNE SIGNE	il Cherelen
PERMANENT ADDRESS RÉSIDENCE FIXE <u>HEQCU</u> 283	5-113_Struck
Ed menter	2, Mbusta

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

THE COMPOSITION OF THE COLLAGENOU'S MATRICES OF BOVINE PREDENTINE AND CEMENTUM

by

ANTOINETTE M. CHOVELON

A THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH IN PARTIAL FULFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

IN

ORAL BIOLOGY (BIOCHEMISTRY)

FACULTY OF DENTISTRY

EDMONTON, ALBERTA

FALL, 1975

UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES

1

Date

The undersigned certify that they have read and recommended to the Faculty of Graduate Studies for acceptance, a thesis entitled <u>"The Composition</u> of the Collagenous Matrices of Bovine Predentine <u>and Cemertum</u>". Submitted by Antoinette M. Chovelon in particular ulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Master of Science.

Supervisor

To my husband, Guy-Michel

A ,

1v

ABSTRACT

The existence of collagen in predentine and cementum can be regarded as firmly established. However as the amount of these tissues in teeth is very small, most studies have been histochemical in nature. The aim of this work was to extend the histochemical studies to a chemical basis.

Predentine was obtained from unerupted bovine teeth of animals one to two years old at slaughter. The translucent zone at the apex of the root was cut away and the predentine subsequently dissected from the dentine under a dissecting microscope. Cementum was collected from erupted bovine teeth. The roots of the teeth, from which the crowns had been sectioned off, were sliced longitudinally into thin lamellae of about 250 microns. Under the dissecting microscope, the cementum was carefully separated from the dentine.

Calcium and phosphorus determinations were carried out on both tissues. The EDTA decalcified insoluble collagenous matrices were then subjected to three major analyses: reducible cross-link, amino acid and neutral sugar determinations. An investigation was undertaken of the occurrence of phosphoprotein in these tissues.

Predentine:

Predentine was found to contain little calcium (.4%), an amount corresponding to 1% hydroxyapatite. The phosphorus content (.37%) was higher than could be accounted for as hydroxyapatite. The additional phosphorus was first thought to be part of the phosphoprotein Veis and coworkers ¹⁸⁵, 187, 189</sup> had isolated from decalcified bone and dentine and postulated to be the site for epitactic nucleation of mineralization for

the matrix. However upon analysis, predentine was found to be free Of phosphoprotein, which is consistant with Weinsteck and Leblond's 193

I radioautographic study showing that a phosphoprotein traverses the predentine to the mineralization front where it is deposited in the dentine.

The reducible intermolecular cross-link content of predentine showed the same pattern as other mineralized tissues, that is, dihydroxylysinonorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine are the major cross-links with dihydroxylysinonorleucine being the predominant one.

The amino acid composition of predentine collagen generally resembled that of other collagens except that the glycine content was low and the proline content high indicating the sample was not completely pure. The neutral sugar results suggested that one contaminant was a glycoprotein.

The collagen hexose determination indicated that predentine is a high hexose collagen as the hydroxylysine was completely glycosylated. However, only a part appeared to exist as the disaccharide, glucosyl galactosyl hydroxylysine.

Cementum:

The Ca/P ratio of cementum was determined to be 2.3 (w/w). That of hydroxyapatite is 2.2 (w/w). Thus the mineral of cementum is hydroxyapatite.

Cementum was also found to be free of phosphoprotein. This result indicates that the role of phosphoprotein in mineralization must now be reconsidered.

The reducible intermolecular cross-link determination showed that dihydroxylysinonorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine were the major cross-links of cementum as in other calcified tissues. Of the two, dihydroxylysinonorleucine was the predominant one.

The amino acid composition of comentum resembled that of other collagens although the high proline and low glycine content indicated that the sample was contaminated. This observation is supported by the neutral sugar results which indicated one contaminant as a non-collagenous glycoprotein.

The neutral sugar determination on the collagen hexose showed it to contain 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline. This 'value corresponds to 36.8% glycosylation of the hydroxylysine, of which only a part is the disaccharide.

Due to the limited amount of predentine and cementum samples, each determination was performed only once. Thus the results must be regarded as tentative.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincerest thanks to Dr. D.J. Carmithael, Dr. C.H. Pearson and Dr. K.A. McMurchy for their guidance during the experimental phase and preparation of the thesis text. Their constructive criticism as well as many suggestions were greatly appreciated, Many thanks are due to Mr. D. Carmel and Mrs. P. Mudry for the endless patience during the dissection and collection of sample. My special appreciation is extended to Dr. M. Wohllebe for carrying out the amino acid and cross-link determinations as well as to Mrs. C. Dodd for her excellent technical assistance with the phosphoprotein determinations. Also, I would like to thank Mrs. R. Fuller for excellent typing services and her great care in the final typing.

Financial support received in the form of Graduate Teaching Assistantships during the period of laboratory work is gratefully acknowledged.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAPTER

!

	1.	INTRODU	CTION	• • •		•••	· • •	••	••	•	• •	•	•	1
		THE PUR	POSE OF 1	HE INVE	ESTIGATI	ION .	••	••	•••	•	• •	•	•	1
		REVIEW	OF THE LI	TERATUR	RE	• •	• •		•••	•		•	•	2
			Structure Knowledge								of •••	. •	•	2
		II.	Collagen	Biøsynt	hesis .	••	•••	••	• •	• _	•••	•	•	· 7
	•	III.	/ Collagen	Cross-1	inking	••	•••	• •	•••	•	••	•	•	15
•	•	IV.	Sequencin	g of C h	ains .	• •	• •	••	••	•	••	•	•	23
			Ty pes of Special a										•	25
		vi. I	Mineraliz	ation		•••	• •		•••	•	• •	٠	•	27
		VII.	Collagen:	A Glyc	oprotei	n .	• •	••	••	•	• •	•	•	39
			Dentine, State of 1			Ceme		_				•	•	43
	2.	MATERIAI	LS AND ME	THODS	• • • •	• •	• •		• •	. •	• `• .	•	•	51
	3.	RESULTS	• • • •		•••••	• •	• •	••	• •	•	• •	•	•	60
,	4.	DISCUSSI	LON	· · · ·	• • • •	• •	••	•`•	• •	•	••	•	•	65
١	.5.	TABLES .	• • • •	• • •	• • • •	• •	• •.	• •	• ' •	•	•	•	•	84
1	6.	BIBLIOGR	APHY	• • •	• • • •	• •	• •	• •	••	• •	••••	•	•	101

ix

LIST OF TABLES

5

Table	Description	Page
1.	Amino Acid Composition of Several Mammalian Tissue Collagens	83
2.	The Amino Acid Sequence of the 🛛 🗠 1 Chain	· 84
3.	The Amino Acid Sequence of the 🛛 2 CNBr Peptides Sequenced to Date from Chick, Rat and Calf Skin Collagen	85
4.	Amino Acid Sequence of ⊄ 2-CB2 from Calf, Human, Rabbit, Pig, Rat and Chick Collagen	87
5.	Amino Acid Composition of Selected CNBr Peptides Derived from Human Soluble Skin, Insoluvie Skin, and Insoluble Cartilage Collagen	88
6.	Amino Acid Composition of Glomerular Basement Membranes	90
7.	Phosphorus and Calcium Values of the Predentine and Cementum Fractions	91
8.	Diagrammatic Illustration of Typical Chromatograms for Neutral Sugar Analysis of G-25 Peak 1 and Peak 2	92
9.	Predentine, Cementum and Dentine Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis Results	93
10.	Amino Acid Composition of EDTA, Tris-NaCl Extracted Predentine and Dentine	94
11.	Reduced Cross-link and Cross-link Precursor Content of Dentine, Predentine and Cementum Matrix Collagens	95
12.	Neutral Sugar Composition of EDTA, Tris-NaCl Extracted Predentine and Cementum	96
13.	Amino Acid Composition of Cementum, Bone and Dentine Matrix Collagens	97
14.	Reduced Cross-link Content of Dentine, Cementum, Bone, Cartilage and Skin Matrix Collagens	98
15.	Amino Acid Compositions of Type I, Predentine, Type II, Cementum and Type III Collagens	99
16.	Amino Acid Composition of Cementum	100

-

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure	Description	Page
1.	Triple Helical Structure of Collagen	3
2.	Perspective View of _o Collagen Structure for a Height of About 30 A	3
3.	Projection Down the Helix Axis of (Gly-Pro-Pro)n	5
4.	Two Dimensional Representation of the Packing Arrangement of Collagen Macromolecules	14
5.	Relation of the Main Dental Tissues	43
6.	Diagrammatic Illustration of an Unerupted Tooth	44
7.	Hematoxylig-Eosin Stained Predentine Showing Mineralization Front	51
THE PURPOSE OF THE INVESTIGATION

Despite the extensive information available on the biochemical nature of collagen and other connective tissue elements, no definitive studies have been reported on the chemical character of the fibres found a in comentum and prodentine. Comentum is the thin layer of mineralized tissue which covers the whole root of the tooth. Its primary function is to attach the periodontal ligament to the tooth surface, thus relating the teeth to the jaws. It also plays a part in maintaining the width of the periodontal ligament and in repair of damage to the root of the tooth. Predentine, on the other hand, as the name implies, represents the precursor form of dentine. In contrast to dentine, however, our knowledge of predestine is meager. While the existence of collagen in this tissue has been firmly established, the identity of other components is less certain. Because of the very small amounts of tissue involved, most studies to date have been histochemical in nature. The aim of this work was to extend the histochemical studies to a chemical basis and so enlarge our knowledge of these two tissues.

REVIÉT OF THE LITERATORE

I. SIRVCIERE OF COLLACTION DEPENDENCE OF KNOWLEDGE

Connective tissues play many important roles in the body, serving portative, supportive, defensive, storage and reparative functions. They are composed of intereellular substances of which collagen is the principal component; and cells.

The fundamental unit of collagen is composed of three $\boldsymbol{\varkappa}$ chains. Each consists of about 1000 amino acids linked in an $-\alpha$ -amino peptide linkage and has a molecular weight of about 100,000. The most common structure is $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$. Two of the chains, the α_1 , have identical primary structures, whereas the third, the α 2, differs from the α 1 in amino acid composition¹. As a result, the \checkmark 2 chain is more basic. Recently it has been found that the $\alpha 2$ is shorter than the $\alpha 1^2$. At least four genetically-distinct collagen α chains/designated α l(I), α^2 , $\alpha^1(II)$ and $\alpha^1(III)$ are found in the major vertebrate connective tissues. These chains appear to occur normally in three types of molecules with the following chain compositions: $\alpha(I), \alpha^2$, the Type I molecule which is the predominant collagen molecule in several tissues such as bone, tendon, dentine and mature dermis³; α l(II)₃, the Type II molecule which is the predominant species of collagen in hyaline cartilages'; $\propto 1(III)_3$, the Type III molecule which coexists with Type I collagen in several tiques. Type IIT molecules are especially prevalent in young tissues (discussed in greater detail on p. 25).

Each polypeptide within the collagen molecule chain forms a left-handed helix; each complete turn in the helix contains 3.3 amino acids which are separated by 2.9 Å. To form the molecule, each helical

polypeptide forms a right-manded triple below in conjunction with two other α chains. The molecular dimensions are 3000 x 15 Å. However, the collaren molecule is not completely belied since the α chains have non-felical peptides at both the N-terminal and C-terminal ends.



Fig. 1. Triple helical structure of collaren.
A. Sincle chain word dimising elemptanded reax.
B. Ayis of (A) would in some elemptanded reax.
so that the single chain itself domais a compound helix. C, Arrangement of the axes of three chains the more in the collagen nolecule. In (C) the chains them, selves are omitted for simplicity 5.



. Fig. 2 Perspective view of the collagen structure for a height of about 30 A 90

The amino acid composition of collagen is unique in that about one-third of the residues are glycine, the simplest amino acid having a single hydrogen atom instead of a side chain. The two imino acids, proline and hydroxyproline, make up about two-ninths of the total amino

ų.

acids, and hydrosylvsine makes up about 1 percent. See Table 1 for the amino acid composition of various mammalian tissues. Promethis table, one sees that collaten contains significant amounts of all the common amino acids except cystine and tryptophan.

Glycine, proline and hydrosyproline, the three most abundant amino acids in collagen, have an important bearing on its structure. It is surprising that a protein having an amino acid composition like collagen can form a belix. The ring structure of proline and hydroxyproline would normally prevent belix formation. However, the structure of the triple belical molecule is such that elycine in every third position lies inside the triple belix, while the ring structure of proline and hydroxyproline and the side chains of the other amino acids lie on the outside, thus allowing for close packing and α belix (formation. Once formed, the presence of these rigid regions with bulky groups incorporated belps to stabilize it by preventing unwinding. The structure is also stabilized by hydrogen bonds between the peptide chains transverse to the axis of the molecule.

Several conformations for the triple helix have been proposed in the last two decades. Recently, an unambiguous structure determination appears to have been achieved. Traub and Yonath⁷ studied the polytripeptide (Gly-Pro-Pro)_n and found it to conform with the parameters of collagen, that is, this model conformed with the generally accepted bond lengths, bond angles, and minimum van der Waals contacts and is consistent with the x-ray pattern, infrared frequency, as well as other physical and chemical data relating to the structure. This conformation has only one hydrogen bond for three amino acids. A projection of this structure down the helix axis is shown in Pig. 3.

Until recently, hydroxypicline bad been they, it unessential for the structural intensity of the colla enpolecule. Its function may new have been revealed. Soveral workers^{9,10} have found that the amino acid



Fig. 3. Projection down the helix axis of (Glv-Pro-Pro), structure, including two water molecules per tripeptide, The structure is viewed from the carboxyl end. Dashed lines indicate hydrogen bonds.

is important for the thermal stability of collagen. Jeminez et al¹¹ prepared chick tendon protocollagen samples which contained varying amounts of hydroxyproline. The thermal stability was monitored by susceptibility to complete digestion by pepsin, an enzyme which does not degrade helical molecules. They observed that the thermal stability varied directly with hydroxyproline content. The protocollagen samples which lacked hydroxyproline completely were found to have a denaturation temperature of 24° C. This implies that hydroxyproline is necessary for the procollagen chains to assume the triple helix at body temperature

Existing models for the collagen structure do not make allow= ances for the participation of the hydroxyl group of hydroxyproline in hydrogen bonding within the triple helix. Evidence for the participation of hydroxyprolyl residues in the stabilization of the collagen helix requires a re-evaluation of the atomic structures proposed for collagen.

Once the monomers are formed, these protofibrils bind extracellularly by electrostatic forces to form fibrils. Fibrils then combine to form fibers. When viewed under the electron microscope, the fibers have a distinctive and characteristic 640 Å banding. The primary structure of collagen has two special aspects which account for this. Firstly, there is a recurrence of certain similar sequences of amino acids. Glycine occurs in every third position with proline and hydroxyproline frequently following. This sequence is found in the non-polar or crystalline regions of the molecule. Secondly, this, tripeptide alternates with a large polypeptide run which seems to have polar side chains of glutamic acid, aspartic acid and lysine. When collagen is stained with solutions of phosphotungstic acid or uranyl acetate, a characteristic band pattern is revealed which reflects the distribution of clusters of charged and uncharged amino acids along the molecule¹².

Recently, following the classical work of Kuhn and coworkers¹², Bruns and Gross¹³ have established the number and position of reproducible bands in segment-long-spacing crystallites of calf skin collagen which will permit precise identification of individual bands or segments of the band pattern. They were able to collocate, on the basis of band numbers, published observations on positively stained segment-long-

peptides, tragments produced by enzymatic cleavage, sites of scission by specific animal collagenages, amino acid residues identified by selective staining procedures, and clusters of specific residues where the amino deid sequence has been established.

The collagen becomes covalently cross-linked once the fibrils are formed. Two different types of cross-links form: intramolecular cross-links develop within the collagen monomer, whereas intermolecular cross-links form between the collagen molecules. The latter type of cross-link is physiologically important for strengthening the fibrils and rendering them insoluble. Evidence for cross-linking comes from denaturation studies on collagen. The products of such a study are \propto , β and γ components¹⁴. As a function of time, in vivo, cross-links form between chains to produce dimer components, the β components, which can be of two types when the cross-link is intramolecular, $\alpha_1 - \alpha_1$ (designated β_{11}) and $\alpha_1 - \alpha_2$ (designated β_{12}). When collagen is salt-extracted in the cold, predominantly \propto 1 and \propto 2 chains are obtained, making up 80-90 percent of the sample. On the other hand, when collagen is acid-extracted, 50-60 percent of the sample is β_{11} and This is because the acid-extractable collagen is more cross- β_{12} . linked than salt-extractable collagen. There also occurs a third component, the χ -component, which is a trimer composed of $\alpha 1 - \alpha 1 - \alpha 2$ (Υ_{112}) . These peptides account for the intramolecular cross-links. On the other hand, if other extraction methods are used, for example, 5M guanidine, pH 7.5, another type of β component can be extracted, the β_{22} , arising from intermolecular cross-linking between two of 2 chains.

II. COLLAGEN BIOSYNTHESIS

The site of protein synthesis is the ribosome, which contains

RNA and proteins. The genetic information is brought to the ribosome by the single stranded RNA known as "messenger" RNA (mKNA) which has a primary structure complementary to a portion of one DNA strand. The nucleotide sequences of mRNA determines the amino acid sequence of the protein. Amino acids are attached to the soluble transfer RNA (tRNA) molecules which transfer amino acids to sites on ribosomes. The tRNA molecules are specific for a given amino acid but some amino acids are recognized by more than one tRNA. The mRNA is read in units of 3 nucleotides (triplet codon) for the incorporation of a single amino acid and the tRNA possesses a triplet anticodon that is complementary to the codon of the mRNA. It is through such interactions that the genetic message of the mRNA, originally derived from the active strand of DNA, is translated into a polypeptide sequence, incorporating sequentially one amino acid residue at a time beginning at the N-terminal end of the peptide chain.

Collagen biosynthesis follows the same general pattern as that for non-collagenous proteins. It is accomplished by a series of sequential steps. Firstly, the polypeptide precursor of collagen, procollagen, is assembled on ribosomal complexes ¹⁵⁻¹⁸. Secondly, the appropriate proline and lysine residues are hydroxylated to form hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine. This step differs from non-collagenous protein synthesis in that these amino acids are altered after incorporation into the protein. The third step involves glycosylation of some of the hydroxylysine with galactose or glucosylgalactose in o-glycosidic linkage.

Though synthesis of the protein chains of collagen resembles that of other non-collagenous proteins, there is still some controversy as to how they are assembled. It was first thought that, due to their

size, the α chains were synthesized in subdnits which were released from the ribosome and subsequently joined in nonpeptidic covalent bonds 1^{9-22} . Now evidence discredits this theory. In the analogous case of hemoglobin^{24,25} the complete α 1 and α 2 chains have been shown to be synthesizel simultaneously as single protein chains by sequential amino acid addition from the amino-terminal end²³. It is still unknown whether the α chains combine to form the triple helix while still on the ribosomes. However, there is evidence which strongly indicates that both disulfide bond formation and triple helix assembly occur after release of pro α chains from the ribosome, probably within the cisternea of the endoplasmic reticulum²⁶⁻²⁸.

In the past few years, researchers have discovered that the first polypeptide chains of collagen synthesized by cells are larger than the \propto chains²⁹⁻³². All three chains of the procollagen molecules are found to have non-helical extensions at the NH₂-terminal end³³⁻³⁶. Each extension contains the same amount of cysteine, giving rise to disulfide bonds which link the three \propto chains³⁷. These bonds stabilize the procollagen trimer and are thought to determine the correct longitudinal alignment of the three strands³⁸. Perhaps these extensions, the registration peptides, initiate triple helix formation while the polypeptide is still on the ribosome. The tertiary structure of the complex, that is, the triple helical collagen plus the registration peptide, may keep the molecule from interacting and precipitating within the cell.

The first advances in knowledge of collagen biosynthesis came in the 1940's with Stetten and Schoenheimer³⁹. These researchers found that when 15 N-proline was fed to rats, it was incorporated in collagen

in the hydroxyproline as well as in the proline. In subsequent experiments, Stetten⁴⁰ found that when he fed rats with $\frac{15}{N-hydroxyproline}$, none of this was incorporated into the collagen. Other workers found a parallel situation for the incorporation of hydroxylysine 41-44. It was therefore concluded that some of the proline and lysine residues were hydroxylated after completion of chain synthesis. On the other hand, it was later suggested that prolyl tRNA and lysyl tRNA were hydroxylated and as a result the hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine were then incorporated directly into the collagen polypeptide 45-51. It has now been established that the correct view is the former of the two⁵¹. This was made possible with the discovery that it was atmospheric oxygen that was required for the hydroxylation step and not water 52,53. Experiments were carried out under anaerobic conditions where ¹⁴C-proline was incorporated into an unhydroxylated intermediate 54-58 of the same size as or larger than the α chains of collagen 57,59,60. A substantial amount of the proline in the intermediate procollagen was hydroxylated to hydroxyproline when exposed to oxygen. When it was found that ferrous ion was required as a cofactor for the hydroxylation of proline 57,61 similar experiments were set up using metal chelators such as α , α '-dipyridyl. Early studies^{62,63} showed that when hydroxylation was inhibited, secretion of collagen was also inhibited. There was a concomitant accumulation of the unhydroxylated material within the cells. When more ferrous ion was added to these cells, the preformed procollagen was hydroxylated and secreted as collagen⁶². It is thought the unhydroxylated procollagen cannot form the triple helix and as a result cannot be secreted. Thus hydroxylation of proline has an important physiological role directly related to the regulation of secretion of

collagen.

When the enzyme procellagen hydroxylase was isolated⁶⁴, it provided further proof that procellagen was an intermediate in collagen synthesis⁶⁵. Secondly, it binds much more tightly to and hydroxylates much more readily a sequence of Gly-X-Pro in a large polypeptide than an identical sequence in a short polypeptide⁶⁵⁻⁶⁹. It would appear that hydroxylation occurs after the release of the nuscent collagen chains from the ribosomal complex.⁷⁰⁻⁷².

The hydroxylation of proline also requires α -ketoglutarate as well as ascorbate⁷³⁻⁷⁶. Ascorbate is the least specific in that it can be replaced by other reducing agents such as enediols. It stimulates the synthesis of peptidyl proline hydroxylase as well as activates it <u>in vitro</u>. However, the requirement for α -ketoglutarate is specific. It cannot be replaced by pyruvate nor oxaloacetic acid. The synthesis of one mole of hydroxyproline involves a stoichiometric conversion of α -ketoglutarate to succinate and CO_2^{77} , that is the reaction is substrate dependent and there occurs a stoichiometric decarboxylation of α -ketoglutarate coupled to the hydroxylation of the peptidyl proline residue⁷⁸. The decarboxylation of α -ketoglutarate by the hydroxylase is not related to the decarboxylation of the same compound that occurs in the Krebs cycle in the mitochondria since it does not involve thiamine-pyrophosphate or require coenzyme A^{79,80}.

Hydroxylation of lysine follows the same mechanism as that of proline⁸¹. It requires oxygen, iron and \propto -ketoglutarate^{65,82-84} but the enzyme, lysine hydroxylase, is different. Nor does ascorbic acid play the same role. When there is a deficiency of this vitamin, the hydroxylation of lysine is much less affected than the hydroxylation of

proline⁽³⁾. Peptidyl lysine hydroxylase will not further hydroxylate native colligen strongly suggests that hydroxylation occurs prior to triple helix formation⁸⁵⁻⁸⁷. There is no evidence that hydroxylysine⁽³⁾ has any effect on triple helix formation.

Glycosylation of the hydroxylysine is the final synthetic stare in completing the structure of the collagen molecule. It probably occurs while the mascent collagen peptides are still bound to the ribosomes⁸⁸. To the appropriate hydroxylysine, galactose¹⁹⁵ is "tacked on" first in a β -glycosidic bond. To some of the galactosyl residues, glucose is then linked¹⁹⁵ in an $\propto 1 \rightarrow 2$ -o-glycosidic linkage.

Once the collagen polypeptides are formed, hydroxylated, glycosylated and released from the ribosonal complexes, they probably ministe to the cisternae of the endoplasmic reticulum. Several studies have shown that the Golgi apparatus and its associated vesicles implicated directly in the secretion of procollagen ⁹¹⁻⁹⁴. The Golgi vesicles were reported to contain filamentous threads while still associated with the Golgi and later as the vesicle traversed the cytoplasm, these threads appeared to aggregate into rod-like bundles of dimensions appropriate to aggregates of collagen molecules. According to Weinstock and Leblond⁹², the newly synthesized procollagen is transported to the Golgi either by way of a transitional element or by fuzzy coated intermediatevesicles budding off from the fough endoplasmic reticulum. Experiments using

microphe disruptive drugs such as colchicine or vinblastine have implicated microtubules in procollagen secretion as these drugs impair collagen secretion 95-97. Presumably microtubules play the role of a transport conduit along which the secretory vesicles move from their place of biogenesis within the Golgi apparatus to their eventual fusion.

, ŵ

, with the plasma membrane and excretion of their contents from the cell.

13

When the procollagen molecules are extruded into the extracellular space they appregate to form microfibrils. However, it is extruded as the undegraded precursor which appear in electron micrographs as bundles which are 3000 or 6000 Å in length 91,98 . The packing arrangement in the larger bundles is such that the amino terminal regions are all oriented toward the center of the spindle and the carboxyl terminal regions point in opposite directions on either side of the central band. Recently , it has been demonstrated that the conversion of procollagen to collagen in vivo in rat skin, must be a multi-step process with at least two conversion steps. Intact procollagen and an inter-. mediate form can be isolated from rat and bovine skin during the period of rapid growth of the animal. In odontoblasts 91_194 , the first step in the formation of the extracellular fibre and fibril system is thus the dissolution of these antiparallel collagen molecule bundles and their conversion and reorganization into parallel alignment. This, perhaps, is the stage at which the enzyme procollagen peptidase makes its primary cleavage and serves in releasing individual molecules from the aggregate state. Electron micrographs and pulse labeling studies have shown that this intermediate material possesses an amino terminal extension and it is this extension which is thought to facilitate fibril formation. The final step in enzymic conversion to collagen is thought to occur after the microfibrils form¹⁰¹.

In 1955, Schmitt et al¹⁰² proposed the quarter-stagger theory whereby collagen molecules of protofibrils were displaced longitudinally with respect to one another by a distance equal to one-quarter of the length of the component molecules. However, more recently, it has been found that the stad er is not one-quarter but such that there is a "hole" region of about 410 Å between each collaren molecule as well as an overlap zone of about 270 Å⁻⁰¹⁰³. The length of the collaren molecule is 4.40^{-1} . 02D where D is the period in the native fibril, that is, 690 Å in the wet state. See Fi., 4.

It setmed clear to Schmitt and his coworkers that the band pattern stained with phosphotungstig acid must represent a molecular map of the distribution of basic side chains along the length of the colla gen macromolecule. In fact, collagen molecules have 5 charged regions 680 Å apart.



Fig.4. Two dimensional representation of the packing arrangement of collagen macromolecules in the native-type fibril where overlap zones.4D and hole zone =.6D

Much interest has been generated by the hole region of the collagen fibrils. It is thought that perhaps it provides a nidus for the deposition of hydroxyapatite in the process of calcification.

-14

111. COLLAGEN CROSS-LINKING

Cross-links form extracellularly once the molecules have ageregated into fibres. Two types of cross-links occur in collagen: intramolecular and intermolecular.

Both types of cross-links arise from lysyl or hydroxylysyl residues which are converted to the \sim aminoadipic- γ -semialdehyde, more often called allysine and hydroxyally ine. In other words, the first step in cross-linking is the removal of the ϵ -amino group of a lysyl or hydroxylysyl residue and the formation of an aldehyde¹⁰⁴.



Hydroxylysine

Hydroxyallysine

The formation of these precursor aldehydes is catalyzed by lysine oxidase 105 and are located most often in the nonhelical N-terminal region of the peptide although some have been found elsewhere in the chains 106,107

From these aldehydes, crosslinks are formed via two types of reactions. The first is a Schiff base formation by a condensation of an allysine with the amino group of lysine or hydroxylysine on another & chain. This precursor of desmosine and isodesmosine^{108,109} is not a stable cross-link and is considered not to be very important in collagen. However, Bailey¹¹⁰ believes it is a precursor for the intermolecular cross-link lysinonorleucine.



The second type of reaction involves an aldol condensation between two allysines on two adjacent $\boldsymbol{\alpha}$ chains. The product is the <u>introduct in</u> cross-lind, allysine addel, present only near the NH₂-terminal or collacen chains, delvarates readily and is not stable to acid hydrolyms¹⁰⁸, ¹¹¹. It transforms being cibril formation and is thought to be a precursor of the <u>intercolocular</u> cross-lind, hydroxylysine production¹¹² since it disappears at this cross-link appears.



The role of intramolecular cross-links is in doubt since allysine aldol does not contribute significantly to molecular stability nor does it contribute to the stability of fibrils. Some researchers,^{110,113} believe that intramolecular cross-links are precursors of intermolecular cross-links. The strongest evidence supporting this thesis arises from studies on lathyrism. Lathyrogens inhibit the conversion of lysine to the aldehyde and since both intramolecular and intermolecular crosslinking is inhibited, perhaps the aldehyde is involved in both processes¹⁰⁸.

The role of intermolecular cross-links is better known. Collagen fibers have the unique ability to withstand stress due to the System of covalent cross-links between the individual collagen making up the fiber. Experimental lathyrism clearly demonstrates the need for these

 1°

cross-links, as it produces an extremely travile libre due to the slippage of adjacent molecules under, tension ¹⁴. It is possible to recognize a time-dependent process of maturation of the fibre by the chances in physical properties. An extensive system of these covalent intermolecular bonds between adjacent molecules would increase the tensile strength of the fibre by preventing slippage and would also be a logical explanation of the formation of insoluble collagen.

Chetical information on intermolecular cross-linking has been more difficult to obtain. Bailey and Peach^{115,116} isolated a reduced product of a Schiff base condensation between a hydroxylysyl residue and an allysyl residue. The labile cross-link had the composition, hydroxylysinonorleucine.



It has been isolated in tendon as well as in reconstituted fibrils. This cross-link decreases with age and is thought to be, in part at least, an intermediate.

Mailey^{115,117} isolated in insoluble collagen from chick bone and human and bovine teeth another cross-link which seems to be a major component. It is also present in chick and bovine tendon¹¹⁸ from old animals and is a minor component of skin. This cross-link, syndesine, was first thought to be the product of an aldol condensation between an Jullysyl residue and a hydroxyallysyl residue. It was later shown to be an addimine derived from the condensation of hydroxyallysine and hydroxylysine¹¹⁹,120



However, this is inconsistent with the unusual stability of dehydrohydroxylysinohydroxynomleucine to heat, dilute acids and D-penicillamine. Subsequently, it was found that there occurs a migration of the double bond to form the stable keto form by a spontaneous Amadori rearrangement¹²¹. The cross-link must therefore exist in vivo as hydroxylysino-5-ketonorleucine.

The above accounts for all products resulting from an aldol or Schiff base condensation between lysine, hydroxylysine and their aldol condensation of two hydroxyallysine residues which has not been reported. However, a higher molecular weight compound (or compounds) has been reported and may be a cross-link.

Cross-links arising from amino acids other than lysine residues and the result of reactions other than aldol and Schiff base condensations have been isolated. Disulfide bonds^{122,123} are found in Ascaris cuticle collagen. There is also the aldol histidine which is found predeminant only in recentituted cowiskin collagen. It can potentially unite 3 polypeptide chains and is formed by a Michael addition of the imidazole of histidine, to the β -carbon of the \propto , β -unsaturated bond of an addol condensation product ^{1,24}, ¹²⁵. Robins and Bailey¹²¹ now believe this cross-link to be an artifact. The absence of the reduced form of this component, histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine on reduction under acid conditions and a concomitant increase in the amount of the aldol condensation product support this strongly. They believe that the Michael addition of the histidine residue to the aldol is base catalyzed by the borohydride.



Aldol residue

Aldol histidine

Merodesmosine, a trifunctional cross-link is found in collagen in small amounts in its monohydrated form. It is formed in reconstituted collagen and may arise via three alternate biosynthetic pathways. It may be an intermediate in cross-linking and it was proposed to be a precursor of histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine 125,126. However, in view of the current findings, it is difficult to assess the role of this cross-

link.





Histidina-hydroxymerodeamasine



Histidino-hydroxymerodesmosine

Ċн

Stable intermolecular cross-link formation is important in the maturation of collagen fibers. Bailey¹²⁷ proposed that these reducible electrophilic cross-links, which are progressively lost during aging¹²⁸, are transformed into more stable non-reducible cross-links whose structures have not yet been determined. Pavis and Risen¹²⁹ tested this hypothesis and found that nucleophilic addition of lysine and/or hydroxy-lysine residues to the electrophilic double bond of the reducible cross-links. He also found that modification of lysine and hydroxylysine residues by destroying their ability to initiate nucleophilic attack on the electrophilic double bonds of the reducible bonds of the reducible cross-links this transformation while the modification of histidine, arginine, glutamic

acid and aspartic acid is without effect. They proposed the following tentative structures.



These cross-links are capable of joining more than two collagen molecules. Davis and Risen hypothesized that the formation of these crosslinks would explain the increasing resistance of maturing collagen fibers to dissolution in cold acid or alkali, to mechanical disruption, as well as to thermal disruption.

The location of intermolecular cross-links is difficult to ascertain. However, this information may soon be available as sequencing of the CNBr peptides of the \ll chains is well underway and cross-links have been isolated on various CNBr peptides^{112,130}.

IV. SEQUENCING OF CHAINS

The primary structure of collagen must carry information of higher levels of structure. It was with this thought in mind that researchers began concentrating on the sequencing of the & chains.

Sequencing of the of (I) chains is gradually being accomplished

as a result of CMBr cleavage. This method developed by Gross and Witkop^{131,132}, is based on the fact that CMBr cleaves the α chains at the methionine residues. The resulting peptides, 6 to 9 from the α l chain and 6 from the α 2 chain, are then separated by column chromatography and further cleaved if necessary by various enzymes, such as trypsin. Investigations of calf and rat skin collagen have provided the entire sequence of the amino acid residues of the α l chain. See Table 2 for the combined result as the differences between the two are few. Attempts to sequence the α 2 has not been quite as fruitful. Three of its 6 CMBr peptides are very long and as a result difficult to sequence. See Table 3 for α 2 CMBr peptides sequenced.

When the sequence of the \propto 1 chain is examined, one notices some striking features. Prior to sequencing, it was postulated that although glycine had to be in every third position of the helical portion, the other amino acids could occur at random, that is, in either position X or Y of the tripeptide Gly-X-Y. However, this does not appear to be so. There is a preponderance of some amino acids in a particular position of the tripeptide. Leucine, phenylalanine and proline are restricted to position X and glutamic acid occurs frequently in this position. On the other hand, threenine, arginine, methionine, lysine and hydroxylysine occur frequently in position Y and hydroxyproline occurs exclusively in position Y. Another interesting feature is that the hydroxylation of proline and lysine is often incomplete. The significance of these observations has yet to be elucidated.

An interesting paper recently published by Hulmes et al¹³³ examines the primary structure of collagen for the origin of molecular packing. They looked at the amino acid sequence of the triplet region

of the α 1 chain to see if there would be complementary relationships that would explain the stagger of multiples of 670 Å between the molecules of the fibril. They found that when the chains are staggered OD, 1D, 2D, 3D and 4D (D = 234^{+} 1 residues) the interactions are maximal between amino acids of opposite charge and between large hydrophobic amino acid residues. Unexpectedly they found that the hydrophobic interactions showed a fine structure in their pattern whereas the charged residues were less regular. Positively-charged residues tended to be near negatively-charged residues but did not show a distinct periodicity.

Fietzek et al¹³⁸ have recently sequenced the \propto 2-CB2 from calf, human, rabbit and pig skin collagen and compared them to that of rat and chick skin sequenced by Highberger et al. See Table 4. They observed 6 positions of high interspecies variability. However, the substitutions were conservative and in all cases the functionally important side chains were preserved in definite positions. The substitutions involved uncharged polar or apolar residues except in position 15 where a lysine-arginine substitution is found.

Much work is still required on the $\propto 2$ chain. However, once the $\propto 2$ chain is completely sequenced, a more detailed diagram of the interactions between the \propto chains and between collagen molecules will be possible.

V. <u>TYPES OF COLLAGEN - CONTINUATION OF STRUCTURE</u>: Special and Particular Cases

0

Until recently collagen was considered to have a chain composition (\propto 1)₂ \ll 2. Tissues of such a chain composition include rat skin¹, dogfish skin¹³⁹, human skin¹⁴⁰, chick skin¹⁴¹ and chick bone¹⁴². Ex-

ceptions include $codfish^{143}$ where the three chains are different, and collagen from lower vertebrates and invertebrates where the three chains are identical 144-146. However, several researchers have isolated different types of collagen which are genetically distinct. Miller and Matukas 147 observed a lack of stoichiometry when trying to isolate \thickapprox l chains from ∝ 2 chains in chick cartilage. Prior to this collagens examined had had $\ll 1$: $\ll 2$ ratios of 2:1. They found that although a proportion of cartilage collagen was identical to that of bone and skin of the chick, the cartilage contained another type of α 1 chain which they designated as Type II. They suggested that car signage consists of 2 distinct collagen molecules, the $(\alpha 1)_{2} \alpha 2$ and the $\alpha 1(II)_{3}$. Trelstad et al¹⁴⁸ supports this view and added that the α l Type II had a much higher amount of carbohydrate, 5.5%, associated with it as compared to the .5% by weight of carbohydrate associated with Type I. Miller et al have more recently isolated a third type of collagen, Type III, in newborn human skin. They suggest that human skin collagen is a mixture of molecules with the chain composition $\propto l(I)_2 \propto 2$ and \propto 1(III)₃. See Table 5 for a comparison of amino acid compositions of selected CNBr peptides from the 3 types, and Table 15.

Collagen from basement membranes¹⁴⁹ has not been formally numbered but by convention would normally be termed Type IV. It is also composed of 3 identical chains and has a much higher content of hydroxyproline, hydroxylysine and carbohydrate than interstitial collagens. The proline and hydroxyproline make up about 20% and the lysine and hydroxylysine make up about 5%. The 10-12% carbohydrate is virtually all glucosylgalactose linked to hydroxylysine; that is, glucose and galactose exist in almost equimolar amounts and account for all hexose. Unlike other mammalian collagens it contains half-cystine. Another feature which distinguishes basement membrane is the low alamine content² and its high phenylalanine content which is about twice that found in tendom collagen. See Table 6.

Recent developments indicate that vertebrate collagens are a heterogeneous population of molecules which are made up of five distinct genetic types: \checkmark 1(I), \checkmark 1(II), \checkmark 1(III), \checkmark 1(IV) and \checkmark 2. More types may be discovered. Cited earlier was codfish collagen¹⁴³ which had a molecule composed of 3 \checkmark chains, each of which appears to be unique.

As a result of these findings, structure and function can be more easily correlated. Several examples come to mind such as the cartilage transition to bone accompanied by a change from the cartilage species of collagen, $\ll 1(II)_3$ to the bone species, $\ll 1(I)_2 \ll 2$, and the change in collagen type occurring during the maturation of fetal skin $\ll 1(III)_3$ to the adult form $\ll 1(I)_2 \ll 2$. It can be seen, from these examples, that as function changes, so do the collagen types. Thus future investigations in particular to the role of collagen must now take into account the different molecular species.

VI. MINERALIZATION

Calcification or tissue mineralization is the deposition of inorganic crystals in or on an organic matrix. The inorganic crystals are composed of calcium and phosphate, bound in a form resembling hydroxyapatite, $Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2$. The organic components are the protein matrix, collagen: the mucopolysaccharide ground substance, thought to be chondroitin sulfate and acidic glycoproteins; and lipids.

The mechanism of calcification is still poorly understood. The fact that only teeth and bone normally calcify whereas other tissues do not even though the extracellular fluids are supersaturated with calcium phosphate remains a perplexing question. Several theories have been put forward to explain the phenomenon.

Role of Glycosaminoglycans

In the body, glycosaminoglycans are found in the form of hyaluronic acid, sialic acid, chondroitin sulfates and various other protein polysaccharides. They form the basis of the ground substance but their function is still unknown. Several workers 130-152 have found by progressive analysis of cartilage toward the ossifying from t that chondroitin sulfate decreased abruptly as the calcium content increased. Glimcher¹⁵³ suggested that free anionic groups of acid mucopolysaccharides may inhibit calcification by binding calcium ions thus making them unavailable for crystallization. Perhaps in calcifying tissues the mucopolysacchemics are removed destroying their inhibitory action. At tum is released, raising its local concentration and the e for calcification. The opposite view that the glymaki promote calcification has also been proposed. Rubin cosam on the basis of a conformity between metachromatic stainand How ing and uent mineral deposition, suggested that the property of calcifia of epiphyseal cartilage and of tendon was associated ased base-binding power of the matrix, the base-binding with an chondroitin sulfate. On the other hand, Bowness²⁷² suggests power be

the acid mucopolysaccharides, which he believes exist in 2 tissue compartments, play both roles, that of nucleation and inhibition. These compartments consist of 2 main fractions of chondroitin sulfate; one

fibrons and concerned with nucleation, the other being true ground substance and concerned with inhibition of calcification. However, other experiments have been carried out to further clarify the role of chondroitin sulfates using the uptake of 35 S as an indicator of mucopolysaccharide formation and 32 P as an indicator of calcification. It was found that the fall in S compounds did not occur in the same zone as the initiation of calcification. When glucose was added to the medium, 35 S uptake was increased whereas the enzyme inhibitor phloridzin reduced it. However, calcification was unaffected in both cases suggesting that mineralization is independent of mucopolysaccharide degradation 154 . Recent work on cathepsin D, which is thought to be one of the enzymes involved in the degradation, show it is not inhibited by most of the chemical agents which inhibit other proteinases.

Thus, the role of glycosaminoglycans in calcification still remains an open question.

Role of Lipids

In areas of teeth and bone where calcification is occurring, a substance which stains as a lipid has been detected. It exists in a form which is resistant to stain and must be treated with pyridine or alcohol to unmask it, that is, these solvents must remove a substance which protects it from the stain¹⁵⁵. Wuthier¹⁵⁶ studied the distribution of this lipid component in the growth plate of bone and found its concentration increasing toward the active calcification site and subsequently decreasing dramatically when calcification was complete.

This lipid disappears in vitamin D deficiency and reappears when vitamin D is administered. Many workers have shown that the vitamin encourages the incorporation of phosphorus into phospholipids.

11

Cotmore et al¹⁵⁷ provided further evidence to the concept that phospholipids are involved in biological mineralization when they studied the calcium binding properties of phospholipids. Submicroscopic spherules were observed to form when Ca^{+2} and PO_4^{-2} ions combined with phosphatidyl serime, an acid phospholipid which Wuthier¹⁵⁶ isolated and characterized from calcifying cartilage.

Cellular Activity in Mineralization

<u>Mitochondria:</u> Isolated mitochondria were found, by Vasington and Murphy^{158,159} and independently by De Luca and Engstrom¹⁶⁰ to accumulate large net amounts of Ca⁺² from the suspending medium during electron transport. They observed that the mitochondria could accumulate the calcium up to several hundred times the initial Ca⁺² content. Then in 1970, Lehninger¹⁶¹ proposed that micro packets of amorphous calcium phosphate could be released from the cell and diffuse to specific calcifying sites.

Matthews¹⁶² observed in the growth plate that ⁴⁵Ca was concentrated in the cells nearest the calcifying front. Subsequently, Martin and Matthews¹⁶³ found a gradient in ⁴⁷Ca concentration in the mitochondria in the chondrocyte. The gradient showed the concentration of ⁴⁷Ca gradually increasing in the mitochondria from the proliferative zone to that of provisional calcification at which point there was a decrease in mitochondrial calcium granules. In a later experiment, Matthews et al¹⁶⁴ examined and compared the mitochondrial granules in normal as well as rachitic rat epiphysis. They found that in rickets there were few granules in the mitochondria near the calcification front but when vitamin D was administered normal density and distribution of granules was reestablished. They suggested that both an apatite binding matrix and

inorganic phosphyte were required by the mitochondria to form such granules. More recently Arsenis¹⁰⁵ found that the mitochondria of the columnar and hypertrophic gones of growth plate cells contained more enzymes which may be associated with calcification than did those of the resting gone.

<u>Vesicles</u>: Recently there has been another interesting development with the identification of vesicles containing crystallites between the hypertrophic chondrocytes in the growth plate as well as in osteoid and predentine.

Anderson et al¹⁶⁶,¹⁶⁷ did an extensive study on the vesicles first described by Bonucci¹⁶⁸. They found such vesicles, which contained or were lipid and had lipid membranes, in the longitudinal septa of the growth plate from the hypertrophic cells downward. These vesicles were closely associated with dalcification, neighboring needle-like apatite structures. Their enzyme content was high in alkaline phosphatase, alkaline pyrophosphatase and ATPases; enzymes thought to be connected with calcification. However, they were very low in acid phosphatase and therefore not of lysozomal origin. These enzymes could raise the local content of orthophosphate, destroy phosphate inhibitors and lead to the formation of hydroxyapatite. The vesicles were found to possess a mechanism for ATP dependent transport of calcium_and phosphorus into themselves. The crystals were initially closely associated with 2 the inner surface of the vesicular membrane. Peress et al speculate that the membrane serves as a nucleating center for the crystals. Kashiwa and Komorous found mineralized spherules in cytoplasm of chondrocytes, in the matrix adjacent to the hypertrophic chondrocytes and also in the core of the spicules distal to the hypertrophic chon-

drocytes. They hypothesized that perhaps intracellular spherules might be the source of the extracellular ones. \subset

Bernard and Pease¹⁷¹ in studying intramembranous bone formation, described nucleating sites for apatite as being extrusions from osteoblasts within the osteoid. Crystals were seen to grow epitaxially into the surrounding collagen forming bone nodules which coalesced to form bone seams. Between coalescing nodules, fully formed collagen was observed.

Eisenmann and Glick¹⁷² studied the calcification process in rat incisor teeth. They observed that the first crystalline material appeared in small round membrane-bound bodies interspersed among, but distinct from the collagen fibrils of predentine matrix. These crystalcontaining bodies appeared to be cellular in origin and can be seen only in the very early stage of mineralization. Crystals were later observed to radiate beyond the crystal bodies and only then appear to be associated with collagen fibers.

Bernard¹⁷³ studied developing molars of mice and observed that the initial crystal formation occurred, in and adjacent to, cellular extensions of the odontoblasts into the predentine. When crystal growth was more extensive, the plasma membranes of these cellular extensions disappeared. Crystals growing from the calcification loci became spheroidal and coalesced to form mantle dentine. Later Bernard and Pease¹⁷¹ observed that these vesicles budded off from osteoblasts and odontoblasts. Bernard believes that the involvement of structural protein is secondary to initial crystallization and that protein orients and structures the size of crystals rather than organizes their nuclea-

tion.

Since collagen fibrils and apatite crystallites have a close physical relationship, it is thought that collagen can act as a seed for the initiation of calcification. Termine et al¹⁷⁴ found that there is a direct physical binding between collagen fibrils and apatite crystallites.

Reconstituted collagen fibers act as a seed when placed in a solution supersaturated with respect to calcium and phosphate (epitaxy). Only native type fibrils having 640 Å banding are able to act as a nidus¹⁷⁵. Due to the exceedingly minute size of the first crystals laid down and the tight packing of the collagen fibrils observed in most species, it is difficult to detect by electron microscopy whether the crystals are located on, between or within the fibrils when seeding begins. However, once the crystals are detectable, they are seen within the collagen fibrils, 640 Å apart mainly in the region of the interband thus showing a relationship to the bands, that is, to some structure having a period similar to the bands of collagen.

Collagen macromolecules are staggered by one quarter of their length giving rise to "holes" at regular intervals which correspond to the interband (see section on Collagen biosynthesis, p. 14). Glimcher and Krane¹⁵³ believe these holes permit the packing of collagen fibrils with calcium phosphate crystals. This ability collagen has to act as a seed may be due to the presence of specific sites. In other words, the initial crystallites have a specific spatial relationship to the collagen fibers. However, evidence of the exact physical relationship between the fibres and crystals at the initial crystallization phase is lacking. Hohling et al¹⁷⁶ found 6-7 sites for nucleation in the hole zone and half as

many in the overlapping zone of dentine and bone collagen. Davis and Walker¹⁷⁷ expound that the carboxyl group of glutamic acid and aspartic acid may be the nidus. They found that if glutamic acid and aspartic acid of decalcified bone and dentine were converted to glutamine and asparagine, recalcification was completely blocked whereas the modification of lysine, hydroxylysine, histidine and arginine residues had no effect. Glimcher¹⁵³, on the other hand, thought that certain **€** -amino groups of lysine and hydroxylysine were nucleation centers. However, Davis (unpublished work) disagrees as he found that there was no effect on the rate or extent of calcification when the lysine and hydroxylysine were completely modified with ethoxyformic anhydride or acrylonitrile.

Katz and Li¹⁷⁸ have postulated that the molecular packing of collagen from different tissues may be a factor in calcification. They studied adult bovine dentine, adult rat bone, adult rat tail tendon and purified reconstituted steerskin collagen which they found to be compatible with the theory that collagen is packaged into hexagonal units containing 7 molecules (in cross section)¹⁷⁹. Most importantly they observed that the intermolecular gap in bone and dentine was 6 Å whereas in tendon it was 3 Å. Phosphate ions, having a diameter of 4 Å, could therefore penetrate the bone and dentine by ionic diffusion but not the tendon.

<u>Collagen Types</u>: Recent studies on the chemistry of collagen have shown differences in its composition when taken from different sources (see section on Types of collagen, p. 25). Miller et al⁴ have studied the composition of the different types of collagen monomers. They found that the $\propto 1(I)$ and $\propto 1(II)$ cyanogen⁶ bromide peptides differed in amino acid content such as 4-hydroxyproline, aspartic acid and leucine. They also learned that the collagen of mature skin and bone was of the same genetic type, $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2^{142}, 180$ and that the collagen of cartilage was of the $\propto 1(11)_3$ type¹⁸¹. It was observed that the type which calcifies is the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2^{182}$. Toole et al¹⁸² studied the collagen of rachitic osteoid (uncalcified layer between the osteogenetic fibers and bone) and found it to be of the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2$ type, like that of skin and bone but with one important difference. It had 50% more hydroxylysine than normal hone which they suggested could be glycosylated thus blocking calcification by steric interference with apatite crystal formation in the hole region of the collagen molecule.

Recently, Linsenmayer et al¹⁸³ studied the temporal and spatial transitions in collagen types during embryonic chick limb development. They perceived that at early stages of leg mesenchyme development, an $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ type collagen is produced. At a later stage, the limb cores began synthesizing $(\alpha_1)_3$ type collagen, while the outer portion of the limb still produces $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$. At the stage of bone production, the $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ type collagen reappears. The $(\alpha_1)_2 \alpha_2$ thereafter predominates in bone and $(\alpha_1)_3$ in cartilage. Although the reason for the different types of collagen is still unknown, it can be supposed that this may be related to specific functions and therefore perhaps to calcification.

<u>Phosphoprotein:</u> Soft tissue collagens have a similar amino acid and carbohydrate composition as that of calcified tissues. However, one major difference between the two is that calcified tissue collagens possess a phosphoprotein molety which soft tissue collagens do not possess 184

In 1964, Veis and Schleuter 185 isolated this phosphoprotein in

dentine and found it to be, at least partially, a phosphate bound to a serine as phosphoserine. They tentatively postulated that perhaps this phosphoprotein plays a role in the nucleation of mineralization as well as stabilizes the structure of collagen. Subsequently they further characterized the phosphoprotein finding it to be rich in aspartic acid. glutamic acid, depleted in hydroxyproline as well as possessing some herese¹⁸⁶. They also found it, to be electrophoretically composed of a (S) and a fast (F) anionic component. They thought it to be localized in a few chain segments of the collagen molecule. Later Veis and Perry¹⁸⁷ characterized these S and F components. The S component, having a molecular weight of about 25,000, was found to be similar to the parent collagen and that the glycine, alanine, proline and hydroxyproline content made up 63% of the molecule. Also, it was rich in aspartic acid, glutamic acid and serine. The F component, found to be homogeneous by electrophoretic and ultracentrifugal techniques, was distinctly different, being rich in aspartic acid and serine but having small amounts of glycine, alanine and proline. It was of collagenous origin as hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine were present. The F component which was the phosphate rich component had a molecular weight of about 38,000 and contained almost all of the hydroxylysine which survived the periodate oxidation. In order for the hydroxylysine to have resisted periodate oxidation, its amino or hydroxyl group must have been involved in a covalent bond, otherwise it would have yielded ammonia and formaldehyde. Since the disaccharide glucosylgalactose is known to be linked to hydroxylysine¹⁸⁸, Veis and Perry proposed the F component to be composed of three parts: the first section comprised of proline, hydroxyproline and hydroxylysine among other amino acids, as
part of the peptide backbone of dentine collagen; the second portion, an oligosaccharide linked glycosidically to hydroxylysine to which the third part, the phosphoprotein molety is covalently linked. They found the phosphoprotein to be present in an amount of less than 2% of the total protein br in a ratio of one molecule of phosphoprotein to four to six molecules of collagen. Therefore, this phosphoprotein could serve as the site for nucleation in the hole zone of the collagen fiber.

Carmichael et al¹⁸⁹ later isolated glucose and galactose from degradation products corresponding to the phosphoprotein and suggested that perhaps the anionic moiety is attached to the collagen disaccharide through a serine phosphate diester linkage.

Subsequently, Butler et al¹⁹⁰ found that the phosphoprotein could be extracted via a gentle non-hydrolytic extraction procedure. They decalcified rat incisors in acetic acid and followed this by extracting the decalcified tissue in Tris-NaCl. The Tris-NaCl solubilized most of the phosphoprotein thus providing evidence that the phosphoprotein could not be covalently bound. Davis and Walker¹⁷⁷ support Butler's view that phosphoprotein is not necessary for mineralization, as they were able to get dentine to calcify at the same rate and extent once the phosphoprotein was removed by Tris-NaCl extraction.

Carmichael and Dodd¹⁹¹ proceeded to do a Tris-NaCl extraction followed by periodate oxidation on bovine dentine. They found that half the phosphoprotein was extracted in the Tris-NaCl but that the other half required periodate oxidation to release it. They also found that the carbohydrate content was greater in the Tris-NaCl extract material than in the periodate solubilized fraction. This they suggested may reo flect the degree of degradation occurring during periodate oxidation.

Veis et al¹⁹² characterized the Tris-NaCl soluble and the matrix bound phosphoprotein, finding an overall similarity between the two. They suggested that the soluble and the matrix bound phosphoprotein may serve a dual role in locating the deposition of mineral on the collagen matrix and inhibiting calcification of predentine. Recently, its possible role in locating the deposition of mineral has received support from Weinstock and Leblond's¹⁹³ elegant radioautographic studies on the deposition of phosphoprotein at the mineralization front of dentine. They showed the phosphoprotein crossed the predentine zone into the mineralizing front thus suggesting it may play a role in mineral deposition.

Up to now, phosphoprotein has been chemically shown to be present in bone and dentine. Although it has been seen radioautographically in a transitory state in predentine, the tissue has never been chemically analyzed for it and nor has cementum. If the theory, that phosphoprotein plays a role in mineralization is valid, then cementum as a calcified tissue should possess it. Predentine, being a tissue which will mineralize, should contain it only at the mineralization front. As a result, predentine and cementum were analyzed to see if phosphoprotein is a necessary component of calcified tissues.

With the current theories and experimental evidence, mineralization can be explained in general terms. Cellular activity is certainly important. However, the involvement of the mitochondria and its vesicles does not explain how the mineral is able to penetrate the collagen fibers. It must be remembered that 60-80% of the mineral is within the collagen and that the intermolecular gap in the collagen fiber of bone and dentine is just large enough to accomodate a phosphate ion. Perhaps

the mitochondria and/or vesicles bring high concentrations of calcium and phosphate to the collagen fiber and depending which way the collagen fibers are packed, and what type it is, the phosphate is able to penetrate the intermolecular gap along with the calcium. Phosphoprotein and/or functional groups such as the carboxyl groups of glutamic acid and aspartic acid, act as the nidus for the initial crystal formation. The mitochondria and/or vesicles may then bring high concentrations of calcium and phosphate ions (or some compound containing these species) to the calcifying matrix allowing mineralization to continue on the exterior of the fibers.

Not much is known about how calcification is inhibited or controlled, what causes the local build up of calcium and phosphate nor why some tissues calcify more than others. From the above discussion, it is obvious that there is still much to be learned about the finer details of the process of mineralization.

VII. COLLAGEN: A GLYCOPROTEIN

Clycoproteins are proteins which have variable amounts of carbohydrate covalently linked to their peptide portion. They do not have characteristic amino acid compositions, although collagen is an obvious exception. On the other hand, their sugar components are distinctive and include D-galactose, D-mannose, D-glucose, L-fucose, D-xylose, Larabinose, N-acetyl-D-glucosamine, N-acetyl-D-galactosamine and the Nand O-acetyl and N-glycolyl derivatives of neuraminic acid.

Collagen's carbohydrate unit is an C-1,2-glucosylgal tose disaccharide¹⁹⁴⁻¹⁹⁶. As in almost all glycoproteins collagen commains its carbohydrate units in varying stages of completion or with minor

modifications (microheterogeneity). The type of phycopeptide bond in collagen is a β -ghycosidic linkage between galactose and the hydroxyl group on the γ carbon of hydroxylysine^{188,195,197}. It is an unusual linkage as it involves a ghycosidic substitution onto a hydroxyl group vicinal to an unsubstituted amino group. In other ghycoproteins, asparagine, serine and threenine are the residues to which the carbohydrate units are usually linked¹⁹⁸. Collagen is unique in that only hydroxylysine is involved in the carbohydrate linkage. There is one exception. The carbohydrate units of annelid cuticle collagen are linked to serine and threenine and consist only of galactose mono-, di- and trisaccharides. This collagen contains no hydroxylysine but much larger amounts of serine and threenine than do other collagens^{199,200}.

Butler²⁰¹ has isolated the cyanogen bromide peptide which is rich in carbohydrate; the \propto 1-CB5. It is the fourth cyanogen bromide peptide from the amino terminal end and its probable sequence in the carbohydrate linkage region in guinea pig skin is -GIy-Met-Hyl(Glc,Gal)-Gly-His-Arg¹⁸⁸. Morgan et al²⁰² more recently determined the sequence in carp swim bladder and human skin collagen and found it to be only slightly different from that of the guinea pig skin isolated by Butler.

Skin and dentine collagen contain less than 1% hexose whereas cartilage collagen contains up to 5% hexose. In skin, approximately half of the hexose is present in the disaccharide form⁴.

The effect of the carbohydrate in collagen is still speculative. It is thought that the density of carbohydrate units may have an effect on the organization of collagen into fibrils. Tissues such as basement membranes having the largest number of hydroxylysine linked carbohydrate units show the least organization and no fibrillar structure. On the other hand, tissues such as skin, tendon and sclera have the smallest number of hydroxylysine-linked carbohydrate units and display wide fibrils with distinct 640 $\stackrel{0}{A}$ banding. Tissues with intermediate amounts of hydroxylysine-linked carbohydrate units, such as corneal collagen, have narrow fibrils even though they possess 640 $\stackrel{0}{A}$ banding ^{194,202,203}. Morgan et al²⁰² feel that due to the size of the disaccharide prosthetic group, regular hexagonal packing of collagen in a quarter-stagger array could seriously be impaired.

The role of hydroxyfysine linked carbohydrate units in collagen is as yet unapparent. Eylar proposed some time ago that proteins are glycosylated so as to provide a passport for excretion from the synthesizing cell. Winterburn and Phelps²⁰ dispute this hypothesis and hypothesize that the carbohydrate tag determines the fate of the protein once it is extracellular. An example of this comes from Veis and Perry who proposed that the phosphoprotein linked to the carbohydrate units in calcifying, tissues may serve as a nucleation site for the initial epitactic nucleation of calcium ions (see section on Mineralization, p.35). Spiro²⁰⁷ has speculated that the sugars attached to hydroxylysine could possibly play a regulatory role indirectly, that is, the carbohydrate units may be attached to the hydroxylysine so that the residue. could not participate in the types of cross-links occurring in collagens; this effect occurring due to steric hindrance. However, Eyre and Glimcher^{208,209} and Robins and Bailey²⁰⁶ have found evidence for a glycosylated cross-link in collagen. Therefore, steric hindrance of crosslink formation apparently does not occur.

As no work was undertaken on the glycosaminoglycans of predentine and cementum in this project, the topic will not be discussed here.

For a review on the subject see reference 210.

Proteoglycans and glycoproteins - Terminology: To understand the histochemical studies which are discussed below, a brief explanation of the terms glye an, proteoglycan and glycoprotein are given first. Protein-ca nplexes in which the components are covalently link sues. The properties of the complex, depending cci on ortions of the protein and carbohydrate, will be . ne peptide or sugar component. Such influences can be more a 1 seen f ycans and glycoproteins.

saccharie of the up as much as 90% or more of the complexes in which polysaccharie of the up as much as 90% or more of the complex. The protein component of on-collagenous and the carbohydrate, called glycosaminoglycans (incomes called mucopolysaccharide), are polysaccharides containing here of the These polysaccharides include hyaluronic acid, chondroitin-of ulfate, chondroitin-4-sulfate, keratan sulfate, dermatan sulfate, heparticulfate. The polysaccharide chains are unbranched except perhamenent sulfate. The polysaccharide chains are unbranched except perhamenent sulfate. If présent in the free form, the constituent polysaccharie chains show little affinity for collagen, apart from the ionic interaction which is fairly easily broken. However, when the polysaccharide chains are linked to the non-collagenous protein, the large molecules associate more firmly with the collagen:

Glycoproteins, of which collagen is a special case, are a covalent compound of non-collagenous protein and sugar chains. The sugar chains are sometimes branched and do not contain more than 20 residues. A large variety of sugars are found in glycoproteins. These include hexosamines and galactose (which is found in only one proteoglycan, that containing keratan sulfate) as well as mannose, fucose and sial cacid, the latter two often occupying terminal positions on the oligosaccharide chains. Glycoproteins do not contain uronic acid but a few appear sulfated like most of the glycosaminoglycans and proteoglycans.

VIII. DENTINE, PREDENTINE AND CEMENTUM: The Present State of Knowledge

Teeth are composed of three calcified tissues: enamel, dentine and cementum. Dentine forms the bulk of the tooth and encloses the pulp cavity. Enamel envelops the dentine of the crown whereas cementum covers the root dentine. In calcification of dentine, a collagenous matrix must be laid down first. The collagen fibers, arranged in a trellis-like framework, are produced by the odontoblasts which line the pulpal surface of the dentine. Since mineralization lags behind matrix formation, there exists a zone of uncalcified tissue called predentine especially noticeable at the apex of the immature tooth²¹¹.

Dentine Pulo ce llular Gingivaltissue cementum Commat cementur Camentum ayer of Tome Acellubr

Fig. 5. Relation of the main dental tissues





Dentine and Predentine: Little is known about predentine due to the small amount of tissue in teeth. As a result most studies on predentine have been histochemical in nature.

Considerable work has been done on dentine. Wislocki et al²¹² were the first to observe histologically the Fresence of mucopolysaccharides in dentine using the periodic acid-Schiff (PAS) technique. Subsequently, using the same technique, Matthiessen²¹³ expanded these results to include predentine which he found to be PAS positive. Other histochemical investigations have shown significant amounts of acid mucopolysaccharide in predentine. Bevelander and Johnson²¹⁴ as well as Weill²¹⁵ found predentine intensely metachromatic. However, Greulich and Leblond²¹⁶ found that predentine stained weakly compared to dentine,

indicating a relative absence of glycoprotein in predentine. This has been the observation of several other workers 217-219. Fullmer and Alpher²²⁰ were unable to detect any glycoprotein in predentine.

Recently Weinstock²²¹, using the acidified phosphotungstic acid technique²²² for glycoprotein, observed that the stained material in dentine occurred between and associated with the collagen fibers. In predentine the interfibrillar material was unreactive although the collagen fibers did stain slightly! Weinstock sug/ests that glycoprotein may play a role in the initiation of calcification as predentine acquires a carbohydrate rich material, probably glycoprotein, as it is transformed into dentine.

The proteoglycans of dentine have been subject of several recent studies. The limiting factor in these studies has been their low concentration in dentine. Clark et al²²³ found that the major acid glycosaminoglycan of human dentine-cementum was chondroitin-6-sulfate. They also reported a small amount of hyaluronic acid (2% of the total hexosamine) and were unable to detect keratan sulfate and dermatan sulfate. Engfeldt and Hjerpe²²⁴ have more recently characterized the glycosaminoglycans of both canine predentine and dentime. The major polysaccharides in both these tissues were galactosaminoglycans tentatively identified as chondroitin sulfate. They could not identify a small amount of material which corresponded to the amount of hyaluronic acid Clark et al had isolated from human denting-cementum. Thus Engfeldt and Hjerpe could not conclude that hyaluronic acid was excluded from predentine and dentine. These authors reported that the glycosaminoglycan hexosamine content of dentine was 0.06% of the organic dry weight and that of predentine was 0 M2%. Their results indicate that there is more

chondroitin-o-sulfate in predentine than dentine. Jones and Leaver¹¹ attempted to clarify the conflicting reports concerning the nature and amounts of the constituent glycosaminoglycans of dentine. They demonstrated that the major glycosaminoglycan of human dentine is chondroitin-4-sulfate but it was suggested that the chondroitin-4-sulfate:chondroitin-5-sulfate ratio may vary with age since chondroitin-6-sulfate may be lost during maturation. Jones and Leaver also found 2-6% of hyaluronic acid, 2-3% of dermatan sulfate and a definite but small amount of keratan sulfate in human dentine.

Linde²²⁶ has recently isolated the glycosaminoglycans of the odontoblast predentine layer of porcine teeth. The total amount of hexosamine was found to be 0.29% of the dry weight. This figure includes hexosamine from the glycoprotein and glycosaminoglycans. He obtained five hexosamine containing fractions when the glycosaminoglycans were separated on CPC cellulose micro columns, each of which was predominantly composed of one of the following components: chondroitin-4-sulfate (30% of the total), chondroitin-6-sulfate (16%), hyaluronic acid (14%), dermatan sulfate (7%), and keratan sulfate and glycoproteins (32%). The keratan sulfate was found to account for about 4% of the total hexosamine.

Veis and coworkers^{185,187,192,227} have also done considerable work on dentine. They found that, although dentine collagen resisted acid swelling and had no neutral salt soluble or acid soluble collagen, there were few differences in composition from corium (dermis) collagens except for the presence of phosphoprotein in dentine (see section on Mineralization, p. 35). They reported that the two collagens contained a comparable quantity of hexose (2.2 residues/1000 amino acid residues).

Recently Volpin and Veis²²⁸ have studied the CNBr peptides of skin and dentine collagens. Except for variations in hydroxylation of proline and lysine, they found few differences of significance between the CNBr peptides derived from the \propto 1(I) and \propto 2 chains of insoluble bovine corium, dentine collagen and the corresponding CNBr peptides from the soluble bovine collagens. However, in the insoluble bovine corium and dentine collagens, three distinct new classes of CNBr peptides were detected. Both collagens were found to contain an acid stable intermolecular cross-link component, \propto 1-CB6' [\propto 1-CB6 + \propto 1-CB(0, 1]]. Both also contained twocadditional peptides attributed to the presence of an \propto 1(III) chain, the \propto 1(III)-CB3 and \propto 1(III)-CB (4,5). Evidence was also obtained indicating the presence of a peptide 🛛 2-CB4' consisting of \propto 2-CB4 and a noncollagenous polypeptide attachment. Both corium collagen and dentine collagens were analyzed for hexose and bound phosphate groups. In dentine collagen, only & (I)-CB5 contained the glucosegalactosyl hydroxylysine, while \propto 1(I)-CB3 contained only the galactosyl hydroxylysine which was also present in $\propto 1(1)$ -CB5. The ∞ 2-CB4 and ∞ 2-CB5 contained mixtures of mono- and disaccharide attachments. In addition, Volpin and Veis were able to isolate from the dentine collagen '\$ 1(I)-CB6, \$ 2-CB4 and \$ 2-CB5 containing covalently bound phosphate groups which were not found in corium collagen. It seems likely that the hexose is present as a hexose phosphate rather than the phosphate attachment being via a serine hydroxyl. The acidinsoluble CNBr digestion residues were found to contain portions of collagen with uncleaved methionyl residues in close association with a highly acidic polypeptide. This was particularly true in dentine collagen where this polypeptide was rich in phosphoserine groups.

4;

As mentioned above, Veis and Schleuter¹⁸⁵ have identified in dentine an acidic peptide containing a high content of organically bound phosphorus. Weinstock and Leblond¹⁹³ found that this phosphoprotein¹⁹³ passed through the predentine to reach the mineralization front possibly playing a role in calcification at the dentine-predentine junction. <u>Cementum</u>: Cementum, the root covering of the tooth, is the calcified dental tissue which most resembles alveolar bone in its composition, structure and behaviour. It provides a medium for the attachment of the collagen fibers of the periodontal ligament that bind the tooth to the surrounding structures as well as playing a role in preserving the width of the periodontal ligament. It assists in maintaining the length of the root available for support of the tooth and effects repair of damage of the root²²⁹.

Cementum is formed in much the same way as dentine. Cementoblasts lay down an uncalcified collagenous tissue called cementoid or precementum which is subsequently mineralized to form cementum. However, since calcification is not as rapid as matrix formation, a thin layer of cementoid tissue is seen on the surface of the cementum.

Two types of cementum can be differentiated morphologically depending on the presence or absence of cells and they are therefore known as acellular (primary) cementum and cellular (secondary) cementum. See Fig. 5. Acellular cementum may cover the root dentine from the cementoenamel junction of the apex, but is often missing on the apical third of the root. The more predominant cellular cementum usually covers the apical root dentine and acellular cementum and includes cementocytes representing cementoblasts which have been left behind and surrounded during cementum formation.

Collagen fibrils of cementum are orientated two ways^{230,231} Sharpey's fibers, the group of fibers which run at right angles to the cementum surface, originate from the periodontal ligament and are incorporated in the cementum as it mineralizes. The second group of fibers are thought to be produced by the cementoblasts. These fibers are not directly attached to the bone but are fundamental to the inherent structure of cementum. The two groups of fibers tend to run at right angles to one another.

Cementum is less calcified than dentine. Selvig and Selvig²³² found that the combined calcium plus magnesium content of human cementum was in the range of 25.7 to 26.6% whereas that of dentine was 26.8 to 27.6%. The phosphorus content of cementum ranged from 11.8 to 12.5% compared to 12.2 to 13.2% in dentine. Neider et al²³³ report similar findings. Selvig also observed differences in the distribution of mineral in the matrix fibers of cellular cementum as well as in those of acellular cementum. The acellular cementum, he noted to be more calcified than the cellular form, the latter also containing uncalcified cores of Sharpey's fibers.

Glimcher et al²³⁴ have determined the amino acid composition of coronal cementum (see Fig. 5) which was found to be characteristic of collagen, that is, the organic matrix contains at least 90% collagen. Cementum matrix collagen resembles bone and dentine collagens in that it is virtually insoluble in neutral and acidic buffers.

The non-collagen constituents of cementum have not been characterized nor has its collagen been studied in great detail. For example, it has yet to be determined whether the phosphoprotein moiety found in

bone and dentine, which is thought to serve as the nucleation site for mineralization, occurs in cementum 185,190,191,184

From the above it is apparent that further chemical analyses are required to gain additional insights on predentine and cementum.

•

2

.

O

1. MATERIALS

8

Fresh bovine jaws were obtained from animals between 1 and 2 years old at slaughter. Unerupted and erupted incisors and canines were extracted as well as unerupted molars. The unerupted teeth were freed of their dental sacs, and the pulps were removed. These as well as the wupted teeth were then washed by soaking in distilled water at 4° overnight.

Predentine was obtained from the unerupted teeth by cutting away the translucent zone at the apex of the root. The fragments were then rewashed in distilled water and lyophilized. The predentine was subsequently dissected under a dissecting microscope to remove the adhering odontoblasts and the opaque dentine.



0.1 mm

Fig. 7. Hemotoxylin-cosin stained predentine showing mineralization front. The length of the predentine region is indicated: (By courtesy of Dr. K.A. McMurchy) The erupted teeth were scraped clean of any adhering soft tissue. The crowns were sectioned below the cervical line with a Gillings Hamco Fine Sectioning Machine. The root was then sliged longitudinally into thin lamellae of about 250 microns. Under the dissecting microscope, the somewhat more translucent cementum, which appears as a thin layer next to the dentine, was carefully separated from the dentine and then lyophilized.

II. METHODS

Density Gradient Isolation of Cementum

To ensure that the cementum was not significantly contaminated with dentine, the Manly and Hodge²³⁵ flotation method was performed on a sample of cementum. The sample was ground dry in a Heidelberg Colloidal Mill, and the resulting powder passed through a 60 μ sieve. The powder was then centrifuged in a mixture of bromoform and acetone having a specific gravity of 2.11. The sample separated into a light (cementum) and heavy (dentine) fraction. As an additional check for purity, the heavy fraction was examined for dentinal tubules under the light microscope.

Calcium

In order that any organically bound calcium might be freed, the calcium content of predentine and cementum was determined following acid hydrolysis in 10N H_2SO_4 . The calcium was determined by EDTA titration according to the method of Ericsson²³⁶. This method involves the firm binding of calcium in an un-ionized complex with EDTA. A small amount of MgCl₂ (.4 mls of ImM solution) was added so that the indicator, Eriochrome Black T, would shift from red to blue when all Mg ions had

been bound by the EDTA titration solution as with calcium alone the color shift is too gradual and indistinct.

Phosphorus

The phosphorus content was determined using the modifications by Eastoe²³⁷ of the Fiske and Subbarow²³⁸ method with the exception that the amino-napthol sulfonic reagent was prepared according to the procedure of Bartlett²³⁹. This method is based on the reduction of phosphomolybdic acid by 1-amino-2-napthol-4-sulfonic acid which is blue in the presence of sulfite.

Decilcification

The predentine and cementum fragments were demineralized by repeated extraction at 4° in 0.5M EDTA adjusted to pH 7.4 with NaOH. Extraction of cementum continued for 17 days and predentine, which contained little calcium, for 4 days, at which time calcium could no 1 mger be detected in the residual matrix by atomic absorption spectrometry. The method employed here was a modification of the procedure of Willis²⁴⁰. Lanthanum was used in the analysis to prevent interference by phospho; rus. With this procedure, calcium content cannot be detected below 0.15 parts per million. The residual cementum and predentine were washed with distilled water until EDTA could no longer be detected. The EDTA test⁴ involves the Ericsson²³⁶ method where adding Mg to a 5 mls portion of the water wash indicates the presence of EDTA using Eriochrome Black T as the indicator.

Tris-NaCl Extraction

Butler et al¹⁹⁰ showed that phosphoprotein could be removed by a gentle non-hydrolytic extraction with Tris-NaCl. Thus, the decalcified predentine and cementum residues were extracted for 3 periods, each of 24 hours, in 500 volumes of 0.5M Tris-NaCl (pH 7.4) containing 1.0M NaCl. The remaining residues were washed in distilled water and lyophrlized. The extracts were dialyzed against distilled water and lyophilized.

Phosphoprotein Determination

Carmichael and Dodd¹⁹¹ found that not all the phosphoprotein was Tris-NaCl soluble and that some required periodate oxidation to remove it. As a result, the EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracted predentine and cementum matrices were subjected to oxidative degradation for 44 hours with sodium metaperiodate following the procedure of Carmichael et al 189 The 54 mg of predentine and 71 mg of cementum which were solubilized in 10 mls of sodium metaperiodate (0.025M NaIO_L + 0.025M NaHCO₃, pH 7.75) were dialyzed at 4°C against 4 liters of 0.01M sodium bicarbonate for 3 days, changing the sodium bicarbonate twice daily. The retentate was subsequently dialyzed exhaustively against distilled water and then lyophilized. The dried residue of each weighed about 45 mg, and each was analyzed for calcium and phosphorus. Using the procedure of Clark and Veis²⁴¹, electrophoresis of 50 الر 1 and 100 الر 100 of predentine (270 ير lyophilized periodate soluble material/ml Tris-Glycine buffer) and cementum (310 µg lyophitized periodate soluble material/ml Tris-Glycine buffer) in a polyacrylamide gel at pH 8.4 and run at 4mA/tube, separated the non-diffusible components. Following electrophoretic separation, the gels were sliced transversely and analyzed for phosphorus.

Determination of Lysine-derived Cross-links

Suspensions of 12 mg each of predentine preparation and cementum

Ô

preparation in 1.8 mls of 0.15M saline (pH 7.4) were reduced with 0.2 mls of tritiated sodium borohydride (18.4 mCi/mmole) dissolved in 0.01M NaOH (30:1 w/w ratio of predentine and cementum preparations to NaBH₄). The tritiated sodium borohydride was standardized, according to Paz et $a1^{242}$, by reduction of 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butyraldehyde to 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butyraldehyde to 4-(p-nitrobenzamido)-butyraldehyde to 9.0 and the reaction mixture stirred at room temperature. for 1 hour. After acidification to pH 4.0 with 50% acetic acid, the reaction mixture was exhaustively dialyzed against distilled water at 4^o and then lyophilized.

Acid hydrolysis in 6N HCl under N₂ in sealed tubes at 108° for 22 hours or alkaline hydrolysis in 2M KOH under N, in teflon bottles at 108° for 20 hours was carried out on portions of the reduced cementum and predentine preparations. Reduced aldimine cross-links were determined in the acid hydrolysates using the Jeol 5AH amino, acid analyzer $(0.8 \times 45 \text{ cm column, LCR-2 resin, 60}^\circ)$ eluting with 0.35M (Na⁺) sodium citrate buffer, pH 5.28 at a flow rate of 0.62 ml/min. Reduced crosslink precursors ϵ -hydroxynorleucine and δ , ϵ -dihydroxynorleucine were determined in alkaline hydrolysates using the amino acid analyzer $(0.8 \times 45 \text{ cm column}, \text{LCR-2 resin}, 54^{\circ})$ eluting with 0.2M (Na⁺) citrate buffer, pH 2.93 containing 3% propanol, 0.2M (Na⁺) sodium citrate buffer, pH 3.35, and 0.2M (Na⁺)' sodium citrate, pH 4.10, at a flow rate of 0.80 ml/min. For both the reduced cross-links and the cross-link precursors, fractions were collected using a split stream device, and each fraction was mixed with 10 ml Aquasol (New England Nuclear) and counted in a Nuclear Chicago Mark I Liquid Scintillation System.

Amino Acid Analysis

Samples of predentine and comentum matrices were hydrolyzed in 6N HCl at 110° in sealed pubes under N₂ for 22 hours. Amino acid analyses were carried out using the two-column system on a Jeol 5AH analyzer. No corrections were made for hydrolysis losses.

Separation of Collagen and Non-collagen Glycopeptides 243

EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracted predentine and cementum matrices were each digested 16 hours at 65° with 0.03 ml of previously activated papain (Sigma, 2x recrystallized) in 4 mls of 0.1M acetic acid sodium acetate buffer (pH 6.0) containing 88 mg of cysteine hydrochloride and 186 mg of EDTA/100 mls. 3.0 mls of the digest were added to a Sephadex G-25 column (fine grade, 33 x 1.5 cm) and eluted with water at room temperature. The flow rate was 45 mls/hr and 2.5 - 3.0 mls fractions were collected. A monitor for non-amino sugars was performed on 0.1 ml of each fraction. This was done by modifying the orcinol-H₂SO₄ method for increased sensitivity; that is, 1.5 mls of 80% H₂SO₄-1% orcinol solution was added to the 0.1 mls portion of each fraction previously diluted to 0.5 mls. Two orcinol positive peuks were detected; peak 1 at the void volume containing the higher molecular weight, non-collagen glycopeptides and the retarded peak 2, containing the collagen glycopeptides²⁴³.

Neutral Sugar Analysis

The fractions containing peak 1 were pooled as well as those for peak 2. The pooled fractions were then lyophilized and hydrolyzed in 2N HCl for 4 hours at 105°. However, before hydrolysis, 25 µg of L-Rhamnose was added to each to act as an internal standard. The hydrolysates were neutralized with the bicarbonate form of Dowex 1 x 8 (20-50 mesh beads). The slurries were then poured into small chromatography columns collecting the effluent and several water washes. These were is lyophilized and analyzed for neutral sugars on a Technicon Carbohydrate Autoanalyzer. The dry residue was dissolved in 1.0 ml of borate buffer 1 and added to the carbohydrate column (type S chromobeads). A similar buffer gradient as the standard method was used except that the volume per chamber was reduced from 50 ml to 30 mls. The temperature was as in the standard method.

In the standard method, the column was 68 cm x 0.6 cm long which corresponds to an 8 hour run. As a more rapid separation was desired and this column length separates a rather large number of sugars (including disaccharides) some of which were not expected in our analyses, the column length was shortened to 33.5 cm. The sugars of interest, mannose, fucose, galactose, xylose and glucose, were well separated.

Elution was achieved at 45 mls/hr at 53.5° C with the following gradient in a mine chambered autograd: chambers 1 and 2, 30 mls of buffer 1 (0.1M H_3BO_3 , pH 8.00); chamber 3, 15 mls of buffer 1 and 15 mls of buffer 2 (0.1M $H_3BO_3 + 0.05M$ NaCl, pH 8.00); chamber 4, 12 mls of buffer 3 (0.1M $H_3BO_3 + 0.1M$ NaCl, pH 8.00) and 18 mls of buffer 4 (0.2M H_3BO_3 , pH 8.00); chambers 5, 6 and 7, 15 mls of buffer 4 and 15 mls of buffer 5 (0.2M $H_3BO_3 + 0.2M$ NaCl, pH 9.50); chambers 8 and 9, 30 mls of buffer 5. The effluent was analyzed for neutral sugars with orcinol- H_2SO_4 (70% H_2SO_4 -0.1% orcinol, Sigma). This colorimetric system was as in the standard Technicon system for carbohydrates (Technicon Development Bulletin 124). The individual monosaccharides were quantitated by comparing their areas with that of Rhamose. See Table 8 for a diagrammatic illustration

of typical chromatograms of G-2: Peak 1 and Peak 2. It can be seen that the sugars of interest were very well reparated but one or two unknown oreinol positive compounds were detected especially from the G-25 Peak 1 hydrolysate. The final unknown peak immediately following glucose appeared in all chromatograms including those from unhydrolyzed standard mixtures of pure sugars and therefore did not appear to be a hydrolysts artifact. This unknown could possibly be due to degradation products of more than one sugar, formed on the column under the alkiline conditions and elevated temperature.

The color yields in the orcinol method are different for each sugar. The acid hydrolyses losses were different for each sugar. There was also a possibility of mechanical losses particularly during the lyophilization of the resin neutralized hydrolysate. The addition of a known quantity of L-Rhamnose before acid hydrolyses eliminates some of these problems. However, it was necessary to carry out analysis of hydrolyzed standard mixtures of sugars, including L-Rhamnose, in order to obtain reliable colour yields relative to L-Rhamnose.⁵ The colour yields relative to Rhamnose also varied to some extent with the total quantity of sugar in d given peak; in other words, the standard curve was not linear. This had to be taken into account when applying the colour factors.

Hydroxyproline

Hydroxyproline content was determined by the method of Stegemann and Stalder²⁴⁴ on a 0.1 ml portion of the papain digest which was hydrolyzed in 6N HCl at 103° for 23 hours. The hydrolysates were evaporated to dryness in vacuo over P_2° and NaOH. The small amount of acid remaining in the residues were neutralized before the analyses were performed. The range of this method is from 1 Jac to 8 Jug-hydroxyproline per 2 mls

of sample.

.

•

 γq

.

RESULTS

1~.

1. PREDENTINE

Prior to EDTA extraction, the calcium content of predentine was determined to be 0.44 (Table 7). This value corresponds to a hydroxyapatite content of 15 which in turn corresponds to a phosphorus content of 0.18... However, the phosphorus content was found to be 0.37%. The predentine fraction was 99° organic material.

The EDTA extract was dialyzed against distilled water and then lyophilized. The dry residue was found to have a phosphorus content of 0.07%. The phosphorus content of the pooled Tris-NaCl extracts was 1.7%, this being considerably lower than the comparable Tris-NaCl extract of dentine.

In the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine residue neither phosphorus nor calcium (by the method of $Ericsson^{236}$) could be detected.

When subjected to oxidative degradation with sodium metaperiodate, the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine was completely solubilized. The resulting extract, which had been dialyzed first against sodium bicarbonate and then against distilled water, was lyophilized and analyzed for phosphorus. The phosphorus content was found to be 0.02%. Several anionic components were revealed by electrophoresis of this fraction, including a lightly staining band with a mobility corresponding to the phosphoprotein component previously demonstrated in dentine¹⁸⁵. See Table 9 for gel results. However, no phosphorus could be detected in this band. Total absence of phosphorus in this fraction cannot be regarded as established in view of the small sample size, low phosphorus content of the sample, and low staining intensity of this band. However, the use of a comparable sample size of dentine produced a signifi-

cant amount of phosphoprotein at this position.

The amino acid composition if the EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine (Table 10) generally rescale in the dentine matrix collagen. The glycine content was reduced from the horm of about 320 residues/1000 amino acids to 281 residues/1000. The hydroxyproline content of 90 residues/1000 was also low compared to the normal value of about 100 residues/1000. The proline (174 residues/1000) and the hydroxylysine (12.4 residues/1000) were high as compared to the normal values for proline (about 115 residues/1000) and hydroxylysine (about 4-8 residues/ 1000) as in skin or dentine collagen.

Chemically reduced aldimine cross-link content as well as crosslink precursor content are recorded in Table 11 accompanied with similar data for dentine matrix collagen. The hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine content of predentine was 4.8×10^{-1} lysine derived residues/1000, while the hydroxylysinonorleucine content was 3.5×10^{-2} . Thus, the major cross-link of predentine is hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine. The cross-link precursors, dihydroxynorleucine and hydroxynorleucine, were present in concentrations of 1.2×10^{-2} lysine derived residues/1000.

The neutral sugar results are given in Table 12. The total neutral sugar content of the Sephadex G-25 peaks was considered more accurate when obtained from the sum of the results derived from the autoanalyzer than from the modified orcinol results. The total in each case was expressed as g neutral sugar/14g hydroxyproline. (The hydroxyproline content of the papain digest was used in this calculation as this avoids errors due to the possibility of incomplete digestion of the collagen by papain.) This value gives quantities which are close to a percentage on the dry weight of a pure collagen. The G-25 peak 2 re-

sults (collagen hexose) for predentine collagen corresponded to 4.9g hexose/14g hydroxyproline, of which 52° was galactose and 41% glucose. The hexose of the non-collagen glycoprotein associated with the predentine collagen (G=25 peak 1) corresponded to 2.2g hexose/14g hydroxyproline. This hexose was made up of 20% glucose, 33% galactose, 23% mannose, and 10% fucose.

II. CEMENTUM

Undecalcified cementum, examined by the flotation procedure, contained less than 1% of the heavier "dentine" fraction. However, when scrutinized under the microscope, this heavier fraction was also found to be mainly cementum.

Cementum was shown to have a calcium content of 26.3% by weight (Table 7). This percentage of calcium corresponds to a hydroxyapatite content of 66% and an organic content of 34%. Phosphorus content was determined to be 11.4%, and hence the Ca/P ratio is 2.3 (w/w). The Ca/P ratio of hydroxyapatite is 2.2 (w/w). Thus, the mineral of cementum is hydroxyapatite, like that of other calcified tigsues.

The phosphorus content of the EDTA extract was 0.14%, whereas that of the pooled Tris-NaCl extracts was 1.76%. No phosphorus or calcium could be detected in the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum.

Decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum was completely solubilized when subjected to oxidative degradation with sodium metaperiodate. The resulting extract was dialyzed against 4 liters of 0.01M sodium bicarbonate, and then exhaustively dialyzed against distilled water. The retentate was lyophilized and the calcium content was determined to be 0.37 and the phosphorus content to be 0.037. Upon electrophoretic examination, a large diffuse anionic component and a discrete band with a **е**2

mobility approximately that of the phosphoprotein found in dentine were revealed. See Table ⁹. The gels were analyzed for phosphorus and found to be free of this element. Since the sample size was small and the consequent component concentrations were low, a control experiment was set up with a comparable weight of decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted dentine. The periodate extract was analyzed just as that of the cementum, and then lyophilized. The dried residue was then subjected to polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis, and the phosphoprotein fraction was analyzed for phosphorus. The presence of phosphorus was clearly established in this fraction.

Amino acid analysis of the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted cementum matrix revealed its composition to be characteristic of collagen (Table 13). The arginine (57.6 residues/1000 amino acids) and the proline (156 residues/1000) are higher than in bone and dentine.

Table 11 shows the contents of reduced aldimine cross-links and cross-link precursors, jointly with similar results for dentine matrix collagen. The cross-link, hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine, was present in the concentration of 2.6 x 10^{-1} lysine derived residues/1000 where hydroxylysinonorleucine was detected to be 5.2 x 10^{-2} . Thus, the major cross-link of cementum is hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine. The cross-link precursor, dihydroxynorleucine, was found to occur in concentrations of 3.2 x 10^{-2} lysine derived residues/1000 and hydroxynor-leucine content was 1.1 x 10^{-2} .

The neutral sugar results are given in Table 12. The G-25 peak 2 result for cementum collagen was 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline of which 62% was galactose and 38% glucose. The hexose of the non-collagen glycoprotein associated with the cementum collagen (G-25 Peak 1)

corresponded to 0.9g hexose/14g hydroxyproline. This hexose was composed of 40% galactose, 26% mannose, 7% fucose, 16% glucose, and 11% of an unknown.

.

s j

64 -

).

l

DISCUSSION

Few chemical analysis have been carried out on predentine. Most studies have been histological in nature apart from the recent studies on glycosaminoglycans. Cementum has not been studied chemically in great detail either. Selvig²⁴⁵ has studied its genesis and fine structure histologically as well as with the electron microscope and determined its mineral content. Glimcher²³⁴ has reported the amino acid composition of the less typical coronal cementum whereas Birkedal-Hansen et al²⁴⁶ have reported the amino acid composition of bovine cementum. As a result further chemical analysis were carried out on these tissues in order to acquire more information about their nature. These included four major analyses: reducible cross-link, amino acid and neutral sugar determinations and an investigation of the occurrence of phosphoprotein in predentine and cementum.

I. PHOSPHOPROTEIN

<u>Predentine:</u> The inorganic crystals of teeth closely resemble hydroxyapatite, $Ca_{10}(PO_4)_6(OH)_2$. From its molecular weight of 1000, the calcium content of hydroxyapatite is calculated to be 40%. The calcium content of predentine (0.4%) therefore corresponds to 1% hydroxyapatite. Based on this figure of 1% hydroxyapatite one can now estimate the phosphorus content of predentine to be 0.18%. However, upon analysis, predentine was found to contain 0.37% phosphorus. This additional phosphorus may be organically bound and/or inorganic.

Veis and coworkers^{185,187,189} have isolated, from decalcified bone and dentine matrix, a highly anionic phosphoprotein which is covalently linked to the collagen. They suggested it may provide the

sites for the epitactic nucleation of mineralization for the matrix. This phosphoprotein was also found in Tris-NaCl extracted decalcified dentine matrix¹⁹¹. Thus it was logical first to extract this soluble phosphoprotein from predentine. However, once the predentine had been extracted with EDTA and Tris-NaCl, phosphorus could no longer be detected in the residue. This would tend to indicate that the collagen bound phosphoprotein was absent in predentine but the possibility that phosphorus was present below the limits of detection (0.3 µg phosphorus/aliquot analyzed) could not be excluded. Thus the insoluble residue was examined for the presence of small quantities of phosphoprotein. Oxidative degradation, carried out on a sample of predentine, led to the solubilization of a fraction containing a low concentration of phosphorus (0.02%). This fraction, upon electrophoretic examination, was shown to be composed of several anionic components, one of which displayed an electrophoretic mobility closely similar to that of dentine phosphoprotein. No phosphorus could be detected in this band. However, calculation showed that even if all the phosphorus known to be present in the fraction obtained after periodate treatment was in one electrophoretic band, the concentration in the final analytical solution was below the limit of detection (0.3 µg phosphorus/aliquot analyzed). Therefore, there was no proof that the phosphoprotein was absent. However, the predentine component isolated by electrophoresis could not be the same as the dentine phosphoprotein as the absence or virtual sence of phosphate from the protein would result in it having a significantly different mobility. Hence, it is probable the two components differ in primary composition, but this could only be determined by an amino acid determination and there was insufficient sample for this.

-66

The above results suggest the absence of a bound phosphoprotein in predentine and thus support Weinstock and Leblond's ¹⁹³ radioautographic study on the deposition of a phosphoprotein in dentine. These researchers, using ³³P and ³H proline labels, were able to demonstrate that a phosphoprotein, secreted by the odontoblasts, traverses the predentine to the mineralization front where it is deposited in the dentine.

EDTA extracts¹⁹² as well as Tris-NaCl extracts¹⁹¹ have been found to contain soluble phosphoprotein. Both the EDTA extract and the Tris-NaCl extract of predentine contained non-diffusible fractions containing phosphorus. However, the EDTA extract and the Tris-NaCl extract of dentine contain much more phosphorus than those of predentine. The Tris-NaCl soluble non-dialysable fractions of both dentine and predentine matrices form about 5% of the organic matrix¹⁹¹. Hence, if a soluble phosphoprotein is present in predentine, it is present in a much lower concentration than in dentine. One should expect to find a very small transitory fraction.

<u>Cementum</u>: The values obtained in this study for the calcium (26.3%) and phosphorus (11.4%) contents of bovine cementum are in agreement with the results given below for human tissue. The calcium and phosphorus contents of human cementum range from 25.7 to 26.6% and 11.8 to 12.5% dry weight respectively²³². The organic content of bovine cementum was found to be 34%.

Phosphoprotein is thought to be the site of nucleation for mineralization¹⁸⁵. The content of this component found in cementum closely resembles that of predentine. The Tris-NaCl extraction solubilized about 5% of the decalcified cementum matrix. The non-diffusible components of this extract contained 1.76% phosphorus.

When the decalcified Tris-NaCl extracted comentum matrix was analysed for phosphorus and calcium, neither of these two elements were detected. Oxidative degradation solubilized a non-diffusible material which contained 0.03; phosphorus and 0.3% calcium. Electrophoretic examination of this material revealed a large diffuse anionic component and a discrete band which had a mobility similar to that of dentine phosphoprotein. However, no phosphorus could be detected in the gel although phosphorus was clearly discernible in a control experiment utilizing an equal weight of dentine. As in the case of the predentine, the level of phosphorus in the fraction obtained after periodate treatment was so low that when the resulting electrophoretic band was analyzed, the concentration of phosphorus would have been below the limits of detection. Therefore, the complete absence of the phosphoprotein was not proved.

The lack of phosphoprotein in cementum is very surprising. Veis and coworkers ^{140,185,187,189} isolated the phosphoprotein in the mineralized tissues, bone and dentine ¹⁸⁴, but were unable to detect it in skin. As a result they hypothesized that it may play a role in mineralization. As this fraction is imperceptible in cementum, the function of phosphoprotein in calcified tissue matrices must be reviewed.

II. REDUCIBLE CROSS-LINKS:

Ľ

Because of the fundamental role of cross-links in preserving tissue integrity, it was important to establish the cross-link pattern in these tissues. It is important to remember that with the techniques presently available, only reducible cross-links can be investigated. Perhaps other cross-links, which are not reducible, are present in collagen in addition to the reducible ones.

<u>Predentine:</u> The most abundant reducible intermolecular cross-link in mineralized^{117,120} and embryonic tissues²⁴⁷ has been reported to be dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine. During aging this cross-link is replaced by other polyfunctional cross-links^{247,128}. It is therefore not surprising that the major reducible cross-link of predentine (4.8 \times 10⁻¹ lysine derived residues/1000 amino acid residues) and dentine (5.8 \times 10⁻¹ residues/1000) from unerupted teeth is dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine, detected as the reduced aldimine. There is a slight increase of the cross-link in dentine which may be accounted for by taking into consideration the age of the tissue. The source of the dentine was unerupted teeth, that is, a young organ in which growth and cross-link formation is at a peak. Davis²⁴⁸ found dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine to be reduced to 1.6 \times 10⁻¹ residues/1000 in erupted bovine molar dentine collagen. As predentine matures, the cross-links peak in uncrupted dentine and subsequently drop-significantly in the erupted dentine.

Dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine also decreases in concentration with age after having peaked during the period of maximum rate of growth ¹²⁸. Comparing the results obtained for predentine and dentine, one observes a considerable drop in the concentration of this reducible crosslink in dentine. Hence, the decrease of dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine occurs much more rapidly than is the case for dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine.

Bailey¹²⁷ proposed that the reducible cross-links were intermediates which are transformed into more stable non-reducible crosslinks. Davis and coworkers^{129,249} have recently shown that lysine and/or hydroxylysine residues can be added to the electrophilic double bond of the reducible cross-links, transforming these into stable non-reducible

cross-links which in turn can join more than two collagen molecules.

Thus the above observations that debydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine and dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine decrease, that is, are transformed with age in predentine, are in accord with the current theories on the fate of collagen cross-links in maturing tissues.

Although less marked, the cross-link precursors show a similar relationship to development as the cross-links. Dihydroxynorleucine is slightly increased in the dentine matrix collagen while hydroxynorleucine is decreased, because there is more hydroxylysine in regions susceptible to lysine oxidase.

The equilibrium between reducible cross-links and their precursors is much more favourable in the case of hydroxyallysine derived reducible cross-links than allysine derived reducible cross-links. This is a result of isomerization of the hydroxyallysine derived cross-links to the more stable α -keto-amine cross-links. Therefore, one equivalent of hydroxyallysine will be in equilibrium with more of its derived crosslinks than will one equivalent of allysine.

<u>Cementum</u>: As in other calcified tissue collagens, as well as predentine, the major reducible cross-link of cementum is dehydrodihydroxylysinonorleucine. This reducible cross-link decreases in concentration with maturation of the tissue probably brought about **o**it modification to a more stable non-reducible cross-link. Therefore, it is to be expected that this cross-link is considerably lower in concentration in cementum mature than in dentine matrix as the cementum was collected from erupted teeth and the dentine from younger unerupted teeth. On the other hand, the minor cross-link of cementum, dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine, occurs in greater concentration than in dentine.

Cementum is the calcified tissue which most resembles alveolar bone in its composition, structure and behavior. Comparison of the cementum cross-link results with those obtained by Davis²⁴⁸ on bone (Table 14) shows the cross-link content of the two matrices to be very similar. In this comparison, it will also be noted that less calcified tissues, cementum included, seem to contain more dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine • than the more calcified tissues.

The cross-link precursor results are similar to those of dentine, that is, the dihydroxynorleucine in cementum is more plentiful than hydroxynorleucine. Mechanic¹²⁰ found this to be also the case in bone. As discussed in section on predentine cross-links, this indicates that there is more hydroxylysine in regions susceptible to lysine oxidase.

The implications of the cementum cross-link and precursor results are the same as that for the predentine results, that is, the equilibrium between reducible cross-links and their precursors is more favorable in the case of hydroxyallysine derived reducible cross-links than allysine derived reducible cross-links.

III. AMINO ACID COMPOSITION

<u>Predentine:</u> The EDTA-Tris-NaCl extracted predentine matrix proved to have an amino acid composition generally similar to that of dentine matrix collagen. Comparison of these results reveal that the lysine (23 residues/1000) and the hydroxylysine (12.4 residues/1000) of predentine are higher than the lysine (18.9 residues/1000) and hydroxylysine (9.2 residues/1000) of dentine. The sum of hydroxylysine and lysine (35.4 residues/1000) is slightly higher than the normal range for tissue collagens (29-33 residues/1000) and significantly higher than the sum in dentine (28.1 residues/1000). The hydroxylysine content of collagen is known to vary widely from the same to tissue and with the age of the animal in the same tissue 250,142 even though the total of lysine and hydroxylysine remains constant. A progressive loss of hydroxylysine and an equivalent increase in lysine content has been observed in maturing rat and chick skin²⁵⁰ as well as in mineralizing turkey tendon collagen ²⁵¹, that is, the sum of these two amino acids remained constant. This constancy was not observed in the transformation of predentine to dentine. It must be remembered that only one amino acid analysis was performed on the predentine matrix and that the above observation may be due to experimental error. However, if the experimental errors are not significant, this finding may be significant and may indicate that maturation is not the only process occurring in the transformation of predentine to dentine.

Cartilage collagens²⁵³, are known to contain higher levels of hydroxylysine than the Type I collagen is skin, tendon and bone. This is due to the genetically different types of collagen known to occur in this type of tissue. The amino acid composition of these different types of collagen are being determined. Type III collagen which was first isolated from fetal skin⁴ has been recently isolated from dentine²²⁸ and gingival tissues²⁵⁴. Its amino acid composition does not exhibit higher levels of hydroxylysine than the Type I (skin, bone, tendon) and as a result it is difficult to compare predentine with Type III collagen^{253,255} ²⁵⁶. See Table 15. However, Type II (cartilage) does have an increased hydroxylysine content²⁵⁷⁻²⁶⁰. Recently Linsenmayer ²⁶⁰ compared the al(II) and α 1(I) chains of embryonic chick cartilage. The sum of hydroxylysine and lysine of the α 1(II) chain (36 residues/1000) was

θ.
higher than that of the $\propto 1(1)$ (32.2 residues/1000). There was also considerably more hydroxylysine in the Type II collagen (19 residues/ 1000) than in the Type I collagen (7.2 residues/1000). In both predentine and Type II collagen (see Table 15), the alaning content is low while the typosine is high. Thus from the point of view of amino acid composition, predentine approaches the Type II values more closely than the Type I. Hence, the transformation of predentine to dentine may be analogous to bone formation, that is, Type II collagen is replaced by Type I collagen.

The proline and hydroxyproline results are more difficult to account for. The sum of proline (174 residues/1000) and hydroxyproline (90 residues/1000) in predentine is 264 residues/1000, while in dentine it is 216.5 residues/1000. The normal range is from 213 to 218 residues/ 1000. Bornstein^{261,262} had observed incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues in early sequence studies of rat skin and tail tendom 'collagen. He hypothesized that age as well as dietary factors may have a possible effect on hydroxylation of proline. Juva and Prockop⁶⁹ have shown that the reduced affinity of prolyl hydroxylase for partially hydroxylated chain accounts for the phenomenon of incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues observed by Bornstein. Berg and Prockop⁸⁶ as well as Murphy and Rosenbloom⁸⁵ have reached the conclusion that the triple helical conformation prevents its further hydroxylation. Several laboratories 142,263 have reported that there is no change in the overall extent of proline hydroxylation with age. A comparison of the sum of hydroxyproline and proline contents of the * K 1(I), α 1(II) and α 1(III) shows no significant differences. See Table 15. The glycine and hydroxyproline contents of predentine proved to be low

whereas the proline content was high. As animal non-collagenous proteins contain no hydroxyproline and are relatively low in glycine but faxrly rich in proline 89,204,205, the above discrepancies in the analysis of predentine collagen are understandable. The reduced glycine and hydroxyproline content and the elevated proline value are probably due to the predentine cullapen being contaminated with non-collagenous protein. The neutral sugar results suggest that the contaminant is glycoprotein. The amino acid composition of the EDTA - Tris-NaCl extracted Cementum: cementum matrix is in general agreement with that of other calcified tissues. The hydroxylysine content of cementum (10.6 residues/1000) was similar to that of dentine (9.2 residues/1000) but much higher than that of bone (6.4 residues/1000). See Table 13. This trend is also observed in the less typical coronal cementum 234 as well as in the bovine cementum Birkedal-Hansen et al analyzed. See Table 16. The per cent hydroxylation of lysine in cementum collagen (35%), dentine (32%) and bone (19.5%) also showed the same pattern. This difference between the dental tissues and bone may prove to be significant. The hydroxylysine content of cementum collagen is very similar to that obtained from periodonal ligament collagen from which the Sharpey's fibres originate²⁶⁹. The sum of the lysine and hydroxylysine in cementum (39,6 residues/1000) was intmediate between that of bone (32.8 residues/1000) and dentine (28.1 residues/1000); the normal range for mammalian tissues being between 29 and 33 residues/1000.

From the above experimental data, cementum collagen appears to resemble dentine collagen rather than that of bone. This is surprising as cementum has always been thought to resemble bone more than any other tissue. These results are difficult to explain in terms of the genetic

types of collagen as bone and dentine have the same genetic type, the $\alpha_1(1)_2\alpha_2$. Very recently Butler et al²⁵² have shown that begine comeatum collagen is predominantly Type I, with less than 5% of Type III present. The effect of the latter on the average amino acid composition as obtained in the present work would be negligible. However, the difference observed between comentum and bone may be due to the presence of some Type II collagen in comentum as this type of collagen has elevatedlevels of hydroxylysine²⁵⁷⁻²⁵⁰. There are no reports of Type II collagen becurring in bone.

Cementum proved to have a low hydroxyproline content and a high proline content as compared to bone and dentine. The sum of proline (156 residues/1000) and hydroxyproline (81.2 residues/1000) was 237.2 residues/1000 which is higher than the normal range of 211 to 218 residues/1000. The glycine content was somewhat low indicating the cementum collagen was not pure. This is also reflected in the low hydroxyproline and high proline content. One contaminant was an insoluble non-collagenous glycoprotein associated with the collagen.

The differences in amino acid composition observed between cementum, bone and dentine may partly be due to the different purification methods utilized, such as different periods of extraction in EDTA and whether or not the tissue was extracted with Tris-NaCl. It may also be that the same purification methods were more effective on one tissue than another, but if so, this may indicate some fundamental differencessuch as non-collagenous components more closely associated with one collagen than with another.

Some reservations should be made about comparing average amino acid values obtained here for predentine, dentine and cementum with values for individual purified \propto 1 chains of Types I, II and III. For example when looking at the individual \propto 1 chains of the Type I collagen, the \propto 2 is not taken into consideration. Also the fact that these chains are highly purified does not show the repercussions of even a very small amount of contaminant on the average amino acid composition.

IV. NEUTRAL SUGARS

<u>Predentine:</u> The separation of collagen and non-collagen glycopeptides released from insoluble tissue fractions by papain is similar to that obtained when collagenase is employed followed by trypsin or pronase²⁰⁷ 266

Only one analysis for neutral sugars was carried out on the separated glycopeptides, and hexosamines and other sugars were not determined due to the small amount of predentine available. Accordingly, the quantitation of collagen hexoses (peak 2) requires confirmation. Although the modified manual orcinol method yielded a lower result than the Technicon darbohydrate method, both values were still much higher than has been found for skin^{148,243} and dentine¹⁸⁵ collagens, which contain less than 1% hexose. Predentine collagen seems to resemble cartilagenous tissue collagens^{148,243} in its apparent high hexose content. It has yet to be proven that the sugar is linked to the hydroxylysine because there was not enough of the G-25 peak 2, the collagen glycopeptide containing peak, to determine the glycosylated amino acids by methods of Spiro^{194,270}

The galactose content corresponds to 13.5 residues of galactose/ 1000 amino acids. This indicates, with an 8% discrepancy, complete glycosylation of the hydroxylysine.

The calculation for predentine is as follows:

- let y = number of grams of galactose 14 grams of hydroxyproline (4.9g neutral sugar/14g hydroxyproline of which 59% is galactose = 2.9g galactose/14g hydroxyproline)
- 131 = molecular weight of hydroxyproline (M.W. hypro)
- 180 = molecular weight of galactose (M.W. gal.)
- 90 = number of residues hydroxyproline/1000 amino acid residues determined by amino acid analysis (res. hypro/ 1000 res.)

residues of galactose/1000 amino acids residues

$$= \frac{y}{14} \times M.W. \text{ hypro. x res hypro/1000 res. x } \frac{1}{M.W. \text{ gal.}}$$
$$= \frac{y \times M.W. \text{ hypro x res hypro/1000 res.}}{14 \times M.W. \text{ gal.}}$$
$$= \frac{2.9 \times 131 \times 90}{14 \times 180}$$

= 13.5 moles galactose/1000 mmino acid residues

The excess of galactose over glucose indicates that only a part of the hexose is in the disaccharide form. Presumably galactosylhydroxylysine is also present as in other collagens¹⁹⁴⁻¹⁹⁶ such as dentine²²⁸ and skin collagen^{4,228}.

Peak 1 was found to contain significant amounts of mannose, fucose and galaotose. These hexoses are the major sugar components of noncollagenous glycoproteins⁸⁹,243,264,265,267. This strongly suggests

that, as in other connective tissues, glycoproteins were important commoments of the non-collagenous material associated with the insoluble collagen. Gluçose, which is frequently found in tissue glycoproteins 243,265,266,267 but not in serum glycoproteins occurred in relatively

high concentration. The significance of insoluble glycoproteins has yet to be elucidated. Their wide distribution in connective tissues, sometimes in quite large amounts²⁴³, has become increasingly evident in recent years.

Perhaps the limited PAS staining of predentine, mentioned earlier, may be due to the insoluble glycoprotein further work is required on the proteoglycans and soluble glycoproteins of predentine. <u>Cementum</u>: The soluble glycoproteins and proteoglycans of cementum were not studied in the present work as the sample was small and the EDTA and Tris-NaCl extracts were utilized for the calcium and phosphorus determinations: As a result we concentrated on the insoluble glycoprotein fraction. This non-collagenous fraction appeared in peak 1 of the Sephadex gel chromatography of the cementum papain digest. It was found to contain glucose and generally resemble glycoproteins from other connective tissues in containing significant amounts of galactose, mannose and fucose²⁴³,264,265,268</sup>. This fraction is probably heterogenous like the similar fraction of other connective tissues²⁴³,264,265,268</sup> Its composition may vary with age and from tissue to tissue²⁴³.

As opposed to skin collagen which contains about 0.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline^{148,243}, (0.46g hexose/14g hydroxyproline'in our lab - unpublished results) cementum collagen was found by a similar technique to contain 1.5g hexose/14g hydroxyproline, of which 627 was galactose. This corresponds to 3.9 residues of galactose/1000 amino residues. See calculation for predentine on p. 76. Comparing this value with the number of hydroxylysine residues (10.6/1000) indicates 36.8% glycosylation, of which only a part is the disaccharide. However, as with predentine, there was insufficient times for proof to be obtained that the hexoses were linked to hydroxylysine.

From the above hexose results on predentine and cementum

tentative prediction can now be made concerning collagen types.

Trelstad et al¹⁴⁸ have found that there is a relatively high amount of carbohydrate, 5.5% by weight, covalently bound to the cartilage Type II collagen as compared to the 0.5% hexose in skin Type I collagen. We, therefore, have indirect evidence that predentine, by its carbohydrate content, may be of the cartilage Type II collagen. The rather high per cent of hydroxylated lysine residues is consistent with the increased sugar content. However, the increase in sugar content (4.9g hexose/14g hydroxyproline in predentine as compared to 0.46g/14g hydroxyproline in skin) was much larger than the increase in hydroxylated lysine (12.4 residues/1000 amino acid residues in predentine as compared to an average value of 6.8 residues/1000 for Type I collagens).

Cementum has a sugar content of 1.5% which is intermediate between dentine and skin, and cartilage. This may be an indication that cementum collagen, which contains two types of fibers, the Sharpey's fibers and the intrinsic, is a mixture of two types of collagen, that of skin and dentine: the $\propto 1(1)_2 \propto 2$ and that of cartilage: the $\propto 1(11)_3$, although the hydroxylysine results show no indication of this. The hydroxylysine content is not significantly higher than that of the periodontal ligament²⁶⁹. See Table 16.

The hexose content of the collagen of dental tissues is of interest as it is thought to have a relationship with the morphology of the collagen fibers^{203,207,243} (see section on Collagen: a glycoprotein, p. 40) as well as with calcification.

It is thought that the seeding site for aparite crystals occurs in the hole regimn of the collagen fibrils (see sections on Collagen bin synthesis, p. 14 and Mineralization, p. 33), and that modification of the $\boldsymbol{\ell}$ -amino groups of lysine and hydroxylysine in this vicinity inhibits nucleation¹⁵⁴. Since the glucose-galactose molety attached to the hydroxylysine is thought to project in the hole region²⁰¹, calcification may be hindered by steric interference. Transformation of a non-calcified tissue to a calcified one, such as predentine to dentine, might then involve an enzymic modification of these strategically located residues, although there is no evidence for such a change in fully formed collagen fibers. There are other possibilities. The transformation of predentine may involve the resorption of collagen which is Type I, but nevertheless has a high hexose content, with a concurrent replacement with Type I collagen having a low hexose content. On the other hand, the transformation may involve a Type II collagen replacement with Type I. There is no evidence for the above statements, however. Collagen is not thought to be resorbed in the predentine to dentine transformation.

In the section on the role of glyoosaminoglycans in mineralization (p. 28), it was suggested that acid mucopolysaccharides can either initiate or inhibit calcification^{153,271}. Bowness²⁷², on the other hand, suggested that they could do both if a two compartment system was considered; one compartment being fibrous and concerned with nucleation and the other being the true ground substance and concerned with the inhibition of calcification. The two compartment theory may also be applicable to glycoproteins. However, as opposed to Bowness's theory, the insoluble glycoprotein, which may be presumed to occur in the fibrous compartment, may act as an inhibitor of calcification. These glycoproteins have high contents of glutamic and aspartic acid which are cabable of binding calcium. One would therefore expendituat it would be necessary for the insoluble glycoprotein to be removed before

calcification can occur. It is interesting to note that, using similar methods, the non-collagenous neutral sugar content of dentine (Pearson unpublished results) was determined to be one-tenth that of predentine.

V. SUMMARY:

Predentine was found to be virtually phosphoprotein free. As the basic premise was that phosphoprotein provided a nidus for calcification and therefore should not occur in uncalcified tissues and if so, only in very small quantities as in a transitory state, this result was expected. The lack of this component in cementum, however, did come as a surprise and now the role of phosphoprotein in calcified tissues must be reconsidered.

The major cross-links of the calcified tissues bone and dentine are hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine and hydroxylysinonorleucine. These were found to be the major cross-links in predentine and cementum also. Of the two cross-links, hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine was the predominant one in both tissues. The cross-link precursors dihydroxynorleucine and hydroxynorleucine showed the same trend as that of the cross-links.

The amino acid compositions of predentine and cementum generally resembled that of other collagens. There is some indication that predentine may possess Type II collagen, this being also reflected in its apparently high collagen hexose content. Cementum is probably mostly Type I collagen judging by its amino acid composition. However, its collagen hexose content indicates a possible mixture of Type I and IT collagen. The non-collagenous fleutral sugar results indicate that the predentine and cementum collagens are associated with an insoluble glycopsotein as in other connective tissues,

VI. SUGGESTIONS FOR FURTHER WORK

From the discussion above it is obvious that there were many quantitation problems as the amount of sample for each analysis was very limited especially in the case of predentine.

Engfeldt and Hjerpe²²⁴ chose to use dentine and predentine from rachitic beagle puppies or studying the glycosaminoglycans of these tissues, as this provides a large predentine zone and therefore high yield of predentine. This method of obtaining predentine was not satisfactory in this project as it is not known what effects richets may have on the collagen or on the predentine tissue as a whole. Linde²²⁶ chose. on the other hand, to obtain the odontoblast-predentine layer by scraping the pulp cavity of unerupted porcine teeth. This method was not chosen either as it invites contamination of the predentine sample with odontoblasts as well as with dentine. Perhaps in future, whole teeth could be decalcified, although the decalcification process would take much longer than the usual way where the teeth are broken into splinters The decalcified tooth could then be sectioned longitudinally and the predentine dissected from both the apex of the tooth and the pulp cavity. This method was recently used very efficaciously on erupted bovine teeth by Birkedal-Hansen et al 246,252 to obtain cementum and thus could also be used in future to collect predentine as well.

Having thus obtained sufficient sample of both predentine and cementum, the phosphoprotein determinations should be repeated with enough sample such that the BTAN and Tru-NaCl soluble phosphoprotein (if any) as well as the periodate soluble phosphoprotein (if any) can be isolated and their amino acid and hexose composition characterized. The imino acid composition, cross-link and cross-link precursor content of both the predentine and cementum matrix should be verified as well as their neutral sugar composition. The glycosylated amino acids could then be identified and quantitated by ion exchange column chromatography 194,270. The non-collagenous contaminants referred to earlier in the neutral sugar section (p. 76) could be isolated by first digesting the insoluble residue with collagenase so as to rid the sample of collagen. The remaining residue could be treated with reducing agents so as to solubilize the insoluble proteoglycans and glycoproteins thus enabling their separation characterization by usual methods^{223-226,243,264,265}. The soluble proteoglycans, and glycoproteins of both tissues could also be investigated. It would also be very interesting to see a collagen type determination on predentine.

PUBLICATIONS 6

1.

2.

The following publications will appear based on the present work: ...

Carmichael, D.J., Chovelon, A. and Pearson, C.H.: The composition of the insoluble collagenous matrix of bovine predentine. Calc. Tiss. Res.: in press, 1975.

Chovelon, A., Carmichael, D.J. and Pearson, C.H.: The composition of the organic matrix of bovine cementum. Arch. Oral Biol.: in press, 1975.

AMINO ACID COMPOSITION OF SEVERAL MAMMALIAN TISSUE COLLAGENS

4		Tendon	Skin	Uterus	Renal Reticulum	Bone	
•	Alanine	110.7	114.5	95 .9	96,5	113.5	
•	• Glycine	324	324.4	337.1	3 09	319	
4 •	Valine	25.4	24.5	21.6	26.8	23.6	
	Leucine	' 26.0	24.8	24.5	35.8	25.5	
	Isoleucine	11.1	10.4	10.8	18.0	13.3	
•	Proline	126.4	125.1	108.2	97.2	123.4	-
	Phenylalanine	14.2	12,6	12.3	18.1	13.9	
	Tyrosine	3.6	3.5	2.2	3.0	4.5	
	Serine	36.9	36.9	41.9	42.8	35.9	
	Threonine	18.5	18.3	20.6	21.9	18.4	•
	Cystine	. • <u>.</u> ,	trace	trace		,	α ΄.
	Methionine	5.7	7.0	5.8	8.6	• .5.3 /	
*	Arginine	49.0	49.0	49.0	45.3	47.1	
	Histidine	5.4	5.4	5.4	5.3	5.8	
•	Lysine •	21.6	26.6	24.9	21.6	28.0	· · · ·
	Aspartic acid	48.4	47.2	52.5	52.9	47.0	•
2	Glutamic acid	72.3	77.7	73.6	76.7	72.2	
	Hy droxyproline	92.1	90.9	108.6	107.7 '.	100.2	•
× .	Hydroxylysine	8.9	5.9	5.1	12.2	3.5	

Values expressed in amino acid residues per 1000 total aming acid residues.

1. Values obtained from Eastoe, J.E.

1.6

THE AMINO ACID SEQUENCE OF THE &1 CHAIN

pClu-Net-Set-Tyt#Cly-Tyt-Asp-Clu-Lys-Set-Als-Cly-Yal-Set-Yal-Pro-

.y-Ala-Arg-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Thr-Alay-Asp-Asp-Gly-Ala-Val-Cly-Ala-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Thr-Gly-Pro-Thry-Ala-Lys-Ciy-Glu-Ala-Gly-Pro-Cln-Gly-Ala-Arg-Ciy-Ser-Clu-Ciy-Pro-Clny-Phe-Ser-Giy-Leu-Asp-Giy-Als_Lys-Giy-Asn-fnr-Giy-Pro-Als-Giy-Pro-Lys--Pro-Ala-Gly-Ala-Gly-Fro-Ala-Gly-Asn-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Asp-Gly-Gln-H+pr-Asn-Ser-Gly-Jlu-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Agn-Lys-Gly-Asp-Thr-Gly-Ala-Lysy-Ala-Nyp-Gly-Gln-Met-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Arg-Hypy-Ile-Ale-Gly-Ale-Hyp-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Ale-Arg-Gly-Fro-Ser-Gly-Pro-Glnlv-Gly-Hyp-Gly-Ser-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Map-Gly-Vel-Ala-· v - ^c er - L va - Gì v - Pro - Are --_Lve-Gln-Gly-Pro-Ser-Gly-Alg-Ser-Gly-Pro-Met-Gly-Pro-Set-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Nyp-Gly-Fro-Gln-Gly-Phe-Gln-Gly-rro-Hyp u-Eyp-Cly-Glu-Hyp-Cly-Ala-Set-Cly-Prd-Met-Gly-Pro-Arg-Cly-Pro-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Hyp-Cly-Lys-Aan-Cly-Aap-Aap ro-Hyp-Giv-Pro-Alã-Giy-Glu-Glu-Glu-Gly-Eve-Arg-Gly-Ale-Arg-CiveGlu-Hyp. Ser-Hvp-Giv-Pro-Ala-Giy-Pro-Lya-Giy-Ser-Hyp-Giy-Giu-Ala-Giy-Arg-Hvp. V-LVB-Thr-GIV-Pro-PVD y-Prq-Ale-Giv-Pro-Hyp-Giv-Giu-Ale-Giv-Lys-Hyp-Giv-Giv-Giu-Gin-Giy-Val-Hyp y-Glu-Arg-Glw-Ala-Ala-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Lys-Gly-Ang-Arg y-Thr-Arg Gly-Ale-Hyp-Gly-Amp-Arg ly-Pro-Nyp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Glu-Lya-Gly-Ala-Nypv-Val-Val-Gly-Leu-Hypu-Ser-Giy-Arg-Glu-Gly-Ala-Hvpy-Glu-Jhr-Cly-Pro-Ale Y-ASE-Myl-Cly-Cle-Thr. Y-Ser-Hyp-Gly-Les-Asp. Giğrileu-Asn-Ciy-Leu-Ryp-Giy-Pro-Tie-Giy-Myp-Hyp-Hyp-Ciy-Pro-Arg-Giy-Arg-Thr-Giy-Asp-Ais-Giy-Pro-Ais-Giy-Pro-Hy v-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ale-Arg-Gly-Glo+Ale-Gly-Phe-Hyp ly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Glu-Clu-Clv-Prn-Ale y-Glu-Arg-Gly-Vel-Glu-Gly-Pro-Hvo ly-Asp-Ale-Gly-Ale-Hvp-Gly-Ale-Hvp y-Leu-Thr-Giy-Prov Ile-Giy-Pro-Myp y-Fro-Ala-Ciy-Ala-uvp V-Pro-Wyp-Cly-Set-Hvp Lya-Ala-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Val-Pyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Val-Gly-Pro-Ala 0-H-D | w-Pro-I le-Gly-Aqa-Va iy-Phe-Hvp-Giy-Ala-Ala-Giy-Arg-Val [] y-Ala-Uva-Cva-Ci 10-i Leu-Thr-Gly-Ser-Hyp-Cly-Ser-Hyg-Gly-Pro-Asp-Gl V-Gla-Hyp-Cl y-Gln-Arg-C) V-Asp-Are-C V-Pro-Hvp-G 1u-Thr-C Iv-Pro-Ala-Gly-Lya-Cl X-Ser-A iy-Arg-Hyp-Glx-Gln-Arg-Gly-Pro-Kyp-Gly-Pro-Gln-Gl y-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ale-Gly-Pro-Ale-G Y-Ala-Arg-Jiy-Glu-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hvp-G y-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Ann-Asp-Cly-&la-Lys-C V-Lva-Asp-Clv-Val-Arg-G rp-G1y-K1=-Thr-C) [x-1]e-Ala-C] lu-Hyp-C) -Pro-Hvb-G V-ASP-Arg-C C-Lev-EA LY-Pro-Hyp-Gry-Ala-A55-C 1-010-0-01 iy-Pro-Hyp o-Ser-Cly-Tra-A 0-0le-Are-Giv-Pro-HvaeGiy-Pro-Met-Fity-Pro-Hyp-Giy-Leu-Ala-Cla 1 n-C1 ro-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Ala-Cl ទុ]y-Ala-Ser-Gly+Pro-Ala-Gly+Pro-Arg-Gl | y-Asn-A1%-G1 y-Pro-3vp-G1 v-Pro-Hyp-G1 lu-Thr-Gly-Fro-Ala+Gly-Arg-Myp-Gly-GlysVal-Gly-Pro-Hvp_G la-Arg-Gly-Glu-Arg-Gly-Phe-Hyp-Gly-Leu-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Ser-G y-Pro-Ala-G 1y-Phe-Ser-Cl -Gly-Arg-App-Ciy-Ser-Hyp-Gly-Alg-Lyg -Pro-Wyp-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Fro-Val-Gly-Fro-A**b** la-Asp-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ala-Hyp-GlywThr-Pro-Gly-Pro-Gl y-Ala-Arg-Glv-Sér-Ala-Glv-Pro-H T0-A14-G -Gly-Pro-Als-Gly-PherAls-G C-ATR-D y-Ala-Asp-Glv-Ala-Prc-G -Pro-Ile-Gly-Pro-Val-Gly-Pro-Ale-Gly-Ale-Arg-G 1-1-1-1-1-1-L-A U-A1a-C GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Hyp-GI y-Pro-Prola-Gly-Ass-Arg-Cly-lle-Myl-Gly-His-Arge -Ala-Hyp-GJy-Asp-I,va-Cly-C Y-ASP-ALA-GIV-F u-Are-61 --ID-BIB-ALE-CI V-CIX-Asx-GI Y-Ale-Arg-Cl V-Ale-Ale-C 7-Ale-Hyp-Gl 1-418-Hyp-C) V-LeweHen-G] TO-Ser-G D-PVJ-CT-V 5-6 y-Pro-Kyp-C V-Pro-Hyp.-C 9-A18-010-0 1n-0 -Ale-Asn-G נע-וויד ----------1#1-6 V-Leu-C 10-X -Glu-Ale-Cly-Lye-Pro-Cl ចុ ទុ ចុ ទុ ទុ ų. 19-Met-Hy1-C) ទី ថុ ទី ចុ -0 -V-Pro-Lvs-C) []-5 Ale-Hyp-Cly-Pro-Hyl-Cl 10-1440-01 4-2 40-244-01 lu-Gln-Gly-Pro-Ser4G -GI y-Phe-Nyp 'ro-Ser-Cly-Ala-Hyp Gly-Pro-Ser-Gly-Leu-Mys r-Glu-Ale-Cly-Leu-Kyp y-Ala-Lya-Cly-Ala-Asn 12C1 Y-C1 U-Ky Lunyp-Cly-Pro Nys v-Ala-He -Ala-Clu-fly-Ser-Hy PX-Leser -Pro-Als-Gly-Pro-Ar C1+410-440-01 y-Ser-A1 Asp-Lev-Cly-Als-Hy Asp-Ala-Cly-Ala-Ly Lu-Hyp-Cly-Pro-A Ig-Pro-Lye-Giy-Pro-A <--y-Lye-Asp-61y-62u-A -Ser-Hyp-Cly-Phe-C y-Pro-Lys-Cly-A -Pro-Als-61+-C Ser-Cla-Cl ------CITES-13 *~c1~~1 CIY-VAI-VIS Y 101 Ŷ 5 Ü G ច 3 ច 3 ü ច ü ច ũ 3 5 3 ũ ü 5 ē . ? 5 3 8 99 8 2 8

Ser-Gly-Gly-Tyr-Asp-Leu-Ser-Phe-Leu-Pro-Gln-Pro-Pro-Gln-Gln-Gln-Glx-Lys-Als-His-Asp-Gly-Gly-Arg-T🛣 -Tyr

The amino acid popuence of the all abain from rat (residues 1-402) and calf (residues 403-1011) skin collagen. The N terminal (from rat) and terminal (from calf) non helical regions are exparated from the triplet region and are not numbered.

t. ↓ Table is taken fròm Hulmes et al¹³³

AMINO ACID SEQUENCE OF ∝2CNBr PEPTIDES SEQUENCED TO DATE FROM CHECK, RAT AND CALE SKIN COLLAGEN

∝2CNBr peptides

α 2 - CB1[⊥]

Chick Pca-Tyr-Asp-Pro-Ser-Lys-Ala-Asp-Phe-Gly-Pro-Gly-Pro-Met Rat Pca-Tyr-Ser-Asp-Lys-Gly-Val-Ser-Ala-Gly-Pro-Gly-Pro-Met

∝ 2- CRO

Rat Gly-Leu-Met A 2-CR4² 42 N-terminal amino acids of 330 residues Rat Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Val-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Gln Calf Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Scr-Gly-Ala-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Gln

Rat Gly-Phe-Gln-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Gln-HypCalf Gly-Phe-Gln-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Clu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-G

Rat Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Pro-Hyp

Calf Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ala-Arg-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp

∝2-CB2³

Chick Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Ala-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Lys Rat Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Thr-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Arg

Chick =Gly-Pro-Asn-Gly-Asp-Ala-Gly-Arg-Myp-Gly-Glu-Hyp-Gly-Leu-Hse Rat Gly, Pro, Asp, Gly, Asp, Ala, Gly, Arg, Hyp, Gly, Gln, Hyp, Gly, Leu, Hse

Rat Thr-Gly-The-Hyp-Gly-Ala-Ala-Gly-Arg-Thr-Gly-Gly-Gly-Bro-* Ser-Gly-Ile-Thr-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Gly-Manuala-Gly-Lys-Glu-Gly-Ile-Lys-Gly-Pro-Arg-Gly-Asp-Gln-Gly-Pro-Val-Gly-Arg

Table 3 continued: Sequence for ∝2-CE1 is them Ean2 and Crics¹³⁶. Sequence for ∝2-CE2 is from Highberger et al¹³⁶. Sequence for ∝2-CE2 is from Highberger et al¹³⁶. Sequence for ∝2-CE2 is from Highberger et al¹³⁶.

.1

.

٧

i

1	(Λ)	11	`4
		A	

AMINO ACID SEQUENCE OF α 2-OD TROUCHER, HUMAN, RAESIP, PIG, RAE AND CITCH COFFACEN¹

Calt	Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Ser-Ar -Gly-Thr-Ala-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Ar-
Huban	Cly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Ser-Arg-Gly-Ala-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Arg-
Rabbi t	G1y-Pro-Hyp- $G1y$ -Ser-Arz- $G1y$ -ffr-Ser- $G1y$ -Pro-Ala- $G1y$ -Val-Arr-
Pig	Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Scr-Arge-Gly-Thr-Pro-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Arge-
Rat 🔪	Gly-Pro-Hyp-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Thr-Ser-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Arg-
Chick	Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Asn-Arg-Gly-Ala-Set-Gly-Pro-Ala-Gly-Val-Lys-

Calf Gly=Pro-Asn-Gly=Asp-Gly=Arg-Hyp-Gly-Clu=Hyp-Gly-Leu=HscHuman Gly=Pro-Asx-Gly=Asz-Ala=Gly=(Arg,Hyp,Gly,Glu,Hyp,Gly,Leu,Hsc)Rabbit Gly=Pro-Asx-Gly=Asz-Ser-Gly=(Arg,Hyp,Gly,Glu,Hyp,Gly,Leu,Hsc)Pig Gly=Pro-Asn-Gly=Asp-Ser-Gly=Arg-Hyp-Gly=Gla=(Hyp,Gly,Leu,Hsc)Rat (Arg,Pro,Asn,Gly,Asp,Rla,Gly,Arg,Hyp,Gly,Glu,Hyp,Gly,Leu,Hsc)Chick Gly=Pro-Asn-Gly=Asp-Ala=Cly=Arg-Hyp-Gly=Glu=Hyp-Gly=Leu=Hsc

1. Sequence of $\propto 2$ -CB2 is from Fietzek et al¹³².

Ti	NΒ	1.1	Ì.	Ú,
				1000

AMENO ACID COMEONE 1635 OF SUCCEED CIDE PLUIDES DEELWED PROMERNY SOLUELE GER, CROEFEL SUFF, MED DEGETERE CARCELACE COLLAGENSS

	α	1-(CB3)		X	1-CE(4,5)	
	Ι.	11 • 1	I Į I	I	11	111
i) 4-Hydroxyproliae	1 •	1.6	19	9(9.1)	. 11	12
Aspartic acid	v().8)	4(4.1)	5(7.9)	や(5,9)	4(3.7)	4(3.8)
Threonine	0	3(2,9)	4(3.9)	1(1.0)	1(1.1)	1(0.8)
Serine	3(2,8)	3(3.1)	1(0.8)	2(1.9)	3(2,7)	4(3:9)
Glut a míc_deid	15	14	12	6(6.1)	6(5.9)	6(6.3)
Proline	15	17	19.	8(8,2)	7 (7, 3)	7(6.8)
Glycine	49	49	49	28	, 28	28
Alanine	²¹	14	15	7(7.2)	6(6.0)	9(9.0)
Valine	4(422)	2(2.2)	1(1.0)	0	2(2.2)	1(1.0)
lethioníne	0	0	0	0	0	0
Isoleucine	0	0	0	0	0	1(0.9)
Leucine	3 () .1)	6(6,3)	5(4.9)	3(3.0)	2(2.1)	1(0.9)
lyrosine	0	0	0	0	1(1.1)	. 0
Phenylalanine	3(3.0)	3(3.1)	1(1.3)	1(1.0)	1(0.9)	1(0.9)
4 lydroxylysine	0.2	2.5	0.3	1.3	2.9	0,2
_ysine	4.8	4.2	7.0	.3.7	2.9	1.6
listidine	0	Ó	0	1(1.2)	1(1.0)	1(0.9)
Arginine	6(•6.1)	7(6.8)	4(3.8)	5(5.0)	4(4.3)	5(5.1)
lomoserine	1(0.8)	1(0.8)	1(0.8)	2(1.8)	1(0.8)	1(0.8)

1. Table is taken from Miller et al⁴.

4

, tr.

.

Table 5 continued:

.

Residues per peptide rynded off to the nearest whole number. Actual values are listed where less than 10 residues are tound. A value of zero indicates less than 0.2 residue.

90

. *

Ż

- 3. In ∞ 1(I) the sequence homologous to the region represented by α 1-CG(4,5) in α 1(II) and α 1(III) contains a methionyl residue giving rise α 1-CG4 and α 1-CG5.. The analysis shown is the sum of both.
- 4. Values for lysine and hydroxylysine have not been rounded off since there is evidence and partial hydroxylation giving rise to noninteger values.

ΤA	В	ا. إ	Ľ	·t)	
----	---	------	---	-----	--

91

Amino Acid	Human	Canine	Ovine	Rat	*
Hydrosylysine	24.5	25.()	22.5	21.8	
Lysine	26.4	20.0	27.0	· 40.0	
Histidine	18.7	14.4	18.5	21.0	
Argining	48,3	48.2	50.5	. <u>.</u> 52.6	
3-Hydroxyproline	12.0.	8.5	7.0	7.0	
4-Hydroxyproline	53.0	56.5	56.0	50.0	
Aspartic	70.0	70.0	72.0	70.0	
Threonine -	40.3	40.5	41.5	45.5	
Seríne .	54.2	49 .0	54.5	62. 8	* .
Glutamic	101.3	. 97.0	98.0	100.0	
Proline	64.1	69.8	66.0	. 62.0	
Glycine	225.2	229.0	220.0	200.0	
Alanine	58.6	65.0	60.0	67.0	
lalf-Cystine	22.0	22.7	20.0	20.4	
Valine	36.0	36.0	38.0	43.0	
Methionine	7.0	5.0	7.5	11.0	
[soleucine	• 28.6	28.1	29.5	30.0	•
Leucine	60.3	60.2	59.0	60.0	•
Fyrosine	20.5	22.0	23.0	17.0	
Phenylalanine	28.3	26.8	28.0	19.0 ·	÷

l. Table is taken from Kefalides, N.A.¹⁴⁹.

•

.

• • •

1	ALCIEN VALUES OF THE PREDENTIES	, T
PHOSPHORUS AND CA AND	ALCHEN VALOUS – OF THE PREDUCTS CENERTIN DRACTIOUS	
`I		
•	•	
Predentine Diaction	<u>`</u>	
× , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	Р	Са
Predentine	0.37	0.4
• EDTA extract	0.07	•
Tris-NaCl Extract	• 1.7 .	Trace
Predentine Matrix	N. D.	N. D.
	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• *
	•	
Cementum Fraction	v	
	• P	Ca
Cementum?	. 11.4	26.3
EDTA Extract	0.14	
Tris NaCl Extract	• 1.76	Trace
Cementum Matrix	N.D.	N.D.

1. Values are expressed in terms of percentage of the total weight of each fraction;

.

N.D. Not

4

Not detected Not determined 92

¢





1. Amido Black stains mucopolysaccharide.

2. Alcian Blue stains protein.

CKDEATIAL AND I		
	Predentine	Dentine
Lysine	23.0	18.9
Histiding	7.0	5.2
Arginine	65.4	46.9
Hydroxylysine	12.4	9.2
Hydroxyproline	90.0	98.7
Aspartic Acid	44.1	49.9
Threonine	16.8	17.0
Serine	31.6	38.2
Glutamic Acid	69.8	70.9
Proline	174	117.8
Glycine	281	325,8
Alanine	102	124.2
Valine	20.0	20.7
Methionine	7.9	5.9
Isoleucine	10.3	11.1
Leucine	25.7	24.7
Tyrosine	5.7	4.0
Phenylalanine	14.3	. 11.9

AMINO ACUD COMPOSITION OF EDIA, 1811-NECL EXPRACTED PREDENTINE AND DUMAINE¹

TAEL1_10

Results expressed in terms of amino acid residues per 1000 total amino acid residues.

1. Values for dentine collagen are from Veis and Perry¹⁸⁷.



۷



di HNL - dihydroxynorleucine
HNL - hydroxynorleucine
HLHNL - hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine
HLNL - hydroxylysinonorleucine

I. Values for dentine from Carmichael and Wohllebe (unpublished work).

NEUTRAL SUGAR COMPOSITION OF FDIA, TRES-NACL EXTRACTED FREDENTINE AND CONSULTY

g/14g Hypro.

	Peak 1	<u>Peak_2</u>		Pe	ak 1			Pea	k^{2}
			Ga	M	F	<u>G1</u>	<u>U</u>	Ga	<u>G1</u>
9 Predentine	2.2 ²	4.9	33	23	10	20	14	59	41
Cementum	0.92	1,5	40	26	7	16	11	62	38

- 1. Also detected mannose (<37 of total hexose of peak 2) and traces of fucose and xylose. Traces of the latter and ribose were detected in peak 1.
- 2. Value includes unknown orcinol positive compounds U.

Ga - Galactose

M - Mannose

se F - Fucose

Gl - Glucose

	MATRIX COLLAGIUS		
x	Cementum	Bone	Dentine ²
Lysine	20.0	26.2	18.9
Histidine	5:2	5.8	5.2
Arginine	57.6	49.0	46.9
Hydroxy lysine	10.6	6.4	9.2
Hydroxyproline	81.2	100.8	98.7
Aspartic Acid	46.6	49.8	49.9
Threonine	18.0	19.7	• 17.0
Serine	33.6	37.8	38.2
Glutamic Acid	72.7	75.8	70.9
• Proline .	156	118	118 .
Glycine	306	314 🗦	326
Alanine	115	109	124 .
Valine	21.4	21.2	20.7
Methionine	7.7	5.1	5.9
Isoleucine	9.9	12.3	11.1
Leucine	22.8	27.9	24.7
Tyrosine	3.9	. 2.9	4.0
Phenylalanine	12.3	16.3	11.9

AMINO ACID COMPOSITION OF CEMENTUM, BONE AND DENTINE MATRIX COLLAGINS

TABLE 13

Results expressed in terms of amino acid residues per 1000 total amino acid residues.

5

1. Values for bone matrix collagen are from Eastoe, $J_{max} = \frac{6}{2}$.

2. Values for dentine matrix collagen are from Veis and Perry 187

ł

- TABLE 14

...,

REDUCED CROSS-FIRE CONTINUE OF DENFINE, COMINTUM, BONE, CARTIEROF AND BEIN MATRIX COLLAGA.

1

•		
	HLIEL	HLNL
Dentine ¹	5.8 x 10^{-1}	9.0 x 10^{-3}
Cementum	2.6×10^{-1}	5.2 $\times 10^{-2}$
Bone ²	2.3×10^{-1}	6.0 $\times 10^{-2}$
Cartilage ²	1.3×10^{-1}	6.0×10^{-2}
\$kin ²	1.0×10^{-2}	1.6×10^{-1}
U	5	

Results are expressed in terms of lysine derived residues per 1000 amino acid residues.

HLHNL - hydroxylysinohydroxynorleucine

HLNC - hydroxylysinonorleucine

1.

1

Values for dentine from Carmichael and Wohllebe (unpublished work).

.

Values from bone, cartilage and skin from Davis, N.R. 2.

TAT	11	1.	1.5

AMERO ACTO COSPOSETINO ¹ OF FYPE I, PROPERTINE, TYPE II, CEMERTUM AND TYPE III COLLACIES

:		Type I (Skin)	Predentine	Type II ³ (Cartila _{ce})	<u>Cera ny en</u>	Type 111 ⁴ (Skin)
	lysine	27	23.0	17	20.0	30
	Histid'inc	4.2	7.0	2.4	5.2	6
	Arginine	51	65.4	50	57.6	46
	Hydroxylysint	6.9	12.4	19	10.6	5
Č.	Hydroxyproline	106	9().()	106.2	81.2	125
	Aspartic Acid	45	44.1	42	46.6	42
	Threonine	19~5	16.8	24	18.0	13
	Serine	29	31.6	27	33.6	39-
	Glutamic Acid	73	69.8	83	72.7	71
	Proline	118	174	118	156	107
	Glycine	332	281	333	306	350
	Alanine	116	102	106	115	96
	Valine	18	20.0	19	21.4	14
	Methionine	7.4	7.9	10 .	7.7	8
-	Isoleucine	10	10.3	8	9.9	13
	Leucine	24	25.7	24	22.8	22
	Tyrosine	1.6	5.7	2.2 .	3.9	3
	Pheny lalanine	12	14.3	13	12.3	8

- 1. Results expressed in terms of amino acid residues per 1000 total amino acid residues.
- 2. Values for Type I collagen are from Kang et al¹⁴¹.
- 3. Values for Type II collagen are from Linsenmayer, T.F.²⁶⁰.
- 4. Values for Type III collagen are from Chung e Pal²⁵⁵.

100

1

AMINO ACID COMPOSITIO, CONFISTEM

>.	Bovine Cementum	Coronal , Cenentere ⁷	Bovine 3 Cementum	Mature Bovine Periodontal ligament ⁴
Lysine	20.0	25	- 21.9	27
Histidine	5.2	,	4.8 •	5.3
Arginine	57.6	51	46.1	· . 53
Hydroxylysine	10.6		9.7	9.7
Hydroxyproline	81.2	100 /	• 93.5	105
Aspartic Acid	46.6	5 0	48.1	45
Threenine 🖌	18.0	19	18.8	17
Serine	33.6	39	37.5	29
Glutamic Acid	72.7	80	80.8	7 5
Proline	156	124	112	134
Glycine	306	307	332	310
Alanine	115	115 ·	- 111	95
Valine	21.4	21	22.3	22
Methionine	7.7	3	7 5.5	7.9
Isoleucine	9.9	12	11	13
Leuc in 🛩	22.8	27	25.4	28
Tyrosine	3.9	3	5.9	5.8
Phenylalanine	12.3	14	12.7	14

- Results expressed in terms of amino acid residues per 1000 total amino acid.
- 2. Values for coronal cementum are from Glimcher, M.J. et al²³⁴.
- 3. Values for bovine cementum are from Berkedal-Hansen, H. et al²⁴⁶.
- 4. Values for mature periodontal ligament are from Pearson, C.H. et al²⁶⁹.

1.20

BIBLIOGRAPHY

1.	Piez, K.A., Eigner, F.A. and Lewis, M.S.: The chromatographic separation and unino acid cooposition of the subunity of several collagens. Biochemistry 2: 58-55, 1963.
?.	Sykes, B.C. and Bailey, A.J.: Molecular weight heterogen g (y) of ≪ chain subunity of collagen. Biochem, Biophys, Res. Commun. 43: 340-345, 1971.
3.	Miller, E.J.: A review of biochemical studies on the venetically distinct collagens of the skeletal system. Clin. Orthop. 92: 260-280, 1973.
4.	Miller, E.J., Epstein, E.H. and Piez, K.A.: Identification of three genetically distinct collatens by cyunogen bromide cleavage of insoluble human skin and cartilage collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 42: 1024-1029, 1971.
5.	Eastoe, J.E.: Collagen and tissue architecture. Dental Pract. (Bristel) 18: 267-273, 1968.
6. '	Eastoe, J.E.: Composition of collagen and allied proteins. In Treatise on Collagen. Vol. I. Edited by G.N. Ramachandran. London; Academic Press, 1967, pp. 1-72.
7.	Traub, W. and Yonath, A.: Polymers of tripeptides as collagen models. I. X-ray studies of poly (L-prolyl-glycyl-L-proline) and related polytripeptides. J. Mol. Biol. 16: 404-414, 1966.
8.	Yonath, A. and Traub, W.: Polymers of tripeptides as collagen models. IV. Structure analysis of poly (L-prolyl-glycyl-L-pro- line).' J. Mol. Biol. 43: 461-477, 1969.
9.	Sakakibara, S., Ionowye, K., Shudo, K., Kishida, Y., Kobayaski, Y. and Prockop, D.J.: Synthesis of (Pro-Hyp-Gly)n of defined mole- cular weights. Evidence for the stabilization of collagen triple helix by hydroxyproline. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 303: 198-202, 1973.
10.	Berg, R.A. and Prockop, D.J.: The thermal transition of a non- hydroxylated form of collagen. Evidence for a role of hydroxy- proline in stabilizing the triple-helix of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 53: 115-120, 1973.
11.	Jeminez, S., Harsch, M. and Rosenbloom, J.: Hydroxyproline stabilizes the triple helix of chick tendon collagen. Bioghem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 52: 106-114, 1973.
12.	Rauterberg, J., Von der Mark, K., Rexrodt, F. and Kuhn, K.: Cyanogen bromide and collagenase derived peptides from the Col chain of calf skin collagen; their localization within the chain by electron microscopic methods. In Chemistry and Molecular

.

Biology of the Intracellular Matrix. Vol. 1. Edited by F.A. Balazs, London; Academic Press, 1970, pp. 165-177.

- Bruns, R. and Cross, F.: Band pattern of the segment-long-spacing form of cella en. Its use in the analysis of primary structure. Biochemistry 12: 808-815, 1973.
- 14. Piez, K.A., Lewis, M.S., Martin, G.R. and Gross, J.: Subunits of the collagen molecule. Biochin. Biophys. Acta 53: 596-598, 1951.

 Lowther, D.A., Green, N.M. and Chapman, J.A.: Morphological and chemical studies of collagen formation: II. Metabolic activity of collagen associated with subcellular fractions of guinea pig granulomata. J. Biophys. Biochem. Cytol. 10: 373-385, 1961.

- 16. Prockep, D.J.: Synthesis of Collagen. Nature (Lond.) 194: 477, 1962.
- 17. Kretsinger, R.H., Manner, G., Gould, B.S. and Rich, A.: Synthesis of collagen on polyribisomes. Nature (Lond.) 202: 438-441, 1964.
- 18. Manner, G., Kretsinger, R.H., Gould, B.S. and Rich, A.: The polyribosomal synthesis of collagen. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 134: 411-429, 1967.
- 19. Goldberg, B. and Green, H.: Collagen synthesis on polyribosomes of cultured mammalian fibroblasts. J. Mol. Biol. -26: 1-18, 1967.
- Gallop, P.M., Blumenfeld, O.O. and Seifter, S.: Subunits and special structural features of tropocollagen. In Treatise on Collagen. Vol. I. Edited by G.N. Ramachandran. London; Academic Press, 1967, pp. 339-366.
- Hodge, A.J.: Structure at the electron microscope level. In Treatise on Collagen. Vol. I. Edited by G.N. Ramachandran. London; Academic Press, 1967, pp. 185-206.
- Fernandez-Madrid, F.: Biosynthesis of collagen: biochemical/and physiochemical characterization of collagen - synthesizing polyribosomes. J. Cell Biol. 33: 27-42, 1967.
- 23. Vuust, J. and Piez, K.A.: Biosynthesis of the chains of collagen studied by pulse labelling in culture. J. Biol. Chem. 245: 6201-6207, 1970.
- 24. Dintzis, H.M.: Assembly of the peptide chains of hemoglobin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 47: 247-261, 1961.
- 25. Naughton, M.A. and Dintzis, H.M.: Sequential biosynthesis of the peptide chains of hemoglobin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 48: 1822-1830, 1962.
- 26. Rosenbloom, J., Horsch, M. and Hardman, D.: Collagen is secreted as a triple stranded molecule. Fed. Proc. 32: 649, Abs, 1973.

103

- 27. Schoffeld, J. D., Vitto, J. and Prockop, D.J.: Formation of interchain disulfide bonds and helical structure during biosynthesis of procollinen by embryonic tenden cells. Biochemistry 13: 1801-1806, 1974.
 28. Harwood, R., Grant, M.E. and Jackson, D.S.: The sub-cellular location of inter-chain disultide bond formation during the
- location of inter-chain disulfide bond formation during procollagen biosynthesis by embryonic chick tendon cells. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 55: 1188-1196, 1973.
- 29. Layman, D.L., McGoedwin, E.B. and Martin, G.R.: The nature of the collagen synthesized by cultured human fibroblasts. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 68: 454-458, 1971.

30. Bellamy, G. and Bornstein, P.: Evidence for procellagen: a biosynthetic precursor of collagen. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 1138-1142, 1971.

31. Dehm, P. and Prockop, D.J.: Synthesis and extrusion of collagen by freshly isolated cells from chick embryo tendon. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 240: 358-369, 1971.

32.

- Jimenez, S.A., Dehm, P. and Prockop, D.J.: Further evidence for a transport form of collagen: Its extrusion and extracellular conversion to chains in embryonic tendon. FEBS Lett. 17: 245-249, 1971.
- 33. Dehm, P., Jimenez, S.A., Olsen, B.R., et al: A transport form of collagen from embryonic tendon: electron microscope demonstration of an NH₂-terminal extension and evidence suggesting the presence of cystine in the molecule. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 69: 60-64, 1972.
- 34. Bornstein, P., Von der Mark, K., Wyke, A.W. and Erhlich, P.: Characterization of the pro-Occhain of procollagen. J. Biol. Chem. 247: 2808-2813, 1972.
- 35. Burgeson, R.E., Wyke, A.W. and Fessler, J.H.: Collagen synthesis by cells. II. Secretion of a disulfide linked material. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 48: 892-897, 1972.
- Goldberg, B., Epstein, E.H. and Sherr, C.J.: Precursors of collagen secreted by cultured human fibroblasts. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 69: 3655-3659, 1972.
- 37. Uitto, J., Jimenez, S.A., Dehm, P. and Prockop, D.J.: Characterization of the precursor forms of the *I* and *I* chains of collagen from matrix-free tendon cells. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 278: 198-205, 1972.
- 38. Fessler, L.I., Burgeson, R.E., Morris, N.P. and Fessler, J.G.: Collagen synthesis: A disulfide-linked collagen precursor in chick bone. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 70: 2993-2996, 1973.

104

F

105 39. Stutten, M.R. and Schoenheimer, R.: The metabolism of $\ell(\text{-})$ -proline studied with the aid of deuterium and isotopic infingen. J. Biol. Clem. 183: 113-132, 1944. 40 . Stetten, M.R.: Some aspects of the metabolism of hydroxyproline studied with the aid of isotopic nitrogen. J. Biol. Chem. 181: 31-37. 1949. 41. Sinex, F.M. and Vin Slyke, D.D.: The sourcesand state of hydroxylysine of collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 216: 245-250, 1955. Ű 42. Piez, K.A. and Likins, R.C.; The conversion of lysine to hydroxylysine and its relation to the biosynthesis of collagen in reveral tissues of the rat. J. Biol. Chem. 229: 101-109, 1957. 43. Kao, K-Yt, and Boucek, R.J.: In vivo incorporation and hydroxylation of lysine -2- 14C in rat biopsy-connective tissue. Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 98: 530-534, 1958. Sinex, F.M., Van Slyke, D.D. and Christman, D.R.: The source and 44. state of the hydroxylysine of collagen. II. Failure of free hy- " droxylysine to serve as a source of the hydroxylysine of lysine of collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 234: 918-921, 1959. 45. Stone, N. and Meister, A.: Function of ascorbic acid in the conversion of proline to collagen hydroxyproline. Nature, 194: 555-557, 1962. 46. Manner, G. and Gould, B.S.: Collagen biosynthesis: The formation of hydroxyproline and soluble ribonucleic acid complexes of proline and hydroxyproline by chick embryo in vivo and by a subcellular chick embryo system. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 72: 243-250. *i*1963. 1 47. Jackson, D.S., Watkins, D. and Winkler, A.: Formation of s-RNA hydroxyproline in chick embryo and wound granulation tissue. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 87: 152-153, 1964. 48. Coronada, A., Mardonnes, E. and Allende, J.: Isolation of hydroxylysyl-sRNA and hydroxyprolyl-sRNA in a chick embryo system. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 13: 75-81, 1963. Urevitsky, M., Frei, J.M. and Meilman, E.: Cell-free collagen 49. biosynthesis and the hydroxylation of sRNA proline. Archs Biochem. Biophys. 109: 480-489, 1965. 50. Manner, G., Gould, B.S., Levi, A, and Shantz, A.: Collagen biosynthesis. Formation of an s-RNA hydroxylysine complex. Fed. Proc. 22: 229, 1963. 51. Urevitsky, M., Frei, J.M. and Meilman, E.: Hydroxyprolylsoluble ribonucleic acid and the biosynthesis of collagen. Archs Biochem. Biophys. 117: 224-231, 1966.

- 52. Fujimoto, D. and Tumiyi, N.: Incorporation of 150 from air into hydroxyproline by chick embryo. Biochem. J. 84: 333-335, 1962.
 53. Prockop, D., Kuplan, A. and Udenfriend, S.: Oxygen-18 studies
- on the conversion of profine to collaren hydroxyproline. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 101: 499-503, 1963.
- 54. Peterkotsky, B. and "dentriend, S.: Conversion of proline to collagen hydro-yproline in a cell-free system from chick embryo.
 J. Biol. Chem. 238: 3900-3977, 1963.
- 55. PeterRofsky, B. and Udenfriend, S.: Enzymatic hydroxylation of proline in microsomal polypeptide leading to formation of collagen. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 53: 335-342, 1965.
- 56. Juva, K. and Prockop, D.J.: Puromycin inhibition of collagen synthesis as evidence for a ribosomal or post ribosomal site for the hydroxylation of proline. Biochim: Biophys. Acta 91: 174-176, 1964.
- 57. Prockop, D.J. and Juva, K.: Synthesis of hydroxyproline in vitro by the hydroxylation of proline in a precursor of collagen. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 53: 661-668, 1965.
- 58. Bachra, B.N. and Van der Eb, A.J.: Site of proline hydroxylation during collagen synthesis in mouse fibroblast. Biochemistry 9: 3001-3011, 1970.
- 59. Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Partial characterization of protocollagen from embryonic cartifage. Biochem. J. 102: 432-442, 1967.
- 60. Luken, L.N.: The size of the polypeptide precursor of collagen hydroxyproline. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 55: 1235-1243, 1966.
- 61. Hurych, J. and Chvapil, M.: Influence of chelating agents on the biosynthesis of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Acta 97: 361-363, 1965.
- 62. Bhatnagar, R.S., Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Studies on the synthesis and intracellular accumulation of protocollagen in organ culture of embryonic cartilage. Biochem. Biophys. Acta 154: 196-207, 1968.
- 63. Cooper, G.W. and Prockop, D.J.: Intracellular accumulation of proto-collagen and extrusion of collagen by embryonic cartilage cells. J. Cell. Biol. 38: 523-537, 1968.

64. Holme, J., Kivirikko, K.I. and Simons, K.: Isolation and partial characterization of highly purified protocollagen proline hydroxylase. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 198: 460-470, 1970.

65. Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Enzymatic hydroxylation of proline and lysine in protocollagen. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.

USA 57: 782-789, 1967.

- 66. Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Hydroxylation of proline in synthetic polypeptides with purified protocollagen hydroxylase. J. Biol. Chem. 242: 4007-4012, 1967.
- 67. Hutton, J.J., Jr., Marglin, A., Witkop, B. et al: Synthetic polypeptides as substrates and inhibitors of collagen proline hydroxylase. Archs. Bioc em. Biophys. 125: 19-85, 1968.
- 68. Kivirikko, K.I., Prockep, D.J. and Lorenzi, G.P. et al: Oligopeptides with the sequences Ala-Pro-Gly and Gly-Pro-Gly as substrates or inhibitors for protocollation proline hydroxylase. J. Biol. Chem. 244: 2755-2760, 1969.
- 69. Juva, K. and Prockop, D.J.: Formation of enzyme-substrate complexes with protocollagen proline hydroxylase and large polypeptide substrates. J. Biol. Chem. 244: 6486-6492, 1969.
- 70. Rosenbloom, J., Bhatnagar, R.S. and Prockop, D.J.: Hydroxylation of proline after the release of proline-rich polypeptides from ribosomal complexes during uninhibited collagen biosynthesis. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 149: 259-272, 1967.
- Bhatnagar, R.S., Rosenbloom, J., Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Effect of cycloheximide on collagen biosynthesis and evidence for a postribosomal site for the hydroxylation of proline. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 149: 273-281, 1967.
- Bhatnagar, R.S., Prockop, D.J. and Rosenbloom, J.: Intracellular
 pool of underhydroxylated polypeptide precursors of collagen.
 Science 158: 492-494, 1967.
- 73. Hutton, J.J., Tappel, A.L. and Udenfriend, S.: Cofactor and substrate requirements of collagen proline hydroxylase. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 118: 231-240, 1967.
- 74. Kivirikko, K.I. and Prockop, D.J.: Purification and partial characterization_of the enzyme for the hydroxylation of proline in protocollagen. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 118: 611-618, 1967.
- 75. Bates, C.J., Prynne, C.J. and Levene, C.I.: The synthesis of under-hydroxylated collagen by 3T6 mouse fibroblasts in culture. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 263: 397-405, 1972.
- 76. Peterkofsky; B.: The effect of ascorbic acid on collagen polypeptides synthesis and proline hydroxylation during growth of culture fibroblasts. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 152: 318-328; 1972.
- 77. Hobza, P., Hurych, J. and Zahdramik, R.: Quartum chemical study, of the mechanism of collagen proline hyperoxylation. Biochim.
 Biophys. Acta 304: 466-472, 1973.
- 78.

Rhoads, R.E. and Udenfriend, S.: Decarboxylation of &-ketoglu-

tarate coupled to colla en proline hydroxylase. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 60: 1473-1475, 1968.

- 79. Rhoads, R.E. and Udenfriend, S.: Purification and properties of collagen proline hydrograms from newborn rat skin. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 139: 329-339, 1970.
- Pankalainen, M. and Rivirikko, K.I.: The absence of iron and certain coenzymes in biebly parified protocollaten proline hydronylase. Biochim. Biephys. Acta 229: 504-508, 1971.
- 81. Blumenkrantz, N., Rosenbloom, J. and Prockop, D.J.: Sequential steps in the synthesis of hydroxylysine and the glycosylation of hydroxylysine during biosynthesis of collagen. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 192: 81-89, 1969.
- 82. Prockop, D.J., Weinstein, E. and Mulveny, T.: Hydroxylation of lysine in a polypeptide precursor of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 22: 124-128, 1966.
- Hurych, J. and Nordwig, A.: Inhibition of collagen hydroxylysine formation by chelating agents. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 140: 168-170, 1967.
- 84. Hausmann, E.: Cofactor requirements for the enzymatic hydroxylation of lysine in a polypeptide precursor of collagen. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 133: 591-593, 1967.
- 85. Murphy, L. and Rosenbloom, J.: Evidence that chick tendon procollagen must be denatured to serve as a substrate for proline hydroxylase. Biochem. J. 135: 249-251, 1973.
- Berg, R.A. and Prockop, D.J.: Purification of (¹⁴C) protocollagen and its hydroxylation by prolyl-hydroxylase. Biochemistry 12: 3395-3401, 1973.
- 87. Kivirikko, K.I., Ryhanen, L., Anttinen, H., Bornstein, P. and Prockop, D.J.: Further hydroxylation of lysyl residues in collagen by protocollagen lysyl hydroxylase in vitro. Biochemistry 12: 4966-4971, 1973.
- 88. Brownell, A.G. and Veis, A.: The intracellular location of the glycosylation of hydroxylysine of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 63: 371-377, 1975.
- 89. Robert, A.M., Robert, B. and Robert, L.: Chemical and physical properties of structural glycoproteins. In Chemistry and Molecular Biology of the Intracellular Matrix. Vol. I. Edited by E.A. Balazs. London; Academic Press, 1970, pp. 237-242.
- 90. Ramachandran, G.N.: Structure of collagen at the molecular level. In Treatise in Collagen. Vol. I. Edited by G.N. Ramachandran. London; Academic Press, 1967, pp. 103-183.

108
- 91. Hay, E.D. and Dodson, J.W.: Secretion of collagen by corneal epithelium. Morphology of the collagenous products produced by isolated epithelia . fown on trozen-killed lens. J. Cell Biol. 57: 190-213, 1972
- 92. Weinsteck, M. and Leblond, C.P.: Synthesis, migration and release of precursor collaten by edentoblasts as visualized by radioautography after (³H) proline administration. J. Cell Biol. 60: 92-127, 1974.
- 93. Weinstock, M. and Leblond, C.P.: Formation of collagen. Fed. Proc. 33: 1205-1218, 1974.
- 94. Bornstein, P.: Studies of the pathway for intracellular translocation and secretion of procollagen. Abstracts of the West Coast Connective Tissue Society Banfi, Alberta, Canada, March, 1974.
- .95. Defm, P. and Prockop, D.J.: Time lag in the secretion of collagen by matrix-free tendon cells and inhibition of the secretory process by colchicine and vinblasting. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 264: 375-382, 1972.
- 96. Diegelmann, R.F. and Peterkofsky, B.: Inhibition of collagen secretion from bone and cultured fibroblasts by microtubular dis ruptive drugs. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 69: 892-896, 1972.
- 97. Erhlich, H.P. and Bornstein, P.: Microtubules in transcellular movement of procollagen. Nature (New Biol.) 238: 257-260, 1972.
- 98. Trelstad, R.L.: Vacuoles in the embryonic chick corneal epithelium, an epithelium which produces collagen. J. Cell Biol. 48: 689-694, 1971.
- 99. Veis, A., Anesty, J., Yuan, L. and Levy, S.J.: Evidence for an NH₂-terminal extension in high molecular weight collagens from mature boyine skin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 70: 1464-1467, 1973.
- 100. Clark, C.C. and Veis, A.: High molecular weight & -chains in acid soluble collagen and their role in fibrillogenesis. Biochemistry 11, 494-502, 1972.
- 101. Veit, A., Anesey; J., Garvin, J.E. and Dimeizio, M.T. High intermediate in the bit desis of collaged fibrils. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Com. 48: 404-1411, 1972.
- 102. Schmitt, F.O., Gross, J. and Highberger, J.H.: Tropocollagen and the properties of fibrous collagen. Exp. Cell Kes. Supplement 3; 326-334, 1955.
- 103. Petruska, J.A. and Hodge, A.J.: Aspects of protein structure. Edited by G.N. Ramachandran. London; Academic Press, 1963,

pp. 289-300

- 104. Bornstein, P. and Pich, K.A.: The full be of the intrubolecular crosslinks in collaten. The separation of desired characterization of peptides from the cross-link relation of skin collagen. A Biochemistry 5: 3460-3473, 1996.
- 105. Pinnell, S.R. and Martin, C.R.: The cross-linking of collagen and elastin: Engymetic conversion of lysine in peptide linkage to α maine adapte: γ-serial delayde (ally ine) by an extract from bone. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA (41: 708-771, 1968.
- 106. Stark, M., Rauterberg, J. and Kubn, K.: Evidence for a nonhelical region at the carboxyl terminus of the collagen molecule. FEBS Lett. 13: 101-104, 1971.
- Deshmukh, K. and Nimmi, M.E.: Characterization of the aldehydes present on the cyanogen bromide peptides from mature rat skin collagen. Biochemistry 10: 1640-1647, 1971.
- 108. Piez K.A.: Crosslinking of collagen and elastin. Ann. Rev. Biochem. 37: 547-570, 1968.
- 109. Thomas, J., Elsden, D.F. and Partridge, S.M.: Degradation products of elastin. Nature (Lond.) 200: 651-652, 1963.
- 110. Bailey, A.J. and Peach, C.M.: The chemistry of the collagen crosslinks. The absence of reduction of dehydrolysinonorleucine and dehydrohydroxylysinonorleucine in vivo. Biochem. J. 121: 257-259, 1971.
- Bornstein, P.: The crosslinking of collagen and elastin and its inhibition in osteolathyrism: Is there a relation to the aging process. Am. J. Med. 49: 429-435, 1970.
- 112. Kang, A.H.: Studies on the location of intermolecular crosslinks in collagen. Isolation of a CNBr peptide containing §-hydroxylysinonorleucine. Biochemistry 11: 1828-1835, 1972.
- 113. Kang, A.H. and Gross, J.: Relationship between intra and intermolecular crosslinks of collagen. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., USA 67: 1307-1314, 1970.
- 114. Levene, C.I. and Gross, J.: Alterations in the state of molecular aggregation of collagen induced in chick embryos by β-aminoproprionitrile. J. Exp. Med. 110: 771-791, 1959.

115. Bailey, A.J., Peach, G.M. and Fowler, L.J.: Chemistry of collagen crosslinks. Isolation and characterization of two intermediate intermolecular crosslinks in collagen. Biochem. J. 117: 819-831, 1970.

116. Bailey, A.J. and Peach, C.M.: Isolation and structural identification of a labile intermolecular crosslink in collagen. Biochem.

4

Biophys. Rev. Commun. 33: 842-819, 1998.

- Bailey, A.J., Fowler, L.J. and Peach, C.M.: Identification of two interclaim crosslinks of bone and dentin collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 35: 603-671, 1959.
- 118. Mechanic, G. and Tanžer, M.L.: Biochemistry of collaten crosslinking. Isolation of a new crosslink, hydroxylysinolydroxyberleucine, and its reduced precursor, dihydroxynorleucine, from bovine tendph. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 41: 1597-1604, 1970.
- 119. Davis, N.R. and Bailey, A.J.: Chemical synthesis of the reduced form of an intermolecular crosslink of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 45: 1416-1422, 1971.
- Mechanic, G., Gallop, P.M. and Tanzer, M.L.: The nature of crosslinkingjin collagen from mineralized tissue. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 45: 644-653, 1971.
- 121. Robins, S.P. and Bailey, A.J.: Relative stabilities of the intermediate reducible crosslinks present in collagen fibres. FEBS Lett. 33: 167-171, 1973.
- 122. McBride, O.W. and Harrington, W.F.: Ascaris cuticle collagen: on the disulfide crosslinkages and the molecular properties of the subunits. Biochemistry 6: 1484-1498, 1967.
- McBride, O.W. and Harrington, W.F.: Evidence of disulfide crosslinkages in an invertebrate collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 240: PC 4545-4547, 1965.
- 124. Tanzer, M.L.: Crosslinking of collagen. Science 180: 561-566, 1973.
- 125. Tanzer, M.L., Housley, T., Berube, L., Fairweather, R., Franzblau, C. and Gallop, P.M.: Structure of two histidine-containing cross-links from collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 248: 393-402, 1973.
- 126. Tanzer, M.L., Fairweather, R. and Gallop, P.M.: Isolation of the crosslink; hydroxymerodesmosine, from borohydride reduced collagen. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 310: 130-137, 1973.
- 127. Bailey, A.J.: Intermediate labile crosslinks in collagen fibres. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 160: 447-453, 1968.

128. Robins, S.P., Shimokomaki, M. and Bailey, A.J.: The chemistry of the collagen crosslinks. Age-related changes in the reducible components of intact bovine collagen fibres. Biochem, J. 131: 771-780, 1973.

129. Davis, N.R. and Risen, QuM.: Mature collagen cross-links. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 61: 673-679, 1974.

- [130. Miller, E.J.: Collaten cross-linking: identification of two cyanogen browlde peptides containing sites of intermolecular crosslink formation in cartilage collaten. Biochem Biophys. Res. Commun. 45: 4-4-451, 1951.
- 131. Gross, E. and Witkop, B.: Selective cleavage of the methionyl paptide bonds in ribonuclease with cyanogen bromide. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 83: 1510-1511, 1901.
- 132. Witkop, E.: Nonenzymatic methods for the preferential and selective cleavage and modification of proteins. Adv. Protein Chem. 16: 221-321, 4661.
- 133. Hulmes, D.J.S., Miller, A., Paryy, D.A.D., Piez, K.A. and Woodhead-Galloway, J.: Analysis of the primary structure of collagen for the origins of molecular packing. J. Mol. Biol. 79: 137-148, 1973.
- 134. Kang, A.H. and Gross, J.: Amino acid sequencing of cyanogen bromide peptides from the amino terminal region of chick skin collagen. Biochemistry 9: 796-804, 1970.
- Fietzek, P.P., Kell, I. and Kuhn, K.: The covalent structure of collagen. Amino acid sequence of the N-terminal of *X*2-CB4 from calf and rat skin collagen. FEBS Lett. 26: 66-68, 1972.
- 136. Highberger, J.H., Kang, A.H. and Gross, J.: Comparative studies on the amino acid sequence of the α 2-CB2 peptides from chick and rat skin collagens. Biochemistry 10: 610-616, 1971.
- Fietzek, P.P. and Kuhn, K.: The covalent structure of collagen. Amino acid sequence of the N-terminal region of & 2-CB5 from rat skin collagen. FEBS Lett. 36: 289-291, 1973.
- 138. Fietzek, P.P., Furthmayr, H. and Kuhn, K.: Comparative sequence studies on & 2-CB2 from calf, human, rabbit and pig-skin collagen. Eur. J. Biochem. 47: 257-261, 1974.
- 139. Lewis, M.S. and Piez, K.A.: The characterization of collagen from the skin of the dogfish shark, Squalus acanthias. J. Biol. Chem, 239: 3336-3340, 1964.
- 140. Bornstein, P. and Piez, K.A.: A biochemical study of human skin collagen and the relation between intra- and intermolecular crosslinking. J. Clin. Invest. 43: 1813-1823, 1964.
- 141. Kang, A.H., Piez, K.A. and Gross, J.: Characterization of the *o* chains of chick skin collagen and the nature of the NH₂-terminal crosslink region. Biochemistry 8: 3648-3655, 1969.
- 142. Miller, E.J., Martin, G.R., Piez, K.A. and Powers, M.J.: Characterization of chick bone collagen and compositional changes associated with maturation. J. Biol. Chem. 242: 5481-5489, 1967.

- 143. Piez, K.A. = baracterization of a collisen from codfish skin containing free chromateriablically different & chains. Biochemistry 4: 2590-2500, 1965.
- 144. Pikkarainen, J.: The molecular structures of vertebrate skin
 collagens. A comparative study. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl.
 309, 1965.
- 145. Pikkarainen, J., Rantanen, J., Vastamaki, M., Lampiako, K., Kari, A. and Kalonen, E.: On collatens of invertebrates with special reference to Mytilus edulist. Eur. J. Biochem. 4: 555-560, 1998.
- 146. Nordwig, A. and Hayduk, U.: Invertebrate collagens: Asolation, characterization and phylogenetic aspects. J. Mol. Biol. 44: 161-172, 1969.
- 147. Miller, E.J. and Matukas, V.J.: Chick cartilage collagen: A new Type of 🔨 1 chain not present in bone or skin of the species. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 64: 1264-1268, 1969.
- 148. Trelstad, A.L., Kang, A.H., Shago, I. and Gross, J.: Isolation of two distinct collagens from chick cartilage. Biochemistry 9: 4993-4998, 1970.
- 149. Kefalides, N.A.: Comparative Biochemistry of mammalian basement membranes. In Chemistry and Molecular Biology of the Intracellular Matrix. Vol. I. Edited by E.A. Balazs. London; Academic Press, 1970, pp. 535-573.
- Wuthier, R.E.: A zonal analysis of inorganic and organic components of epiphysis during endochondial calcification. Calc. Tiss. Res. 4: 20-28, 1969.
- Hirschman, A. and Dziewratkowski, D.: Protein-polysaccharide loss during endochondral ossification: Immunological evidence, Science 154: 393-395, 1966.
- 152. Weatherill, J.H. and Weidermann, S.M.: The distribution of organically bound sulfate in bone and cartilage during calcification. Biochem. J. 89: 265-267, 1963.
- 153. Glimcher, M.J. and Krane, S.M.: The organization and structure of bone and the mechanism of calcification. In Treatise on Collagen. Vol. 2. Edited by B.S. Gould. London; Academic Press, 1968, pp. 67-251.
- 154. Jenkins, G.N.: Calcification. In The Physiology of the Mouth. Third Edition, Oxford; Blackwell Scientific Publications, 1970, pp. 105-120.
- 155. Chayen, J., Chayen, A., Cunningham, G.J. and Bitensky, L.: Bound lipids and their significance in cell biology. Path. Biol. 9: 925-926, 1961.

Wuthier, R.F.: Lipids of mineralizing epipersoal tissues in the bovine retus. J. Lipid Res. 9: 08-78, 1998.
Cotmore, J.M., Nichols, G. and Withier, R.E.: Phospholipid- calcium phosphete complex: enhanced calcium micration in the pre- sence of phosphate. Science 172: 1339-1341, 1971.
Vasington, F.D. and Morphy, J.V.: Active binding of calcium by mitochondria. Fed. Proc. 20: 149, 1901.
Vasination, F.D. and Marphy, J.V.: Ca ⁴⁴ uptake by rat kidney mitochondria and its dependence on respiration and phosphoryla- tion. J. Eiol. Chem. 237: 1970-2077, 1962.
De Luca, H.F. and Enestrom, G.W.: Calcium uptake by rat kidney mitochondria, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., USA 47: 1744-1-50, 1991.
Lehninger, A.L.: Mitochondria and calcium ion transport. Biochem. J. 119: 129-138, 1970.
Matthews, J.L., Martin, J.H. and Collins, E.J.: Metabolism of radioactive calcium by cartilage. Clin. Orthop. 58: 213-223, 1968.
Martin, J.H. and Matthews, J.L.: Mitochondrial granules in chon- drocytes. Calc. Tiss. Res. 3; 184-193, 1969.
Matthews, J.L., Martin, J.H., Sampson, H.W., Kunin, A.S. and Roan, J.H.: Mitochondrial granules in the normal and rachitic rat epiphysis. Calc. Tiss Res. 5: 91-99, 1970.
Arsenis, C.: Role of mitochondria in calcification. Mitochon- drial activity distribution in the epiphyseal plate and accumula tion of calcium and phosphate ions by chondrocyte mitochondria. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Comm. 46: 1928-1935, 1972.
Anderson, H.C.: Vesicles associated with calcification in the ma- trix of epiphyseal cartilage. 'J. Cell. Biol. 41: 59-72, 1969.
Ali, S.Y., Sajdera, S.W. and Anderson, H.C.: Isolation and char- acterization of calcifying matrix vesicles from epiphyseal carti- lage. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., USA, 67: 1513-1520, 1970.
Bonucci, E.: Fine structure of early callinge calcification. J. Ultrastruct. Res. 20: 33-50, 1967.
Peress, N.S., Anderson, H.C. and Sajdera, S.W.: The lipids of matrix vesicles from bovine fetal epiphyseal cartilage. Calc. Tiss. Res. 275-281, 1974.
• Kashiwa, H.K. and Komorous, J.: Mineralized spherules in the cells and matrix of calcifying cartilage from developing bone.

.

11.4

- 171. Bornard, G.W. and Fease, D.C.: An electron microscope study of initial intramenduranous esteogenesis. Am. J. Anat. 125: 271-290, 1969.
- 172. Fisenmann, D.R. and Glick, P.L.: Ultrastructure of initial calci *fication of dentin. J. Ultrastruct. Res. 41: 18-28, 1972.
- 173. Bernard, G.W.: Ultrastructural observations of initial calcification in dentin and engmel. J. Ultrastruct. Res. 41: 1-17, 1972.
- 174. Termine, J.D., Pullman, I. and Posner, A.S.: Electron spin resonance study of irradiated bone and its constituents. Archs. Biochem. Biophys. 122: 318-330, 1967.

Glimeher, M.J., Hodge, A.J. and Schmitt, F.O.: Macromolecular aggregation states in relation to mineralization; the collagen hydroxyapatite system studied in vitro. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 43: 860-807, 1957.

- 176. Hohling, H.J., Kreilos, R., Neubauer, G. and Boyd, A.: Electron microscopy and electron microscopical measurements of collagen mineralization in hard tissues. Z. Zellforsch 122: 36-52, 1971.
- 177. Davis, N.R. and Walker, T.E.: The role of carboxyl groups in collagen calcification. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 48: 1656-1662, 1972.
- Katz, I.P. and Li, S.: The molecular packing of collagen in mineralized and non-mineralized sissues. Biochem. Biophys: Res. Commun. 46: 1368-1373, 1972.
- 179. North, A.C.T., Cowan, P.M. and Randall, I.T.: Scructural units in collagen fibrils. Nature 174: 1142-1143, 1954.
- 180. Miller, E.J., Lane, J.M. and Piez, K.A.: Isolation and characterization of the peptides derived from the collagen for cyanogen bromide cleavage. Biochemistry 8: 30-39, 1969.
- Stark, M., Miller, E.J. and Kuhn, K.: Comparative electronmicroscope studies on the collagens extracted from cartilage, bone and skin. Eur. J. Biochem. 27: 192-196, 1972.
- 182. Toole, B.P., Kang, A.H., Trelstad, R.L. and Gross, J.: Collagen hetergeneity within different growth regions of long bones of rachitic and non-rachitic chicks. Biochem. J. 127; 715-720; 1972.
- 183. Linsenmayer, T.F., Toole, B.P. and Trelstad, R.L.: Temporal and spatial transitions in collagen types during embryonic chick limb development. Develop. Biol. 35: 232-239, 1973.
- 184. Shuftleworth, A. and Veis, A.: The isolation of anionic phosphoproteins from bovine cortical bone via the periodate solubilization of bone collagen. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 257: 414-420, 1972.



Veis, A. and Schlucter, R.J.: The macromolecular or anisation of dentin matrix colla en. I. Characterization of dentin collagen. Biochemistry 3: 1650-1656, 1964.

- [186. Schlueter, R.J. and Veis, A.: The macromolecular organization of dentin matrix collagen. II. Periodate degradation and carbohydrate cross-linking. Biochemistry 3: 1657-1665, 1964.
- Weis, A. and Perry, A.: The phosphoprotein of the dentin matrix. Biochemistry 6: 2409-2416, 1957.
- 188. Butler, W.T. and Commin cham, L.W.: Evidence for the linkage of a disaccharide to hydroxylysine in tropocollagen. J. Biol. Chem. 241: 3882-3885, 1966.
- 189. Carmichael, D.J., Veis, A. and Wang, E.T.: Dentin matrix collagen: Evidence for a covalently linked phosphoprotein attachment. Calc. Tiss. Res. 7: 331-344, 1971.
- Butler, W.T., Finch, J.E. and Desteno, C.V.: Chemical character of proteins in rat incisors. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 257: 167-171, 1972.
- 191. Carmichael, D.J. and Dodd, C.: An investigation of the phosphoprotein of the bovine dentine matrix. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 317: 187-192, 1973.
- 192. Veis, A., Spector, A.R. and Zamoscianyk, H.: The isolation of an EDTA-soluble phosphoprotein from mineralizing bovine dentin. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 257: 404-413, 1972.
- 193. Weinstock, M. and Leblond, C.P.: Radioautographic visualization of the deposition of a phosphoprotein at the mineralization front in the dentin of the rat inciser. J. Cell. Biol. 56: 838-845, 1973.
- 194. Spiro, R.G.: Characterization and quantitative determination of the hydroxylysine-linked carbohydrate units of several collagens. J. Biol. Chem. 244: 602-612, 1969.
- 195. Spiro, R.G.: The structure of the disaccharide unit of the renal glomerular basement membrane. J. Biol. Chem. 242: 4813-4823, 1967.
- 196. Spiro, R.G. and Fukuski, S.: The lens capsule. J. Biol. Chem. 244: 2049-2058, 1969.
- 197. Blumenfeld, D. D., Paz, M.A., Gallop, P.M. and Seifter, S.: The nature, quantity, and mode of attachment of hexoses in Ichthyocol.
 J. Biol. Chem. 238: 3835-3838, 1963.
- 198. Spiro, R.G.: Glycoproteins. Ann. Rev. of Biochemistry 39: 599-638, 1970.

- 199. Mair, L. and Lee, Y.C.: Glycopeptides from earthworm cuticle collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 245: 502-509, 1970.
- 200. Mair, L. and Lee, Y.C.: Structures of the D-valactose olivosaccharides.from cartaworm cuticle collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 244: 2343-2349, 1969.
- 201. Butler, W.T.: Chemical studies on the cyanogen bromide peptides of rat skin colla en. The covalent structure of ∝1-CB5, the major hexose-containing cyanogen bromide peptide of ∝-1. Biochemistry 9: 44-50, 1970.
- 202. Morgan, P.H., Jacobs, H.G., Segrest, J.P. and Cunningham, L.W.: A comparative study of glycopeptides derived from selected vertebrate collagens. A possible role of the carbohydrate in fibril formation. J. Biol. Chem. 245: 5042-6048, 1970.
- 203. Schofield, J.D., Freeman, I.L. and Jackson, D.S.: The isolation, and amino acid, and carbohydrate compositions of polymeric collagens prepared from various human tissues. Biochem. J. 124: 407-473, 1971.
- 204. Eylar, E.H.: On the biological role of glycoproteins. J. Theoret. Biol. 10: 89-113, 1966.
- 205. Winterburn, P.J. and Phelps, C.F.: The significance of glycosylated proteins. Nature 236: 147-151, 1972.
- 206. Robins, S.P. and Bailey, A.J.: Isolation and characterization of glycosyl derivatives of the reducible cross-links in collagens. FEBS Lett. 38: 334-336, 1974.
- 207. Spiro, R.G.: The carbohydrates of collagens. In Chemistry and Molecular Biology of the Intracellular Matrix. Vol. 1. Edited by E.A. Balazs. London; Academic Press, 1970, pp. 195-217.
- 208. Eyre, D.R. and Glimcher, M.J.: Analysis of a crosslinked peptide from calf bone collagen: evidence that hydroxylysylglycoside participates in the crosslink. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 52: 663-671, 1973.
- 209. Eyre, D.R. and Glimcher, M.J.: Evidence of glycosylated crosslinks in body-wall collagen of the sea cucumber, Thyone briareus (37600). Proc. Soc. Exp. Biol. Med. 144: 400-403, 1973.
- 210. Jackson, D.S. and Bentley, J.P.: Collagen-glycosaminoglycan interactions. In Treatise on Collagen. Vol. 2, Part A. Edited by B.S. Gould. London; Academic Press, 1968: pp. 189-214.
- 211. Jenkins, G.N.: Formation and calcification of the dental tissues. In The Physiology of the Mouth. Third edition. Oxford, Blackwell Scientific Publication, 1970, pp. 121-156.
- 212. Wislocki, G.B., Singer, M., Waldo, C.M.: Some histochemical

reactions of macropolysaccharides, glycoven, lipids and other substances in teeth. Anat. Rec. 101: 487-513, 1948.

- 213. Matthiessen, M.E.: Histochemical studies of the prenatal development of human deciduous teeth. Acta Anat. 55: 201-223, 1963.
- 214. Bevelander, G. and Johnson, P.L.: The localization of polysaccharides in developing teeth. J. Dent. Res. 34: 123-131, 1955.
- 215. Weill, R.: Etude histochimique de la dentine. Ann. Histochim. 4: 59-71, 1959.
- 216. Greulich, R.C. and Leblond, C.P.: Radioautographic visualization of the formation and fate of the organic matrix of dentin. J. Dent. Res. 33: 859-872, 1954.
- 217. Belanger, L.F.: Autoradiographic visualization of the entry and transit of S35 in cartilage, bone and dentine of young rats and the effect of hyaluronidase in vitro. Can. J. Biochem. Physiol. 32: 161-169, 1954.
- 218. Symons, N. B. B.: A histochemical study of the intertubular and peritubular matrices in normal human dentine. Arch. Oral Biol. 5: 241-250, 1961.
- 219. Sasso, W.S. and Castro, N.M.: Histochemical study of amelogenesis and dentinogenesis. Oral Surg., Oral Med., Oral Path. 10: 1323-1329, 1957.
- 220. Fullmer, H.M. and Alpher, N.: Histochemical polysaccharide reactions in human developing teeth. Lab. Invest. 7: 163-170, 1958.
- 221. Weinstock, A.: Matrix development in mineralizing tissues as shown by radioautography: Formation of enamel and dentin. In Development Aspects of Oral Biology. Edited by H.C. Slavkin and L.A. Bavetta. New York; Academic Press, 1972, pp. 201-242.
- 222. Rambourg, A.: Localisation ultrastructurale et nature du materiel colore au niveau de la surface collulaire par le melange chromiquephosphotunstique. J. Microscopie 8: 325-342, 1969.
- 223. Clark, R.D., Smith, J.G. and Davidson, E.: Hexosamine and acid glycosaminoglycans in human teeth. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 101: 267-272, 1965.
- 224. Engfeldt, B. and Hjerpe, A.: Glycosaminoglycans of dentine and predentine. Calc. Tiss. Res. 10: 152-159, 1972.
- 225. Jones, I.L. and Leaver, A.G.: Glycosaminoglycans of human dentine. Calc. Tiss. Res. 16: 37-44, 1974.
- 226. Linde, A.: Glycosaminoglycans of the odontoblast-predentine layer in dentinogenically active porcine teeth. Calc: Tiss. Res. 12:

281-294, 1973.

- 227. Volpiń, D. aml Veis, A.: Differences between CNBr peptides of soluble and insoluble bovine collagens. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 44: 804-812, 1971.
- 228. Volpin, D, and Veis, A.: Cyanogen bromide peptides from insoluble skin and dentin bovine collagens. Biochemistry 12: 1452-1464, 1973.
- 229. Melcher, A.H. and Eastoe, J.E.: The Connective Tissues of the Periodontium. In Biology of the Periodontium. Edited by A.H. Melcher and W.H. Bowen. London; Academic Press, 1969, pp. 167-343.
- 230. Selvig, K.A.: An ultrastructural study of cementum formation. Acta. Odont. Scand. 22: 105-120, 1964.
- 231. Selvig, K.A.: The fine structure of human cementum. Acta. Odonto. Scand. 23: 423-441, 1965.
- 232. Selvig, K.A. and Selvig, S.K.: Mineral content of human and seat cementum. J. Dent. Res. 41: 624-632, 1962.
- 233. Neiders, M.E., Rick, J.D., Miller, W.A. and Leitner, J.W.: Electron probe microanalysis of cementum and underlying dentin in young permanent teeth. J. Dent. Res. 51: 122-130, 1972.
- 234. Glimcher, M.J., Friberg, U.A. and Levine, P.T.: The identification and characterization of a calcified layer of coronal cementum in erupted bovine teeth. J. Ultrastruct. Res. 10: 76-88, 1964.
- 235. Manly, R.S. and Hodge, H.C.: Density and refractive index studies of dental hard tissues. I. Methods for separation and determination of purity. J. Dent. Res. 18: 131-141, 1939.
- 236. Ericcson, V.: Simplified methods for the determination of calcium and magnesium in the saliva. J. Dent. Res. 34: 105-112, 1955.
- 237. Eastoe, J.E.: Methods for the determination of phosphate, calcium and protein in small portions of mineralized tissues. 2nd Proc. Eur. Sym. Calc. Tiss., Congr. et Colloques, Univ: Liege, 31: 265-274,.1965.
- 238. Fiske, C.H. and Subbarow, Y.: The colorimet ic determination of phosphorus. J. Biol. Chem. 66: 375-400, 1925.
- 239. Bartlett, G.R.: Phosphorus assay in column chromatography. J. Biol. Chem. 234: 466-468, 1958.
- 240. Willis, J.B.: The determination of metals in blood serum by atomic-absorption spectrophotometry. I. Calcium. Spectrochim. Acta 16: 259-272, 1960.
- 241. Clark, C.C. and Veis, A.: A high resolution acrylamide-gel

electrophoresis Acclnique for the analysis of collaren polymer components. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 154: 175-182, 1968.

- Paz, M.A., Hanson, E., Rambaner, R., Abrash, L., Blumenfeld, O.O.
 and Gallep, P.M.: & -amino alcohols as products of a reductive side reaction of denatured collagen with sodium borohydride.
 Biochemistry 9: 2123-2127, 1970.
- 243. Pearson, C.H., Happey, F., Naylor, A., Turner, R.L., Palframan, J. and Shentall, R.D.: Collagens and associated glycoproteins in the human intervertebral disc. Ann. Rheum. Dis. 31: 45-53, 1972.
- 244. Stepemann, H. and Stalder, K.: Determination of hydroxyproline. Clin. Chim. Acta. 18: 267-273, 1967.
- 245. Selvig, K.A.: Studies on the Genesis, Composition, and Fine Structure of Cementum. Universitetsforlaget, 1967, Bergen, Oslo, Tromso.
- 246. Birkedal-Hansen, H., Butler, W.T. and Taylor, R.E.: Isolation and preliminary characterization of bovine cementum collagen. Calc. Tiss. Res. 15: 325-328, 1974.
- 247. Bailey, A.J. and Robins, S.P.: Embryonic skin collagen: Replacement of the type of aldimine crosslinks during the early growth period. FEBS Lett. 21: 330-334, 1972.
- 248. Davis, N.R.: A method for the determination of lysine-derived collagen crosslinks. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 52: 877-883, 1973.
- 249. Davis, N.R., Risen, O.R. and Pringle, G.A.: Stable, nonreducible cross-links of mature collagen. Biochemistry 14: 2031-2036, 1973.
- 250. Barnes, M.J., Constable, B.J., Morton, L.F. and Kodicek, E.: Hydroxylysine in the N-terminal telopeptides of skin collagen from chick embryo and newborn rat. Biochem. J. 125: 925-928, 1971.
- 251. Likins, R.C., Piez, K.A. and Kunde, M.L.: Mineralization of the turkey leg tendon. In Calcification in Biological Systems. Edited by R.F. Sognnaes. American Association for the Advancement of Science, Washington, 1960, pp. 143-149.
- 252. Butler, W.T., Birkedal-Hansen, H. and Taylor, R.E.: Proteins of the periodontium. The chain structure of the collagens of bovine cementum and periodontal ligament. In Proceeding of II Santa Catalina Conf. Edited by H.C. Slavkin. (In press)
- 253. Miller, E.J.: Isolation and characterization of a collagen from chick cartilage.containing three identical of chains. Biochemistry 10: 1652-1659, 1971.
- 254. Ballard, J.B. and Butler, W.T.: Proteins of the periodontium. Biochemical studies on the collagen and noncollagenous proteins

of human gingivae. J. Oral Path. 3: 176-184, 1974.

- 255. Chang, E. and Miller, E.J.: Collaren polymorphism: Characterization of molecules with the chain composition $\propto 1(111)_3$ in Laman tissues. Science 183: 1200-1201, 1974.
- 256. Chung, E., Keele, E.M. and Miller, E.J.: Isolation and characterization of the cyanomen bravide peptides from the ∝1(111) chain of human collaten. Biochemistry 13: 3459-3464, 1974.
- 257. Miller, E.J. and Lunde, I.G.: Isolation and characterization of the cyanogen bromide p-prides from the ∝ 1(11) chain of bovine and human cartilage collaten. Biochemistry 12: 3153-3159, 1973.
- 258. Strawich, E. and Nimni, M.E.: Properties of a collagen molecule containing three identical components extracted from bovine articular cartilage. Biochemistry 10: 3905-3911, 1971.
- 259. Seyer, J.M. and Vinson, W.C.: Syssis of type I and type II collagen by embryonic chick cartises. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 58: 272-279, 1974.
- 260. Linsenmayer, T.F.: Temporal and stial transitions in collagen types during embryonic chick limb evelopment. II. Comparison of the embryonic cartilage collagen molecule with that from adult cartilage. Dev. Biol. 40: 372-377, 1974.
- 261. Bornstein, P.: The incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues in collagen. J. Biol. Chem. 242: 2572-2574, 1967.
- 262. Bornstein, P.: Comparative sequence studies of rat skin and tendon collagen. I. Evidence for incomplete hydroxylation of individual prolyl residues in the normal proteins. Biochemistry 10: 3082-3093, 1967.
- 263. Hurych, J. and Chvapił, M.: The role of free hydroxyproline in the biosynthesis of collagen. Biochem. Biophys. Acta 107: 91-96, 1965.
- 264. Timpl, R., Wolff, I. and Weiser, M.: Acidic structural proteins of connective tissue. I. Solubilization and preliminary chemical characterization. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 194: 112-120, 1969.
- 265. Anderson, J.C. and Jackson, D.S.: The isolation of glycopeptides from bovine Achilles Tendon and their interaction with collagen. Biochem. J. 127: 179-186, 1972.
- 266. Cunningham, L.W. and Ford, J.D.: A comparison of glycopeptides derived from soluble and insoluble collagens. J. Biol. Chem. 243: 2390-2398, 1968.
- Dunstone, J.R. and Franek, M.D.: Isolation of a glycoprotein from cartilage proteinpolysaccharide. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 27: 39-45, 1967.

- 268. Mochar, M., Mochar, F. and Robert, L.: Composition of the elycopeptides isolated from the structural hypoproteins of aortas of different species. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 28: 380-384, 1967.
- 269. Pearson, C.H., Wohllebe, M., Carmichael, D.J. and Chovelon, A.: Bovine periodontal ligament: An investigation of the collagen, glycosaminoglycan and insoluble glycoprotein components at different stages of rissue development. Conn. Tiss. Res. 3: in press, 1975.
- 270. Spiro, R.G.: Study of the carbohydrates of glycoproteins. In Methods of Enzymology. Vol. 28, Part B. Edited by V. Ginsburg, New York; Academic Press, 1972, pp. 3-43.
 - 271. Rubin, P.S. and Howard, J.E.: In Metabolic Interrelations. Edited by E.C. Reifenstein. Proc. 2nd Conf., New York, Josiah Macy Jr. Foundation, 1950, pp. 155-166.
- 272. Bowness, J.M.: Present concepts of the role of ground substance in calcification. Clin. Orthop. 59: 233-244, 1968.